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UNDERREPORTING FEDERAL INVOLVEMENT
IN NEW TECHNOLOGIES DEVELOPED AT
SCRIPPS RESEARCH INSTITUTE

MONDAY, JULY 11, 1994

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Regulation, Business

Opportunities, and Technology,
Committee on Small Business,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room

2359-A, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Ron Wyden (chair-

man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Chairman Wyden. The subcommittee will come to order.
Today the Subcommittee on Regulation, Business Opportunities,

and Technology continues its inquiry into the protection of vital

public rights in biomedical technologies developed through Federal
funds. Specifically, the subcommittee will examine flaws in proce-
dures at the National Institutes of Health for monitoring and pro-
tecting a variety of public rights to federally funded scientific inno-
vations, which lead to a wide variety of new drugs and medical de-
vices.

This is a matter of great importance to our taxpayers. The Gov-
ernment is now paying almost $8 billion through the National In-
stitutes of Health annually and to a lesser degree, through the Na-
tional Science Foundation, to fund research on medical break-
throughs and this money goes to scores of colleges, universities and
medical institutions.

As a result of this enormous Federal investment, the Federal
Government has certain rights and interests including an assur-
ance of reasonable pricing and availability of products commer-
cialized as a result of this research.

In addition, the taxpayers have an interest in assuring that these
technologies are developed and manufactured in a way that creates
family wage jobs in our country. Specifically, the Government can
use its leverage to force co-licensing of technologies and competing
drugs or devices.

In the case of flagrant disregard of the public interest, the Gov-
ernment can even take ownership of a patent. Today, the sub-
committee is examining an audit done at our request by the Inspec-
tor General of the Department of Health and Human Services. The
audit states fundamental problems exist within the National Insti-
tutes of Health's ability to monitor the scores of institutions who
benefit from the billions of dollars per year in Federal research lar-

(l)



gess. Further, the auditors found that the National Institutes of
Health lacks information to ensure compliance with the law and
regulations.

Unfortunately, the current system often fails to record taxpayers'
interest in the technologies and safeguard important public rights.

The Inspector General has used the Scripps Research Institute as
a case study. Initially, some 18 months ago, the National Institutes
of Health records indicated to the Inspector General that only 5 of
125 patents issued to Scripps over the last decade had some Fed-
eral grant involvement.
When the Inspector General contacted Scripps, the Institute ini-

tially admitted to 51 patents with Federal Government support.
More than a year later, and after prodding from the Inspector Gen-
eral, Scripps has admitted to 94 patents that had Federal funding.
The central problem, says the Inspector General, is that institu-

tions are functioning according to a voluntary honor code. Whether
grantees choose to reveal the Government's involvement or not ap-
pears to be entirely discretionary. The National Institutes of

Health enforcement system seems toothless. In effect, the National
Institutes of Health seems dependent on a policy of don't ask, don't

tell, and don't pursue.
At a minimum, an $8 billion research program is too large to op-

erate with the Federal Government allowing private interests to

say trust us. The Chair believes that it is highly unlikely that
these institutions will plug the meter if there is no parking enforce-

ment by the National Institutes of Health.
Now, this is not just a theoretical issue. One successful example

of protecting taxpayers' interest is the Government's handling of

AZT, the AIDS drug. Burroughs Wellcome had priced this Federal-
financed drug sky high, well out of the reach of many patients.

Using the provisions enacted by the Congress for the purposes of

commercializing Government-supported technologies, the Govern-
ment said it would sue Burroughs to force co-licensing the drug.
This would have created competing AZT products and potentially

lower prices for the consumer.
Because the Government used its leverage to protect the public,

Burroughs Wellcome sliced its price in half, not once, but twice.

Again, the key was that taxpayer involvement in funding the un-
derlying research was carefully described in the AZT patent.

The chair believes that Scripps is a microcosm of a much larger
problem inflicting the entire National Institution of Health extra-

mural research community. Outside of the scope of the Scripps
audit, the Inspector General has disclosed to us that a rudimentary
analysis of patent activity at several other large federally financed
research institutions around the country indicates similar dis-

proportionately low levels of Federal support ascribed to tech-

nologies underlying patents issued to these institutions.

To quote from the Inspector General in a letter to Assistant Sec-
retary of Health Phil Lee, "We believe that annual audit work is

warranted to determine the full extent of this problem."
Now, the response of the National Institutes of Health to the

troubling report issued by the Inspector General seems
underwhelming. For example, the Inspector General has rec-

ommended that the National Institutes of Health should develop a



procedure to allow it to obtain information directly from the U.S.

Patent Office with regard to patents issued to all of the grantees

of the National Institutes of Health.

With this information, the National Institutes of Health, Division

of Extramural Invention Reports should determine whether pat-

ented inventions were supported by Federal funds. Instead of bet-

ter protecting the public interest, unfortunately the National Insti-

tutes of Health wants to continue business as usual, sticking with

the system that is overly reliant on grantee's voluntarily doing the

right thing.

The National Institutes of Health seems to argue that

watchdoging the taxpayers' rights to these technologies will be,

quote, "an enormous burden." The subcommittee is going to be very
interested in knowing what burden is posed by a computerized sys-

tem that would file the reports establishing the taxpayers' interest

electronically and with the assistance of the patent office.

The National Institutes of Health should perform its job on
tracking and auditing or in the alternative hire an outside contrac-

tor for this duty. This is an idea that our colleague, Congressman
Combest, is examining. I think it might be an entirely appropriate
fix if the National Institutes of Health can't perform or refuses to

perform the important mission of watchdoging Federal involvement
in scientific research.

No doubt, this would be a good opportunity for small businesses
already involved in auditing of this type on a consultative basis.

Another approach would be to hand over the enforcement task to

the Department of Commerce, which does have some oversight re-

sponsibilities in this area. If the National Institutes of Health
makes the case that it is a commerce job, then I will request that
within a time certain, the National Institutes of Health and the
Commerce Department draft and sign a memorandum of agree-
ment that describes exactly what each one could do separately and
together to solve the problem.
The public deserves better than the status quo. The taxpayer de-

serves a better system than the one proposed by the National Insti-

tutes of Health and the Public Health Service. We thank all of our
witnesses for their cooperation. We welcome them today.

Before we go to our witnesses, let me recognize our colleagues.

The gentleman from Texas, Mr. Combest, is always one who I enjoy
working with. I want to thank him for his cooperation and his ex-

cellent suggestions and recognize him for his opening statement.
Mr. Combest. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank you for holding

this hearing and for your opening remarks.
Today's hearing is another in a series that has examined the

Scripps Research Institute's compliance with the provisions of the
Bayh-Dole Act.

As I understand, also at question today is compliance with the
National Institutes of Health with its responsibilities under Bayh-
Dole. This case we already know the juicy parts of the story.

Scripps and NIH have been found to be remiss under its respon-
sibilities of Bayh-Dole. Each has acknowledged their failing. Al-
though Scripps is held up for examination today, we shouldn't be
surprised to learn that other institutions also may not have done
a good job with their bookkeeping.



I would like to gain a better sense of this disclosure failure and
perhaps when NIH has straightened out their records we can find

out. I have two principal questions remaining. One, what will NIH
and Scripps do to come into compliance witn the Bayh-Dole Act;

and, two, how can we be sure that our federally sponsored re-

searchers will act in the public's interest? Hopefully, our witnesses
are prepared to speak to those concerns.

On many occasions, this subcommittee has heard excellent testi-

mony celebrating the success of the Bayh-Dole Act. Those successes
are something agreed to by the Federal funding agencies, academic
research institutions and industry. Where we have observed short-

comings in Bayh-Dole, I will look forward to working with Chair-
man Wyden and the experts to provide a clearer and more effective

law. I would seek a sensible balance between full accountability to

the taxpayer and unfettered business opportunities. We have a big
responsibility.

The history of cooperation between academic research institu-

tions, Federal funding agencies and corporations have been and
continue to be quite successful. The results are seen in good paying
jobs in the private sector and enhanced competitiveness in an
international economy, and most importantly, new treatments and
cures for the American people. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Wyden. I thank my colleague, and I also want to rec-

ognize our good friend from Missouri, who has long been an advo-

cate of assuring that consumers get reasonably priced pharma-
ceuticals and that taxpayers are protected.

Mr. Skelton. Thank you very much. Let me briefly compliment
you on this hearing. This is a well-thought out, well-planned hear-

ing on a very important subject. The American taxpayers are enti-

tled to some answers and you are about to seek them.
The bottom line is making sure that federally supported inven-

tions meet the needs and protect the public against the use or mis-

use of these inventions. I also know that because of the nature of

this subcommittee, it is meant to encourage the participation of

small business firms in the support of research, and when I chaired

a comparable subcommittee last year, we were very involved with
that very issue of encouraging through Federal dollars various in-

ventions and follow-through, making sure that they at least have
the opportunity to be used for the public good.

We are talking about a lot of money here; a lot of money here.

I know in another forum such as if this had been the Pentagon,
this would be front page already. I think this should get the same
type of scrutiny as if it were something of that nature.

Chairman Wyden. Let me thank my colleague for his comment,
particularly your point about the very large sums involved. We are

talking about $8 billion. I think, as the gentleman knows, this will

increasingly be the kind of research of the future. With declining

Federal support, we are seeing more of these kinds of cooperative

arrangements between the public and the private sector.

I think both of us share Mr. Combest's view that there are many
benefits to this. Certainly, the taxpayers' interests have to be fore-

most, and there seem to be some flaws. The gentlemen have been
correct in highlighting the large amount of money involved and
why this subcommittee is pursuing this. I want to thank him.



Mr. Skelton. Let me add, if I may. In this tight budget environ-

ment in which all of us in Congress are working, it is important
that these moneys, the Federal involvement in these new tech-

nologies, be spent properly, correctly and that oversight is abso-

lutely necessary. A hearing such as this will help not only set the

record straight, but hopefully will set, as you are hopeful, a memo-
randum of understanding so that we can be assured and that the

public can be assured of proper spending of this money. It is a lot

of money we are speaking about, $8 billion. That is a lot of money.
Chairman Wyden. I thank my colleagues for their statements.

Let us go right to our witnesses. Michael R. Hill, the Assistant In-

spector General of the Department of Health and Human Services.

Mr. Hill, welcome.
Mr. Hill, do you desire to be accompanied by associates today?
Mr. Hill. Yes, Dave Pryal is going to help with the visual aids.

He was the Audit Manager, on the Scripps Audit. The Audit Direc-

tor was Mr. Frank Zuraf on this particular assignment.
Chairman Wyden. It is the practice of this subcommittee to

swear all the witnesses that come before us. Do you have any objec-

tion to being sworn?
Mr. Hill. No, sir.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Chairman Wyden. Gentlemen, we thank you. We will make your

prepared remarks a part of the hearing record in their entirety. If

you will highlight your principal concerns in your prepared re-

marks; that will leave plenty of time for questioning. Please pro-

ceed as you wish, Mr. Hill.

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL R. HILL, ASSISTANT INSPECTOR
GENERAL, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERV-
ICES, WASHINGTON, DC; ACCOMPANIED BY DAVE PRYAL,
AUDIT MANAGER AND FRANK ZURAF, AUDIT DIRECTOR
Mr. Hill. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, Mr. Chair-

man, and members of the subcommittee.
Chairman Wyden. I think if you could push that microphone

closer to you, that would be great.

Mr. Hill. Thank you, sir.

As I said, I am Michael Hill, Assistant Inspector General for

Audit at the Public Health Service. Mr. Frank Zuraf, is the director

of Audit and Mr. Dave Pryal is the audit manager on this assign-

ment.
I am pleased to be here to share with you the observations, the

findings, and the recommendations from two Office of Inspector
General reports.

Mr. Chairman, the first report you requested dealt with
underreporting the Federal involvement in new technologies devel-

oped at Scripps Research Institute. We issued that report in May
1994.

The second assignment was an inspection conducted by our Of-

fice of Evaluation and Inspections, entitled NIH Oversight of Ex-
tramural Research and Inventions, which was basically an inspec-
tion of NIH's ability to monitor grantees' compliance with laws and
regulations dealing with invention reporting.



As the Nation's premier biomedical research institution, NIH ac-

complishes its mission, in part, through funding research at grant-

ee institutions such as universities, medical schools, hospitals, and
research organizations. Chart two gives a perspective on the

amount of funds involved.

In 1992, fiscal year, we are talking about $6.2 billion, and in fis-

cal year 1993, we are talking about research grants of about 30,000

involving $7.3 billion. That is just at NIH. That is about 70 percent

of NIH's budget, Mr. Chairman.
Critical issues dealing with grantee invention reporting and own-

ership of inventions resulting from federally funded research are

addressed in the Patent and Trademark Amendments Act of 1980,

which is commonly known as the Bayh-Dole Act. The act, which

has several objectives, allows grantees to acquire title to inventions

and file for a patent application for technologies developed with

Federal research funds. Grantees then can earn royalty income by

providing industry with exclusive or nonexclusive licenses to pat-

ented inventions.

Charts 3 and 4 identify the objectives of the Bayh-Dole Act: To
ensure that United States obtains sufficient rights in federally sup-

ported inventions to meet its needs and to protect the public

against nonuse or unreasonable use of inventions; promote utiliza-

tion of federally supported inventions; encourage maximum partici-

pation of small business firms in federally supported research and

development efforts. Four, promote collaboration between commer-

cial concerns and nonprofit organizations including universities; en-

sure grantee inventions are used in a manner to promote free com-

petition and enterprise; to promote commercialization and public

availability of inventions by U.S. industry and labor, and minimize

administrative costs.

With such a large investment of public funds in research, it is

important to ensure that the interests of the American taxpayers

are protected. Yet, in our work, we have indications of

underreporting at Scripps, and that fundamental problems exist

with NIH oversight of grantee compliance with Federal regulations

implementing that Bayh-Dole Act.

Before discussing our inspection, Mr. Chairman, I would like to

discuss the audit report that you requested. Specifically, you re-

quested that we look at 130 patents issued to Scripps and provide

the subcommittee with an assessment of whether the Federal in-

volvement in underlying technologies had been properly reported in

Scripps patent applications. I think a little background on the NIH-

Scripps relationship is important, Mr. Chairman.

In 1993, about $75 million was provided from NIH to Scripps.

Over a 10-year period, 1984 to 1993, over a half a billion dollars

went from NIH to Scripps. Information we obtained in April 1993

from NIH showed that only 51 of the 125 patents awarded to

Scripps were developed with the assistance of Federal grant funds.

After we raised questions, 43 more were identified by Scripps in

June.
In short, Scripps' patents didn't always disclose inventions were

supported with Government funds; 43 times out of 94. It is not a

very good record.



To give you an idea of the grantee obligations, Mr. Chairman, the

grantees are obligated to disclose the invention within 60 days,

elect whether to retain title within 2 years of disclosure, file patent

applications within 1 year after retaining title, include Government
rights clauses in the patent application, and provide the Govern-

ment a nonexclusive license.

Because of the underreporting we found at Scripps, we performed

a very cursory review of reporting practices at other institutions.

We examined data on 25 universities with the most patents, involv-

ing over 4,500. We found that only 1,818 or 37 percent contained

the Government rights clause, and if you recall, Mr. Chairman,
that is a similar percentage as the 51 that were identified by
Scripps initially in April 1993. That percentage was about 41 per-

cent, and then it increased to over 75 percent once we raised ques-

tions on that assignment.
The percentage—37 percent—is a concern to us. We provided

NIH with a copy of our list and requested that the NIH ask the

25 universities to review the patents and determine if they may
also have underreported the Federal involvement in the develop-

ment of the patented invention. The NIH concurred with us and
they are looking into that now, Mr. Chairman. I am sure they will

tell you more about it during the NIH testimony.

The audit conclusion was that because NIH was unaware of pat-

ented inventions Scripps developed with NIH funds, NIH cannot
assure that the objectives of the Bayh-Dole Act are being met. Just

to give you a perspective, Mr. Chairman, NIH really did not have
very good records when we started this assignment. I was looking

at a fetter dated April 26, 1993, from the NIH Director of Extra-

mural Invention Reports Office to Scripps. What this letter says is

this, just a couple of sentences, Mr. Chairman: "We were surprised

to learn from published newspaper accounts that the Scripps Insti-

tute holds title to about 130 patents." My point is that NIH is sur-

prised by the statistics.

Chairman Wyden. NIH learned about it from the newspapers?
Mr. Hill. That is what this letter says, Mr. Chairman.
It further states: "After an exhaustive search through 150

Scripps case files in our office records, we found only 13 patents

identified on the enclosed list. Unfortunately, only five of these ac-

knowledged the Government support." But I think this is acknowl-
edgment by NIH that the records were in disarray when we started

this assignment.
Earlier this year, in May of 1994, we issued an inspection report

and I will try to give a brief overview of the inspection. We found
that NIH does not fully utilize its invention database to monitor
grantees.
The primary role in ensuring that the grantees comply with Fed-

eral regulations for inventions. The primary reporting responsibil-

ity, certainly, belongs to the grantees, but at the same time, NIH
must oversee the reporting to ensure grantee compliance. The weak
NIH oversight of the past simply did not work.
NIH lacks a systematic process for ensuring that grantees sub-

mit all required invention information. The NIH does not review
invention disclosures and elections of title for timeliness and
doesn't know if grantees are in compliance. NIH does not examine
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annual utilization reports to monitor grantee commercialization ef-

forts. The NIH has no system to ensure timely filing of patent ap-

plications.

As I think about this, Mr. Chairman, NIH should be thinking
more proactively. The NIH managers should be thinking what out-

puts do we want from our investment, (i.e. the $7 or $8 billion an-

nual investment). What outcomes do we want? How do we plan to

achieve the objectives of the Bayh-Dole Act? List those outcomes
and outputs that they want to achieve. Set up goals. Set up objec-

tives to achieve the goals. Identify targeted amount and measure
how they are progressing. That is what we are asking, Mr. Chair-

man.
The OIG recommendations are: Examine the remaining patents

Scripps claims were not developed with Federal funds and deter-

mine if Scripps' assessment is correct. One thing we learned con-

cerning the recommendation, Mr. Chairman, is that NIH was in

the process of reconciling 35 SRI patents to determine if the Gov-
ernment supported their development. We asked NIH to do that.

Preliminary information indicated that 11 were developed with

Federal support and 24 were developed without Federal funds. Of
the 11, 1 was a fellowship grant which is exempt, 8 were funded
by NIH grants issued before the passage of the act, when it was
not a requirement that a Government support clause be added to

a patent application, and the remaining two are still under review.

We were informed of this by the Assistant Secretary of Health in

May of 1994, Mr. Chairman.
The other OIG recommendations are: Determine the extent of

noncompliance by other grantees with the Code of Federal Regula-

tions reporting requirements and NIH guidelines; NIH should de-

velop procedures to obtain U.S. PTO information on patents issued

to grantees and determine if such inventions were supported by
NIH funds.
NIH should also improve monitoring of grantee compliance with

the Bayh-Dole Act requirements and NIH should collect more de-

tailed licensing and utilization information and track grantees for

timely compliance.
Mr. Chairman, we appreciate your interest and support in exam-

ining these important program issues. As the Government's invest-

ment in Federal research dollars continues to rise, it is of the ut-

most importance that the American citizens are ensured of a fair

return on their tax dollars where a return is warranted.

When the Government is not aware of the grantee's invention, it

is unable to exercise its rights and to protect the taxpayer's inter-

ests. According to NIH and Department of Commerce officials,

when a grantee develops a new technology supported with NIH
funds, the Government has the right to obtain the technology with-

out paying a royalty, which is normally included in the purchase

price of the product. If the Government is not aware of situations

where it might obtain nonexclusive licenses, it may be missing op-

portunities for savings on purchases of medical supplies or devices.

Although our work has identified a weakness in NIH's oversight

in this area, it is important to remember that the primary report-

ing responsibility rests with the grantees. I hope and trust, based

on your work, Mr. Chairman, and the work of the HHS IG, that



the grantees will review their reporting and improve where needed.

I also hope grantees will take a fresh look at the Bayh-Dole Act ob-

jectives and make improvements where needed.

We are encouraged by recent NIH efforts to improve its steward-

ship of extramural research inventions. I am sure that NIH plans

to elaborate on these efforts in testimony it will provide on the next

panel. This concludes my remarks, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for

including us in this important dialogue. At this time we would be

happy to answer any of your questions.

[Mr. Hill's statement may be found in the appendix.]

Chairman Wyden. Thank you very much, Mr. Hill. Let me first

commend the Inspector General. You, Ms. Brown and your entire

office have done a terrific job in terms of dealing with this issue.

I think it is quite clear that patents would not qualify as one of

the great, scintillating, sexy, glamorous kinds of issues on Amer-

ican public policy. But what you have very clearly laid out, is that

the taxpayers have enormous interests here. This is a very signifi-

cant sum of money. It is growing.

The taxpayers' interests haven't been adequately protected or ad-

dressed, and we are going to stay with it. Your good work has real-

ly lit a spark around this issue, and we commend you for it. I am
going to have some questions in a moment, but I have a couple of

good questioners here who are going to start. We will begin with

the gentleman from Texas.
Mr. Combest. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Hill, you may not have the answer to this question, but

using your own figures here in 1993 of $7.3 billion, Scripps re-

ceived, I believe, you said later on $74 million, ballpark figure of

1 percent of the amount awarded in 1993 went to Scripps. Do you

have any idea of the research grants, 29,529, how many of those

went to Scripps?
Mr. Hill. Yes, sir, I think I do.

Mr. Combest. Do you recall just a ballpark figure?

Mr. Hill. It seems to me it was less than 2,000.

Mr. Combest. OK. So, we are talking about—let's see, it was

2,000. Then if I am figuring this correctly, we would be talking

about less than 1 percent of the grants and about 1 percent of the

money would be awarded to Scripps; would that be correct?

Mr. Hill. Yes, sir, it would be.

Mr. Combest. So we would assume from this that Scripps is not

the only culprit. The problem out there we are sort of honing in on

Scripps, but with only less than 1 percent of the grants and about

1 percent of the dollars, the chances are there is a problem existing

elsewhere other than Scripps. Would that be correct?

Mr. Hill. I think that would be correct. Congressman, the num-
ber of grants over a 10-year period was 2,138 for Scripps. That in-

volved the $521 million, 1984 to 1993. We do not have the figure

for 1993, but I wanted to give that perspective.

Mr. Combest. That is 2,000 over the entire time?

Mr. Hill. That is correct. When I said under 2,000, it would cer-

tainly be under 300 for 1993. I am sure they will have the answer
for you, sir.

Mr. Combest. I was trying to get an idea about the size in terms

of the total amount awarded both in terms of numbers and in
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terms of grants, and just to try to see how large of a bite of the

pie that Scripps might be taking. So, it would seem to me that it

is pretty obvious that it is out there in addition to that.

I guess one of the determining—lack of information being ade-

quately provided, it would be hard for anyone to question any com-

pany's activity. For example, if you had a small business concern

and would like to be a participant in the grants and the monies

that are awarded for research, without all of the information being

provided, they really would have a lack of database on which they

could make an argument that, in fact, they had been left out. They
would know if they had been left out, but in terms of actually

knowing what the amounts were relative to bigger competitors,

without having an adequate database or an accurate database by

which they could draw a complaint, then they would be pretty

much out in the cold.

Mr. Pryal. Yes, that is correct. The NIH doesn't maintain a list-

ing of who grantees' licenses. So, NIH can't tell you right off the

bat how many of its grantees licenses with small business, how
many licenses are with big businesses, et cetera.

Mr. COMBEST. In the awards for Scripps—again, it seems that we
are singling them out and I don't want to do that, but that is where

the data is and that is why I asked the first question that I asked,

but, for example, in the information on Scripps, I believe the num-
ber changed from, what was it, 51 to 94 as the

Mr. Hill. That is right.

Mr. Combest As this began to be looked into there were 51 and

then there were 43 more. Is there any category that one could put

in the 43 that were not initially listed in April of 1993 that have

been added in June of 1993. I guess what I want to try to find out,

is there something about those that might be a little suspect of why
they weren't out there or do you think it was purely oversight or

whatever?
Mr. Hill. We think it was just oversight. There did not seem to

be a pattern of why some were excluded and others included.

Mr. Combest. Do you know if NIH has fully agreed now with the

IG's recommendations? Are they convinced the IG—that NIH's ap-

proach is sufficient?

Mr. Hill. They have come quite a ways from the response to our

final audit report that they received in May. I give this subcommit-

tee credit for that. You will hear from the NIH officials shortly. We
want to follow up to see if what NIH plans to do is effective. We
think they can be in a lot better position of knowledge than they

currently are.

Mr. COMBEST. Do you look into or when you are looking into this,

do you take into consideration, or was one of the reasons for some

of the lack of compliance in the past, staffing problems or lack of

resources which are pretty stretched anyway in all the Government

and all agencies?
Mr. HILL. We didn't look specifically at that, but we did observe

that only two people were assigned to this task and that is clearly

not enough.
Mr. Combest. It is my understanding that under Bayh-Dole also

there is no penalty established for noncompliance with this particu-

lar section. Is that correct?
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Mr. Hill. NIH has not used any penalties in enforcing the Bayh-

Dole Act.

Mr. Combest. They do have the authority to impose the pen-

alties?

Mr. Hill. There are certain things that they could do that they

have not done. Nondisclosure, for example, there is

Mr. Combest. The law doesn't require penalties, does it?

Mr. Hill. The law does not require penalties; however, NIH may
claim title to the invention after it finds timely disclosure was not

made.
Mr. Combest. Is that due mainly that this was not a fact of pri-

ority for NIH, in your opinion?

Mr. Hill. I just think that two NIH people were not enough. The
NIH was dealing from a position of weakness, that is, insufficient.

The April 1993 NIH letter that I referred to in my oral testimony

talks about NIH, conducting an exhaustive search through 150

Scripps case files, only to find 13 patents. It just shows the NIH
system was in disarray. So, the information was in such disarray

that NIH was dealing from a position of weakness.

Mr. Combest. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Wyden. Gentlemen, perhaps I will ask it. Mr. Hill, I

understand that they may have only one person there now. They
used to have two and one retired; is that correct?

Mr. Hill. Yes, sir, that is correct.

Chairman Wyden. So we have one person watchdoging this $8

billion program. Unbelievable. The gentleman from Missouri.

Mr. Skelton. So we understand what we are talking about,

through the NIH, Federal funds are given to various companies, in-

ventors, small businesses, not-for-profit organizations and the like,

to pursue medical-oriented inventions; is that right?

Mr. Hill. Yes, sir, the funds are provided for research.

Mr. Skelton. Under the law known as the Bayh-Dole Act, a

1980 statute, these people, upon getting a patent with partial funds

from the NIH, which is taxpayers' dollars, must so state and tell

the NIH so the NIH can promptly claim the Government rights

that accrue to it under the Bayh-Dole Act; is that right?

Mr. Hill. Yes, sir.

Mr. Skelton. Now, when a corporation does not so disclose that

this patent was paid for either in full or in part with the taxpayers'

dollars coming from NIH, that is a violation of the Bayh-Dole law;

is that not correct?

Mr. Hill. Yes, sir, Federal support must be reported in the pat-

ent.

Mr. Skelton. There is a penalty clause in the Bayh-Dole Act, the

most stringent penalty being that the Federal Government, the

NIH, can take back this patent; is that right?

Mr. HlLL. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Skelton. That has never been done?
Mr. Hill. That is correct, sir, the Government can license the

patent to others.

Mr. Skelton. There has never been any enforcement of the

Bayh-Dole Act under this clause; is that right?

Mr. Hill. It has been absolutely minimal, that is for sure.
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Mr. Skelton. Well, can you think of one instance where there
was any enforcement of this Government rights clause under the

Bayh-Dole Act? Name one. Can you name one?
Mr. Hill. No, I can't name one with the Government granted

rights to another. Based on the interest of this subcommittee, NIH
did go out to Scripps and ask them to do a better job reporting.

Mr. Skelton. No, no, no, that is not answering my question. Has
action been taken to remove the patent rights from anyone under
the Bayh-Dole Act?
Mr. Hill. No, sir.

Mr. Skelton. The law says that there must be a disclosure to

the NIH within 60 days of an organization or company obtaining
a patent; is that right?

Mr. Hill. Yes, sir, NIH must be informed within 60 days of the

discovery of the invention.

Mr. Skelton. That is really what we are talking about. We are

really talking about the American public, through the tax dollars

that they pay, which are given to NIH, receiving certain rights

under this Government clause which says that if a company with
partial or full funding from NIH, which is tax dollars, doesn't de-

velop this or produce this whatever it is, a process or device or a
drug, which, of course, is in the public interest, if they don't do it,

if they just sit on it, then the Government, through NIH, says this

is for the public interest, and we will see that it is produced for

the American public; is that right.

Mr. Hill. Yes, sir.

Mr. Skelton. That is the purpose of this whole thing; is that not
correct?

Mr. Hill. That is one of the purposes; that is for sure.

Mr. Skelton. As I understand it, looking at the Scripps situa-

tion, there were some 43 unreported patents that were developed
with Federal funds through the NIH; is that correct?

Mr. Hill. Yes, sir.

Mr. Skelton. Do you agree that if this were NASA or the Penta-

gon, this would be a highly publicized story?

Mr. Hill. I think so, sir.

Mr. Skelton. Now, I am going to ask two things. I am going to

ask the Chairman, if he agrees, that the Patent Office should ask

each new medical-oriented patent applicant if Federal funds are in-

volved, and that answer be submitted to them under oath. Would
that be a good idea?

Mr. Hill. I like that idea, sir.

Mr. SKELTON. I also am going to ask 1 year from now through

this Chairman what governmental rights have been reclaimed or

what action has been taken under the Bayh-Dole Act or what pat-

ents have been taken back because of noncompliance with the

Bayh-Dole Act. I would like to see what happens within the next

365 days, and if that is suitable with the Chairman, I would hope
that this subcommittee could submit that question to you. Thank
you.
Chairman Wyden. I think the gentleman's requests are very rea-

sonable. Let us say working in consultation with our Minority, Mr.

Combest in particular, we will work to have those questions posed.

The gentleman, I think, hit right on it. The gentleman is an expert
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in Pentagon matters and military matters. He is correct in saying

that if this kind of thing occurred at the Pentagon, people would

be screaming their lungs out. The gentleman is very correct to

Mr. Skelton. I might add, Mr. Chairman that, the Pentagon dol-

lars are the same as dollars going to NIH. They are all funded from

the American taxpayer. This is all for the American citizen. In the

case of NASA or the Pentagon, it is for national security or some-

thing related thereto, but in this case, it is American health and
they should be treated the same.
Chairman Wyden. The gentleman is perhaps being too logical on

these matters, but they do, in fact, come from the 1040 forms filled

out by the taxpayers of this country. Clearly, the taxpayers' inter-

ests are not being addressed when you have an $8 billion program
that Mr. Hill describes. When he came in contact with it, the

records were in disarray, and two people were involved. Now, it ap-

pears that there is only one person who is specifically assigned to

it. I am very curious about the voluntary nature of a program that

the National Institutes of Health seems to think is adequate, Mr.

Hill.

Today's program is voluntary, and, as Mr. Skelton has pointed

out, it failed. It failed in the instance of Scripps where you had a

situation where they initially found five patents on the basis of the

records, then they found 51, then 94. Who knows what it is going

to be next?
But I am curious. Do you think that a voluntary system is good

enough when you are talking about $8 billion worth of failures dis-

covered by your audit?

Mr. Hill. No, sir. The self-monitoring program that was used
with the grantees did not work.
Chairman Wyden. What exactly is so burdensome about a com-

puterized system that would file the reports establishing the tax-

payers' interest electronically and with the assistance of the Patent

Office? I have seen all kinds of comments by Dr. Lee and others

at the Public Health Service about what a great burden is being

imposed on the agency. What exactly is so burdensome about hav-

ing a decent computerized system?
Mr. Hill. It is really not a burden at all, Mr. Chairman. As a

matter of fact, NIH has developed an easy to use reflex database

for storing information on inventions. We believe that they could

modify what they already have; utilize information from the De-

partment of Commerce and also from a commercial database called

Dialogue, and based on those two distinct databases, do some sort

of risk analysis. I am not asking them to look at every one, but I

do think they should look at the ones that are most vulnerable

—

i.e. a risk-based approach.
When you think about some of these others like the University

of California system which received more than $500 million, I be-

lieve, in fiscal year 1993, reporting about 41 percent of their pat-

ents contained the Government rights clause; or the University of

Minnesota, 36 percent
Chairman Wyden. Let us just go a little slower here. You have

found that the University of California, based on your audit work,

is in essentially the same ballpark as Scripps and others?
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Mr. Hill. It was only a cursory review or a preliminary finding,

but the percentages are very similar. So what I am saying is that

we did this cursory analysis in hours. We looked at the top 25
schools. It was not a lot or work. It can be done easily and it should
be done. Self-monitoring did not work, so a new approach should
be tried.

Chairman Wyden. You mentioned the University of Minnesota.
What did your preliminary analysis find at the University of Min-
nesota?
Mr. Hill. We found that PHS funding in fiscal year 1993 was

over $100 million. There were 285 patents. Of those, 104 we believe

included the Government rights clause. The percentage would be
about 36 percent.

Chairman Wyden. Were there other major research institutions

that you looked at in your rudimentary analysis that would be
helpful to us?
Mr. Hill. There are a number of others that we took a look at.

Stanford, we believe that the number of patents involved are 483
and the Government rights clause included 187, or about 39 per-

cent. But there were quite a few others that we looked at. The
weighted average of the percentage was something very similar to

what we found at Scripps initially—i.e. 51 patents out of 125.

Chairman Wyden. With respect to the Scripps situation specifi-

cally, does it mean that the Federal Government could call in the

70 or 80 inventions that Scripps failed to disclose over the decade,

which was the focus of our audit? Could the Federal Government
call those in according to the law?
Mr. Pryal. I don't think so. I think the time has elapsed. I think

NIH had about 60 days to act after it found out that Scripps did

not disclose an invention. It has been more than 60 days since NIH
found out about the invention and nothing happened in those 60
days.
Chairman Wyden. So basically, the onlv thing that spares

Scripps in this situation is that the Federal Government let the

statute of limitations run out?

Mr. Pryal. Yes, I believe so.

Chairman Wyden. Now, over the period of the audit had an ex-

clusive technology licensing agreement with Scripps. According to

Scripps in sworn testimony before this subcommittee, Johnson &
Johnson acquired licenses to many of the technologies that were
not reported. But only one or two of the dozens of technologies were
commercialized. So, there seems to be a fair amount of evidence

that Johnson & Johnson sat on innovations that were funded by
the taxpayers.

In your view could NIH make a case to claim those patents for

the public under Bayh-Dole? I guess this is another statute of limi-

tations question. Let's frame it this way: If the statute of limita-

tions had not passed, in your view, Mr. Hill, under Bayh-Dole,
could the Federal Government make a case to claim those patents

for the public?
Mr. Hill. I guess the way I would answer that, Mr. Chairman,

is that NIH is not looking at use, which is very unfortunate. They
are not looking at licensing. So, they are not in a position of

strength, of knowledge.
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Chairman Wyden. What you are saying is that the case is there
to be made, but NIH is essentially not prepared to make it?

Mr. Hill. The case may be there to be made. At Scripps I think
you will find when you talk to them later that the number that are
actually being used is quite low also. But again, NIH needs to do
a better job in monitoring the objectives of the Bayh-Dole Act.

Chairman Wyden. Why do you think NIH is dawdling so in set-

ting up a really aggressive program to protect the taxpayers' inter-

ests? We are talking about something which could be addressed
with a decent computer system. You also said it is not as undue
a burden as the Public Health Service seems to indicate. I am curi-

ous about your opinion as to why the National Institutes of Health
is dragging its feet when a program to protect the public is so obvi-

ously necessary?
Mr. Hill. I am not sure of their motivation, but intuitively I

think, Mr. Chairman, that they assumed that the grantees would
do a better job, and they should do a better job. We are giving them
over $7 billion in fiscal year 1993, and we are only asking that the
objectives of this act be achieved. They should do a better job. I

think NIH trusted that they would, and there was a failure there.

So, both look bad, in my view.
Mr. Pryal. I would like to add that most of the patent activity

is only at about 25 schools. You know, we are not talking about
1,000 schools out there. So, if you would just concentrate on these
25 schools, NIH should be able to do a very good job.

Chairman Wyden. Well, let me see if my colleague has any addi-
tional questions.

I think you have performed a great service for the country. This
is something that has gone undetected for too long. We are going
to shake up this system and try to make sure that that $8 billion

gets used as Congress intended. That is to get cures to dreaded dis-

eases out to the American people, make sure that those products
are reasonably priced, and make sure that the American people
have access to good family wage jobs wherever possible in the de-
velopment of these technologies. You have made this job easier by
doing such superb investigative work.
We will be working very closely with you. Please offer our com-

mendation to Ms. Brown, because I think this is first rate work
and a service to the country. Unless you have anything to add fur-

ther, I will excuse you at this time.

Mr. Hill. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Wyden. We thank you all.

Our next panel, Dr. Wendy Baldwin, Ph.D., Deputy Director for

Extramural Research, National Institutes of Health, accompanied
by Geoffrey Grant, the Acting Director of the Office of Policy for

Extramural Research Administration, also Dr. William H. Beers,
senior vice president of the Scripps Research Institute, accom-
panied by Douglas A. Bingham, general counsel.

Dr. Baldwin. Mr. Chairman and Members, I am Dr. Wendy
Baldwin. Since January
Chairman Wyden. Doctor, before you proceed, it is the practice

of this subcommittee to swear all of the witnesses who come before
us. I assume Mr. Grant will accompany you and testify and re-

spond to questions as well. Very good.
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Dr. Beers, you are accompanied by Mr. Bingham. Do you antici-

pate Mr. Bingham participating in some of the responses?
Dr. Beers. Yes, I do.

Chairman Wyden. We welcome all four of you this morning. It

is our practice to swear all witnesses. Do any of you have any ob-

jection to being sworn as a witness? Please rise and raise your
right hand.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Chairman Wyden. We thank all of you for your cooperation with

our subcommittee. We will make your prepared remarks a part of

the hearing record in their entirety. Perhaps in the interests of

time, if you could summarize some of your principal concerns, that

would be helpful.

Dr. Baldwin, if we could get that microphone right in front of

you, that would be great, because we do have infernal microphones
in here. Welcome. Please proceed.

TESTIMONY OF WENDY BALDWIN, PH.D., DEPUTY DHIECTOR
FOR EXTRAMURAL RESEARCH, NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF
HEALTH, BETHESDA, MARYLAND ACCOMPANDED BY GEOF-
FREY GRANT, ACTING DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF POLICY FOR
EXTRAMURAL RESEARCH ADMINISTRATION

Dr. Baldwin. Thank you very much. I am Dr. Wendy Baldwin.
Since January 1994 I have been NIH Deputy Director for Extra-

mural Research. I am pleased to appear before you today and an-

swer questions about some aspects of the Bayh-Dole Act.

The Bayh-Dole Act as amended permits institutions and small

businesses who receive Federal funds to retain title to federally

funded inventions and encourages them to commercialize inven-

tions. The overarching goal is to ensure that such inventions are

made available to the American public. Under Bayh-Dole, the Gov-
ernment retains a nonexclusive license for its own use for any sub-

ject invention. There are points of intervention for the Federal Gov-
ernment if the broad goals of the act are not being met. However,
they are few and rarely exercised.

The exceptional circumstances determination and march-in
rights. Within the broad goals of the act, there is encouragement
to work with small businesses and to prefer domestic manufactur-
ing. There are also clear admonitions to avoid costly administrative

procedures. The Bayh-Dole Act has transformed the nature of Gov-

ernment involvement in patentable inventions, a transformation

that we applaud.
By most estimates, the act has led to 1,000 new companies and

the creation of about 100,000 new jobs.

The biotechnology industry continues to expand. In 1993, indica-

tions are that such inventions generated nearly 3,000 licenses and
options, a vastly different situation from 1980, when the Govern-
ment owned 30,000 inventions, but it had only 5 percent of them
patented.

Clearly, the Bayh-Dole Act is providing a positive national eco-

nomic benefit with its multiple incentives for grantee institutions

to move products into the marketplace. The report of the Inspector

General addressed many of the specifics about how the Federal
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Government can and should monitor the many steps that follow the

disclosure of an invention.

The NIH agrees that our monitoring process can be improved
and we are taking steps to do so. Staff have been reassigned and
the invention reporting function has been brought under our gov-

ernment reinvention laboratory to ensure that we not only have a

workable system for invention reporting, but one that interfaces

with the other points of contact that NIH makes with the extra-

mural community.
The NIH is implementing a new invention status reporting sys-

tem that will improve and expand the invention disclosure

database and permit the generation of regular reports. It will elec-

tronically link our grantees and contractors to our database as part

of our electronic research administration program, and the system

will generate followup queries to institutions and move smoothly
from an invention-by-invention reporting at the early phases to an
annual reporting by institutions at a later date, as is detailed in

the written testimony.
This system has evolved from a paper-based case record system

to one that we think can be more analytically useful. I believe that

our present approach will satisfy the needs of the Federal Govern-
ment, expectations of the Inspector General, and the needs and the

capabilities of the many institutions with which we deal. This will

make invention reporting part of the network of contacts between
the NIH and institutions with which we do business. The act al-

lows for periodic reporting, but it does not envision a detailed fol-

lowup on the part of the Government. I believe we can meet the

intent of the act.

This system will be enforced by our collaborations with other

Federal agencies through the Federal Demonstration Project. We
would want to vet any new plan for monitoring through other agen-

cies to ensure that institutions could work within a consistent Fed-

eral policy. We have asked that this be placed on the agenda for

the fall FDP meeting, and there are several alternatives that can

be discussed at that time.

In calling for monitoring by the Federal Government, the act en-

visions such collaboration. For example, the Commerce Department
has issued the regulations that govern all Federal agencies, and
they serve as a point for complaints. The NIH is also a member of

the interagency group chaired by the Department of Commerce to

address policy issues regarding Bayh-Dole.
How do investigators and institutions know their rights, their ob-

ligations and what is expected of them under the act. Each grantee

or contractor is required to inform us of an invention in a timely

manner. This requirement also appears on each application for new
funding, each application for continuation of funding, and the final

closeout of the grant. On each such occasion, the institutional offi-

cial must report either that there are no inventions, or list them.
While we have a two-pronged approach, whereby we gather data,

we are not satisfied that it functions as well as it could. On that

point, we agree with the IG. To compliment improvements in the
NIH system of reporting and monitoring, a most important focus

is education of investigators and grantee institutions where much
of the responsibility resides for ensuring that information is trans-
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mitted. In those cases where we have contacted institutions to de-

termine the adequacy of their reporting, we have met no resistance.

We have observed some confusion over just what needs to be re-

ported, when, and how. We intend to address this through in-

creased educational activities. In the past, we have used many
channels of communication, such as the "NIH Guide to Grants and
Contracts," which admittedly goes to 37,000 people on a weekly

basis. However, we believe we can do more. We can increase that.

We will put it on InterNet through the Gopher system. At present,

the "PHS Grants Policy Statement" includes the reference to the

regulations, the Commerce Department regulations, but we are re-

questing that it include the entire regulation. We will also put the

regulations on InterNet to ensure that it is easily available to those

who need to understand it.

In meeting with representatives of several Federal agencies, we
have learned that most agencies prefer education of the entire com-

munity and improved dissemination of information over a primarily

regulatory approach. This affirms our view that the act's placement
of incentives makes it feasible to rely largely, but not exclusively,

on education and monitoring for implementation of the act. We be-

lieve this is feasible because the act ensures that incentives are

properly placed.

For example, it is in the best interests of the inventor to include

the Government-use clause, because it makes the title clear when
seeking a license. The inventor stands to profit, both in money and
prestige, from patenting and licensing and therefore the person

most knowledgeable about the sources of funding and the invention

itself, as well as the subsequent marketing, knows there is govern-

mental redress if an invention is not being fully developed follow-

ing licensing.

The small business preference is widely recognized and the

growth in small business, which has been spectacular over the last

decade, especially those who have ties to the NIH, ensures there

is a knowledgeable cadre of small businesses with whom to license

inventions, and we see almost a natural affinity growing out from

the institutions to small businesses.

It is important that the Government-use clause be included

where appropriate, and that other features of Bayh-Dole be ad-

dressed. However, the Bayh-Dole Act envisions a cooperative spirit,

not an adversarial one. The act was addressing a situation of a

great deal of Government control, controls that seem to stifle the

movement of products to market. We take a broad view of what the

act was intended to accomplish and how it was envisioned working,

and we believe that it has been successful. On the other hand, we
do agree with the need for improved education and an improve-

ment in our monitoring system, and we are committed to them
both.

In regard to the Scripps Research Institute, like the OIG, we are

concerned about the underreporting that we have found on a num-
ber of patents that have been developed with Federal support.

Within the last year, Scripps has updated their reports to the NIH
and we believe that Scripps has now accurately reported to the

NIH all patents that were developed with Federal support. We
have surveyed a sample of institutions to assess whether this may
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be atypical or not. We do not have the results of that yet, but we
have taken very specific steps, much consistent with the IG report,

to determine whether, in fact, this case has been typical or atypi-

cal.

In conclusion, we are taking specific steps to improve our own ca-

pacity to monitor invention reporting, and we will work closely

with the research community to further improve compliance with
the provisions of the Bayh-Dole Act. The success story we think is

in the fact that research results are being made available to the
American public, and they are not languishing on the shelf. We
would like to ensure that as we look for ways that we can improve
the understanding and the requirements of Bayh-Dole and our abil-

ity to obtain and process information about that, that we keep the

whole picture of what the Bayh-Dole Act was intended for into per-

spective.

This completes my testimony, and I would like to answer any
questions that the committee might have.
Chairman Wyden. Dr. Baldwin, thank you.
[Dr. Baldwin's statement may be found in the appendix.]
Chairman Wyden. Mr. Grant, would you like to make any re-

marks at this time?
Mr. Grant. Not at this time. I will be glad to answer questions.

Chairman Wyden. Very good. Dr. Beers, welcome.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM H. BEERS, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,
SCRIPPS RESEARCH INSTITUTE, LA JOLLA, CALIFORNIA AC-
COMPANIED BY DOUGLAS A. BINGHAM, GENERAL COUNSEL
Dr. Beers. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I

am William Beers and I am a senior vice president at the Scripps
Research Institute, and with me this morning is Douglas Bingham,
who is our general counsel.

We welcome this opportunity to speak with you about the report
of the Inspector General concerning invention reporting of Scripps
and to share with you Scripps' thoughts concerning invention re-

porting by nonprofit research institutions.

Scripps is one of the world's largest nonprofit, biomedical re-

search organizations not affiliated with a university, and we are

flattered that the Chairman has characterized Scripps as one of

America's biomedical research crown jewels.

Scripps receives financial support from a number of sources, in-

cluding individuals, foundations, pharmaceutical and other compa-
nies, and, of course, the U.S. Government. Last year, Scripps' fund-
ing under grants from the NIH totaled approximately $74 million.

In March 1993, the subcommittee's Chairman and the Ranking
Minority Member asked the Inspector General of the Department
of Health and Human Services to audit the patents issued to

Scripps during the previous 10 years to determine whether Govern-
ment sponsorship of the underlying research had been duly re-

ported. Scripps cooperated fully with that investigation and with
the NIH's inquiries into invention reporting by Scripps. We now be-
lieve that Scripps and NIH agree on the status of each of Scripps'
patents covering NIH-funded inventions.

The Inspector General found that Scripps had failed to include
sponsorship statements required by the Bayh-Dole Act in 43 pat-
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ents. We accept this finding and acknowledge these errors of omis-
sion. We assure you, however, that these errors were just that

—

inadvertent, unintentional mistakes. Scripps derives no benefit
from omitting sponsorship statements, and we shall soon discuss,

we are pleased that the Government suffered no injury from these
omissions.

Scripps is committed to ensuring that such mistakes do not hap-
pen again. Indeed, even before the Inspector General's investiga-

tion began, Scripps was conducting a comprehensive review of its

invention disclosures and patents.

As a result, by June 30th, 1993, Scripps had addressed all of the

deficiencies described in the Inspector General's report by adding
sponsorship statements as required by the act and providing NIH
with a complete set of documentation for each existing Scripps pat-

ent covering an NIH-funded invention.

The report questions whether sponsorship statements should be
added to any of the 35 Scripps patents that do not now contain

them. Scripps believes that each of these inventions either was
made without Government funding or that no sponsorship require-

ment was required for other reasons. The PHS comments on the

report indicate preliminary agreement with our conclusion as to 33
of these, and last week we reached agreement with NIH as to the

other two patents as well. This means that there are no longer any
questions between Scripps and NIH regarding which Scripps inven-

tions were made with Government funding.

The Inspector General's only other comment regarding Scripps

inventions is that before June 1993, NIH did not have disclosure

records for 22 NIH-funded inventions for which Scripps had ob-

tained patents.

Because we do not have access to NIH's records, we can't com-
ment on what they might contain. However, we reviewed our

records against a list of Scripps patents provided to us by the IG's

office. Our comparison suggests that of the 21 patents on the list,

Scripps had submitted disclosure to NIH corresponding to all but

6 of them. Thus, while Scripps may have patented some Govern-
ment-funded inventions without disclosing them, we believe that

such mistakes were made in a relatively small number of cases.

In retrospect, it is clear that we at Scripps have done better at

making inventions than reporting them. The regulations that gov-

ern the reporting of Government-funded inventions are com-

plicated. There are many requirements and fairly rigid time peri-

ods in which to meet them. Perhaps some of Scripps' deficiencies

could have been avoided if we had devoted greater resources and
attention to our Office of Technology Transfer. However, our

records of compliance appear to have improved over the years and
we are taking additional steps to improve our compliance in the fu-

ture. We certainly regret the past deficiencies in our invention re-

porting.

Fortunately, we believe that our mistakes did not harm the Gov-

ernment or the public in any way. The Bayh-Dole Act gives the

Government certain rights with respect to inventions which grant-

ees retain title. These rights could not be lost as a result of belated

disclosure by Scripps or failure to include sponsorship statements

in certain patents. One purpose of the sponsorship statement is to
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notify the Government that it can invoke certain provisions of the

Federal Acquisition Regulation, or FAR, which ensures that when
the Government buys products, it does not pay royalties for the use

of patented technology for which it has a royalty-free license.

Scripps' statements were not improperly omitted from a single

Scripps patent governing a commercially available product. Thus,

we are confident that neither the Government's nor the public's in-

terests were prejudiced in any way by the mistakes Scripps made
in reporting its inventions.

Scripps not only has corrected its past mistakes in meeting the

Bayh-Dole Act obligations, but it has also taken a number of steps

to minimize the risk of similar areas in the future. First, Scripps

has begun to account for all invention-based disclosure on a month-

ly basis. Second, Scripps has begun providing disclosure and other

required documents to NIH in a single package every month.

Third, all Scripps patent applications are now reviewed and ap-

proved by at least two administrators familiar with Bayh-Dole Act

requirements.
Fourth, Scripps has expanded the briefing provided to new fac-

ulty members to ensure that they fully understand applicable in-

vention disclosure requirements.
Finally, Scripps will do an internal audit on an annual basis of

its compliance with the Bayh-Dole Act requirements.

The Chairman's letter raises a number of more general questions

about invention reporting. We must note that Scripps' expertise is

in science, not in Government, but with that caveat, we will be

pleased to share our views on these matters.

As to how widespread the problem of noncompliance with the

Bayh-Dole Act reporting requirements may be, we have no factual

basis for drawing any conclusions. The only information that we
have, other than what we have heard this morning, is anecdotal

from press accounts and that information suggests that inadvertent

errors like ours are not uncommon. However, we would defer to

others for a more informed response.

The Chairman asked our views on oversight of invention report-

ing compliance by NIH grantees. Although we claim no expertise

in regulatory enforcement, we believe that the NIH and not some

other agency should oversee compliance by NIH grantees. They are

probably the only agency with the scientific expertise necessary to

evaluate and track disclosure filed by its grantees. We recognize

that NIH's Division of Extramural Invention Reports has been

criticized for its oversight of grantees. When one considers the divi-

sion's workload, however, we can certainly understand why the di-

vision might have encountered problems.

Our written statement includes a number of general suggestions

for improving invention reporting practices. We might conclude our

remarks today by mentioning a few of these.

First, grantee institutions would benefit from NIH-spon sored
workshops instructing Office of Technology Transfer personnel in

reporting requirements and suggesting respective procedures for

ensuring compliance.
Second, increasing NIH staffing would allow it to oversee compli-

ance more effectively. Finally, it would be useful if grantees could

file required documents electronically.
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Mr. Chairman, we hope you found this information useful and we
would be happy to answer any questions you might have.

[Dr. Beers' statement may be found in the appendix.]
Chairman Wyden. Thank you very much, Dr. Beers, and we ap-

preciate it.

Let me begin with the gentleman from Texas.
Mr. COMBEST. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think it is important

to, obviously, to have pointed out some of the past failures and ob-
viously those efforts that are being taken to prevent these from
happening in the future. I don't want to overblow this whole issue
in terms of suggesting, or I don't want there to be any implication
about there being a concern of intentional oversight and fraud or
anything of that sort.

I think that this, to me, seems to be one of those situations that
is sort of the result of an area that hasn't been of extreme impor-
tance—well, not lack of importance, but extreme interest by the
fact that there has not been—there has been a very small record
of any need for NIH or for Government to step in and stop some
of the pricing policies or the march-in opportunities that could have
been exercised under Bayh-Dole. This is just one of those things
that has never been on the top shelf as far as importance and sig-

nificance.

Also, I think it is important to recognize that the role of NIH has
been to—in the use of its limited, resources has been to try to come
up with new technologies, with new procedures, with new medi-
cines, and that should be the goal. I would not want this to either
create a huge additional, unnecessary burden on NIH, on Scripps
or on anyone else who is involved in this, I think, this is a very
important process, and that the American people have benefited
greatly from it. So, I think that if we can—I do believe there is a
way, and possibly Mr. Skelton's suggestions earlier might be worth
looking into to try to determine if there is a way to accomplish the
goal at a minimum amount of number one, regulation, and paper-
work, and time spent both in terms of hours and in terms of
money, to try to make for sure that everyone is in compliance. That
would be my goal to see if there is some way that we can attain
that, and given that this has become an area of considerable inter-

est, you have all looked into it fairly closely, and I would think
your suggestions in how we might be able to reach that goal would
be important.

Dr. Baldwin, you had mentioned in your testimony relative to

—

you referenced small business, that there was growth, there has
oeen additional involvement of small business. What is the defini-

tion—how do you all define small business? Is it the standard Gov-
ernment definition?

Dr. Baldwin. Yes.
Mr. COMBEST. I am sorry?
Mr. Grant. It is based upon the Small Business Administration

guidelines.

Mr. Combest. Do you have an opinion on what the gentleman
from Missouri, Mr. Skelton, had mentioned earlier about, as the
process was moved forward to patent, that there might be a disclo-

sure at that point? That would seem— I like that idea from that di-

rection. I don't want to transfer the regulatory authority to some
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other agency, but at the same time that would seem to be a fairly

easily accomplished goal, and if there is a connect between any
other Government monies beyond just NIH in which a company
was applying for a patent. That might be a fairly simple way to

achieve that goal. Do you have any comments on that?

Dr. Baldwin. Yes, actually, I do. That is something we have al-

ready been discussing, because while it is required now, we would
like to look at any ways that could be undertaken that would
strengthen that request, that would highlight that request coming
from the Patent and Trademark office.

For example, reference to fraud and civil penalties in the re-

sponse to those questions, as you point out, this is not just an NIH
issue. The question here is all across Government. We are very

mindful of the fact that we don't want to develop strategies that

might, in fact, look fine for the NIH, but in fact, really do apply

more generally or should apply more generally. We are trying to do

things that can be done in concert with other agencies and that

will provide one simple point of entry for those on the outside and
also some consistency that meet all of the goals on the inside for

the Federal Government as well.

I think that you and Mr. Skelton both have really focused in on

something that could be a constructive step right at an appropriate

point that doesn't create an undue burden, that does not create ad-

ditional paperwork, and that, in fact, would have a very material

benefit. That is a point of intervention. I think that is a point of

intervention that we have been discussing that is one that we
think perhaps could be heightened for very good outcome.
Mr. COMBEST. The tree or the trigger point is at the patent, at

the time of patent.

Dr. Baldwin. Yes, that is right.

Mr. COMBEST. In other instances where there have been other

monies involved, but where there has been no pursuit of that, that

obviously would come into play, so that trigger point would seem
to be applicable to all agencies and to all individuals who have
used Government and grants in research that might have—that

would be susceptible to this.

Dr. Beers, do you have comments on that? How would that im-

pact you from your sector?

Dr. Beers. That would be no problem for us. I think that it actu-

ally moves things in a constructive direction. Part of the problem
that institutions have in meeting all of the requirements of Bayh-
Dole, is that there are many notifications required, and that there

is some lack of communication sometimes within the institution

with lawyers and so forth so that things can fall through the

cracks. Often those involve disclosures that may never become pat-

ented. So, if you had a system that required you at the time of pat-

ent to notify, then that, for us, would be a step in the right direc-

tion.

Mr. Combest. Yeah. I don't know, sometimes when the Govern-
ment does things, they don't always do it the simplest way. But it

would seem to me that that would be a fairly easy step to accom-
plish, so that the appropriate agency would be notified at such a
patent application time, whether it was NIH or whoever it might
be, depending on the source of the patent, that was a really good
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idea that I think that you have been looking into and that Mr.

Skelton had because it would seem to accomplish the goal.

We need to look into it further to see that—it might not be quite

as simple as it seems. But it would seem to accomplish the goal

with a minimum amount of additional burden. My goodness, this

subcommittee is a Subcommittee on Regulation, and we have an

overburdensome regulatory atmosphere on business out there

today, and I would be the last that would be drug screaming and
kicking to the trough to impose more. But I think that seems like

a very workable solution, because there are a lot of taxpayer dol-

lars involved here. But again, there is no implication that these

have been misspent.
I think what it really shows is a great amount of Federal dollars

that have gone into some very worthwhile causes. I think we have

pretty much established already the fact that this is much wide-

spread beyond just Scripps. But are there further thoughts or com-

ments, Dr. Baldwin, that you would like to make in terms of how
far-reaching it is, as you have been able to look into it, to deter-

mine the—beyond just Scripps, how extensive this problem might

be?
Dr. Baldwin. We just don't know yet. We have a project under-

way where we are going to look at some institutions where they

have a high volume of patient activity. We are looking at some

where they have a low volume, because, in fact, institutions report-

ing a low volume might be those that are having the most difficulty

understanding and interpreting when they have to include the

clause and when we would need to know about them. So, it is not

just enough to go to those who seem to have high volume. We are

doing more of them, but we are also doing some of the slower vol-

ume ones as well.

After we have done that, that first pass through them, I think

we will have a much better idea as to how widespread this might

be. We do feel that the educational activities have to take place re-

gardless, because there is a level of misunderstanding, and as Dr.

Beers has pointed out, these are in some cases confusing regula-

tions, and there are some cases where they seem to have multiple

points of contact, and we feel that we can probably have the biggest

impact if we work through the next coming round of meetings with

organizational officials and increase that information that we can

get out there. I think after we do that and after we do this first

pass of review of other institutions, we will have a much better

idea of how widespread this is, and then what steps we might have

Mr. Combest. Well, I think, Dr. Beers you are missing this inad-

vertently, I think inadvertently and certainly there were no nega-

tive consequences which arose from it. I would hope that in those

cases where there are problems among other institutions or recipi-

ents, grant recipients, that is the same case.

My concern would be how significantly if in your investigation

you find that it is not the case, that there was an intention for

some reason, and I think that I would not be quite so inclined to

just sort of pass over this, but I—in the case of Scripps, I appre-

ciate your mentioning the fact that it had been inadvertent in the
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past, and I am going to have a positive attitude about this and as-

sume that that is going to be the case in the other instances.

I appreciate the time, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Wyden. I thank the gentleman. Let's begin with you,

Dr. Baldwin. Let me tell you, it sure seems that there is a big gap
between how you see this matter and how the Inspector General
sees this matter. The Inspector General talks about how there is

one person there when there used to be two. The Inspector General

says that there are fundamental problems existing with NIH's
monitoring ability. The Inspector General says that the NIH lacks

information to ensure compliance with the laws and regulations.

You seem to be just warming things over a little bit, and just keep
doing what you are doing. So, let's start by examining the matter
at Scripps.

My understanding is Scripps has been a grantee of the National

Institutes of Health just about since the enactment of Bayh-Dole 14

years ago. Do you have any idea how much Federal funding

Scripps has received in that time period?

Dr. Baldwin. Well, I believe since the last 10 years, it is in ex-

cess of $500 million.

Chairman Wyden. My understanding is about $1 billion since

the act went into effect. Is that right, Dr. Beers?
Dr. Beers. Since the act went into effect, which would be 14

years ago.

Chairman Wyden. Right.

Dr. Beers. I don't have those numbers. Doug, do you? But I

think that it is fair to say that the research institute has been re-

ceiving Government funding since before the act.

Chairman Wyden. Right. But I am particularly interested in

what has happened since Bayh-Dole. It seems to me that we are

talking about close to $1 billion since Bahy-Dole. Yet you are say-

ing, Dr. Baldwin, that this institution and others as well, given

your remarks, it is reasonable for the people in this country to be-

lieve that it was just too confusing for them to notify the Federal

Government when they got a patent as a result of a federally fund-

ed invention. Is that correct?

Dr. Baldwin. Well, perhaps I should go back to the issues that

the Inspector General concluded with, because, in fact, I think

there is a great deal of agreement between our position and the In-

spector General's position.

Chairman Wyden. Before we do that, let us address this one

question. You have indicated that institutions are confused.

Dr. Baldwin. Yes, I believe that.

Chairman Wyden. They don't know what is expected of them.
We are talking about an institution, that as far as I can tell, got

close to $1 billion. We are talking about other institutions that re-

ceive vast sums of money. The statute has been in effect for 14

years, and you are saying somehow it is too confusing for an insti-

tution to let the Federal Government know when the institution

gets a patent with Federal funds; is that correct?

Dr. Baldwin. I believe institutions could be doing a much better

job in informing us of inventions, and a great deal of that respon-

sibility lies with the institutions to make sure that their employee
agreements are clear, and a great deal of that responsibility lies
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with us to ensure that we have a system in place for them to report

to, that we have a system in place that we will be able then to use
for more analytical purposes as opposed to simply generating a
case file.

I am not saying that there haven't been any problems in the

past. There have been tremendous problems. My points of agree-

ment with the Inspector General lie around what our current sta-

tus is and what our plans for the future are. I believe that we do,

in fact, have a very constructive plan for the future. In regard to

Scripps, I understood the Inspector General to say that we should
reconcile all of those cases, and I believe that we have.

In regard to the other institutions, I understood that the concern
was that we find out whether in fact, the situation with Scripps

was atypical, or whether, in fact, it was not, and, in fact, we have
a project under way right now that will give us that.

I agree that we could work with the Patent and Trademark Of-

fice, and especially according to the suggestion from Mr. Skelton
that we, in fact, look at a way that they could, in fact, be a much
more proactive point for us in terms of ensuring that people filing

for those patents do report Government activity, Government fund-

ing where it has been. We certainly agree that we have to improve
compliance and that our educational strategies are a part of that.

I have increased the staffing. We are back to two and we are look-

ing to increase it further.

In terms of staffing, I think it is also important to bear in mind
that putting our electronic reporting system into place, which is not

just one where we key in information that is sent in manually, but
is actually an electronic transfer from the institutions, is critical to

both the success of the system and also of the necessary staffing,

and I would prefer to reengineer that system first before I focus too

much on the staffing that is required there. The primary reporting

obligation lies with the grantees, and that is why I feel that the

educational component of this is so important.
Chairman Wyden. Again, the Inspector General said that the

central problem is that you are still going to run a voluntary pro-

gram. The Inspector General has made it clear that when you are

talking about $8 billion that we ought to have something a little

bit more than a kind of discretionary, voluntary, trust us kind of

operation. Let me ask you some more questions about the Scripps

issue, and then we will talk some more about the system.

Dr. Baldwin. OK
Chairman Wyden. I wonder if you could comment about the dis-

tortions in data between, one, what the NIH apparently knew
about Scripps' inventions at the beginning of the audit; two, what
Scripps told the Inspector General at the beginning of the audit;

and three, what Scripps said in the way of a revised estimate at

the beginning of the audit. Excuse me, at the end of the audit.

Now, basically the National Institutes of Health thought that the

number of Government-sponsored inventions was about five. At
about that time, the Scripps Institute said it was about 51. Finally,

a year after the audit began, Scripps says, oops, made a mistake
here. It looks like it is close to 94. This is just a misunderstanding
of the law and of the requirements. It is just kind of hard for me
to understand how it can be so complicated after 14 years, at an
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institution that receives vast sums of Government money, and
other institutions apparently. Given your statement, how it can be
so complicated for these institutions to notify the Federal Govern-
ment when they get a patent that was obtained to some extent

with Federal funds? Am I missing something here? What is so com-
plicated about all of this?

Dr. Baldwin. Well, I think the question of when an investigator

and their institution understand that the work, in fact, meets the

definition of the Federal funding for an invention of something first

conceived or brought to practice, perhaps that question is better ad-

dressed to the gentlemen from Scripps who are on the frontline

with investigators who are trying to, in fact, understand those
rules. I will say that our system has not been adequate to ensure
that we had the information in from the institutions, and that we
were processing it in a meaningful way, and we are taking steps

to change that.

Chairman Wyden. Doctor, if you would just clarify us with re-

spect to the law. If an institution gets Federal funds and they do
research and that research leads to an invention that is patented,

does the law say that you have to notify the Federal Government
about that patent?

Dr. Baldwin. Yes, it does, sir.

Chairman Wyden. I must tell you, I am just baffled about how
you and others can say that this is such an extraordinarily com-
plicated task. I mean either one gets a patent or one doesn't. Either

one gets Federal funds to do research, or one doesn't. You all have
in effect, come to the subcommittee and somehow have, I think,

tried to convince me that this is rocket scientist material. But my
sense is either you get a patent or you don't; either you get Federal
funds or you don't.

The law seems to say clearly that if you file a patent on an in-

vention which was done with Federal funds, you got to notify, and
maybe clarify for me why all of this is so complicated to you.

Dr. Baldwin. Well, I think some of the explanation comes from
the fact that there are ways that an investigator and an institution

could be receiving Federal funds, but where it does not fit under
the definition of first conceived or first reduced to practice, such
that there would be Federal funding surrounding work that is in-

volved with an invention, but it might not fall under that defini-

tion. I think certainly if we look at a clinical trial, we may see vast

amounts of money going into work related to a drug, but that

comes in after a patent and it has no bearing on it. So, it is not
quite as straightforward as I think we would all like it to be. It

would make my job a lot simpler if it were.

Chairman Wyden. Well, two out of three dollars used by this in-

stitution seem to come from the taxpayer.

Dr. Baldwin. Yes.
Chairman Wyden. We are going to review the areas that you

seem to feel are so complicated. However, I can tell you, the Inspec-
tor General doesn't think this is that complicated. When I asked
him, the Inspector General said that he didn't think there was a
great burden in setting up a computerized system that would file

the reports establishing the taxpayers' interest electronically. He
also said that the Patent Office could be involved in this, and in
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some instances, he said he picked up on this kind of information

which you say is so complicated and burdensome in a few hours.

I think we have real differences between how you and the Inspec-

tor General see this issue.

Let me ask you again about Scripps. You say that you believe the

problems at Scripps have been settled because you wrote them a

letter 5 days ago and asked them to either certify to you that there

were no other patents developed with Federal support during the

period of review that should have been reported or report any addi-

tional patents that were not previously reported.

Now, this has been their legal obligation as far as I can tell since

1980. If that obligation had been properly met over the last 14

years through voluntary action, how do you expect a call 5 days ago
for voluntary action to work now?

Dr. Baldwin. Well, we have certainly been, as you have already

explained, we have certainly been on an unfolding process of trying

to reconcile our records. So, this is not something that had to be

done overnight. If we felt that there were malicious intent, if we
felt that there were an intention on the part of Scripps to suppress

this information, that would be a different situation. But that has
not been our experience. Our experience has been one of trying to

work out the common understandings on the need for the paper-

work and to get it communicated. We feel that we have been able

to do that. This is what gives us some confidence that we would

be able to do this with other institutions.

I certainly hope that establishing electronic transmission of data

is going to be relatively simple, because that is the strategy that

we would like to pursue. That takes care of one part of the prob-

lem, which is us getting information and dates once it is known
and understood. The educational component takes part of the

knowing and understanding part, and we have to have both parts

of it.

Chairman Wyden. I am also a little bit puzzled on how you can

say that there is good intent here, just because Dr. Beers, who is

a fine fellow and Scripps, which is an outstanding institution says

so. What we have is a situation based on 70 to 80 inventions that

Scripps failed to disclose over the decade, largely were not commer-
cialized, and nobody really picked realized it. I am wondering how
you can say that everybody's intent is good, when we have virtually

no information on much of what has gone on during this period.

Dr. Baldwin. Well, we have been able to reconcile records at this

time.

Chairman Wyden. So you have been able to go back and rec-

oncile all 14 years worth of records. The records that the Inspector

General said were in disarray have now been reconciled. Therefore,

on the basis of that work 5 days ago you can say that things are

in good shape now?
Dr. Baldwin. They are reconciled. I don't know that I would say

that our record systems are in good shape yet.

Chairman Wyden. The IG has recommended that there be an

audit of the other 30 patents. It seems to me that maybe things

aren't quite as hunky-dory as you say. What do you think?



29

Dr. Baldwin. I don't feel at this time that an audit of those fur-

ther records is necessary, but I would be certainly happy to discuss

it further.
Chairman Wyden. Now, doctor, you stated that the NIH has ex-

ercised its march-in rights in several occasions. Could you give the

subcommittee some examples?
Dr. Baldwin. No. I am sorry, I couldn't.

Chairman Wyden. Could you provide that for the record?

Dr. Baldwin. No, I am sorry, we have done exceptional cir-

cumstances, but not march-in. We have had the right to do march-

in, but we have not used it.

Chairman Wyden. Tell us about those kinds of situations, which

is an area where I think the language is a bit confusing. Tell us

about the exceptional circumstances situation.

Dr. Baldwin. Well, exceptional circumstances covers a situation

whereby allowing a contractor to have title, if they are doing the

screening of drugs, would give them an inappropriate role in ulti-

mate and further patenting of information, where they are actually

providing a service and a screening for us. So, we have that tool.

We have the march-in option, if, in fact, we find a situation that

is egregious, if we see a situation that is not being taken to market.

If we have a problem case, we have a tool to use.

Chairman Wyden. Well, to make use of this tool, you must have
the information. Your agency has been consistently in the dark,

and that, I think, is the conclusion to which we keep returning. I

am glad that you are saying that the tool is a useful one to you,

but unless you get the information, you can't move to the next tier

of using your tools.

Now, the Government has granted a nonexclusive license under
Bayh-Dole to any patented product developed under Federal grant

dollars. Generally, this means that the Government is not required

to pay the royalty that is always included in the price of the prod-

uct. Has the NIH purchased any product on the open market that

was developed using NIH grant funds?
Dr. Baldwin. The NIH use of commercial products is frequently

for continued research use. In many of those cases, we, in fact, ob-

tain those materials without cost or at greatly reduced cost. I do

not have a specific example of where we obtained it exactly royalty-

free, but with no other price consideration.

Chairman Wyden. Why don't you provide that for the record as

well.

Dr. Baldwin. Certainly.

[The information may be found in the appendix.]

Chairman Wyden. You said that you all were back up from one

to two. We are glad to hear about that in terms of staffing arrange-

ments. Can you tell us what kind of paperwork volume there is at

the Extramural Invention Reports Office?

Dr. Baldwin. Since that office reports directly to Mr. Grant, I

would like him to answer.
Chairman Wyden. That will be fine.

Mr. Grant. Sir, we are receiving approximately 2,000 individual

reports a year. That would be invention disclosures. The law also

requires then that we follow up to make sure that those disclosures

are subsequently being applied for, or that the institution is

81-304 - 94 - 2
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waiving its rights in those interests. Then following that, the pat-

ent may be issued.

The interest here, of course, is that the Federal rights clause is

also provided. Given that volume of reports that we feel that the

electronic system of reporting will help facilitate this both for recip-

ient organizations as well as for the NIH. That system can also

generate queries, have followup responses for NIH, and so forth.

Chairman Wyden. Dr. Beers, are you saying that the National
Institutes of Health may have lost some reports that came from
your program that would have indicated a better reporting record

on the part of your institution than otherwise would be indicated?

Dr. Beers. It is my understanding that we had some receipts, re-

ceipt of documents that the NIH didn't report that they had.

Chairman Wyden. How do we reconcile this, Dr. Baldwin?
Dr. Baldwin. We believe now that we are in receipt of every-

thing that was sent by Scripps. We have been doing a rather ex-

haustive review of everything in invention reporting, and that is no
longer a problem.
Chairman Wyden. Well, I am glad to hear it is no longer a prob-

lem. For taxpayers who watch their dollars get used in this fash-

ion, we have a situation where your agency initially said that they

had five inventions according to their records, and then it went to

50 on the basis of Scripps, and then it went up to 90. I am wonder-
ing perhaps—Dr. Grant, you may answer as well—whether this is

an indication that maybe the agency is just getting too much work
put in front of them with too few resources?

Mr. Grant. Well, the important thing, sir, I think the review by
the Inspector General has demonstrated that the area deserves a

lot of attention and we are providing that. I am confident now that

given our improvement in the system and the resources that we
are providing, that we can address those requirements, and along

with the suggestion made by Mr. Skelton, I think we can provide

very important assurance in the process. We have also considered

that at the time we request from institutions an annual report of

all of their patent activity, that we also receive an assurance from

them that would affirm that there were no other inventions or pat-

ents that have been developed in the past year. Such an assurance
that is not in place now.
We feel that that type of reporting system would provide an an-

nual audit, if you will, by institutions of their patent activity, and
that will provide an important confirmation of the various rights

of the Federal Government in this regard.

Chairman Wyden. Let me make some additional requests of you,

if I could, Dr. Baldwin. We would like copies of your responses from
the 20 institutions you have contacted in your attempt to reconcile

your records with theirs. Could we have a copy of that?

Dr. Baldwin. Yes.

[The information may be found in the appendix.

1

Chairman Wyden. We would also like to see any correspondence

you have with the five institutions you say report few patents with

Federal support, even though they are among the top 100 recipi-

ents. Obviously, in both of these matters, we would work with you
to ensure confidentiality and protections.
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Chairman WYDEN. Finally, it would be instructive for your agen-

cy to compare the number of patents issued to the five institutions

which are co-owned by corporate donors and partners, particularly

as a comparison against the number of patents which are identified

as having had some Federal support. Is that something you could

look at for us?
Dr. Baldwin. We will certainly look into that.

Chairman Wyden. Let me wrap up by looking again at the vol-

untary nature of the system, so we can see if maybe we can nail

this down.
If you have a computerized system that files reports establishing

the taxpayers' interest electronically which you used via assistance

of the Patent Office what is wrong with just requiring it as sug-

gested by the Inspector General rather than making a kind of wish
list, trust us, hope-it-all-works-out kind of arrangement the way we
have now?

Dr. Baldwin. Well, the issue is not just whether there is a pat-

ent, the issue is whether, in fact, upon inspection it was first con-

ceived or first reduced to practice under Federal funding. So, unfor-

tunately, it is more complicated than simply determining that a

patent is there. I would be pleased to use the data from the Patent
and Trademark Office on an investigational basis, if we have an
unusual case, to use that to see if we have specific patents that we
should be pursuing.

I think that, in fact, could be a valuable tool. I wish this were
not as complicated as it is, and as difficult as it is to go back to

determine whether or not it should have been disclosed to us. But
that, unfortunately
Chairman Wyden. We think that the issues that you are raising

are very legitimate ones. What is wrong with having a real trigger

rather than one that's voluntary. Therefore, when the real trigger

goes off, can you go out and do the work that you need to do in

some of these areas that do not seem to be so black and white?

Mr. Skelton and I are essentially talking about the same thing.

That is having a real trigger, something that goes off automati-

cally, involving the Patent Office and a computerized system. Dur-
ing the 1990's. Not going back to quill pen days where you have
to have people sitting around for days recording all of this stuff. We
will move on here, but I hope that you will examine that closely

because that seems to me to be the way we are going to get our

arms around this. It is not going to be accomplished on a voluntary

basis. The issues that you indicate need to be pursued strike me
as very appropriate issues for the agency to pursue, and they cer-

tainly fall into the gray area. What is not gray is the idea that

when somebody gets a patent, and you have a law that has been
on the books for 14 years. The reason that the law is on the book
is that the taxpayers have basic interests here. We will be follow-

ing this up with you some more, but I hope that you will look at

the idea of having a real trigger rather than this voluntary system.
The Inspector General says the current system is inadequate. I be-

lieve it is inadequate, and I think this subcommittee believes it in-

adequate as well.

Let me ask a few questions of Dr. Beers. If we can keep you, Dr.

Baldwin and Dr. Grant, at the table, that would be helpful as well.
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Dr. Beers, if we might, some general agreement on the numbers
involving your institution. When going through the Government
disclosure records, the IG found that the NIH had record of only
13 inventions issued to the Institute. Of these, only five were noted
as having had Federal support.

When the Inspector General went to Scripps seeking the same
information for that time period of 11 or 12 years, Scripps said ini-

tially that it had been issued 125 patents and that 51 had some
Federal involvement. Later, after a number of questions were
raised by the Inspector General, Scripps said an additional 43 pat-

ents apparently had some Federal involvement. That is a total of

94, of the 125 patents issued to Scripps. Is that approximately cor-

rect?

Dr. Beers. I can confirm the last three numbers. I am not sure

about the first two, but I will ask Mr. Bingham.
Mr. Bingham. Those are based on NIH records. We have no idea

what they actually had in their files.

Chairman Wyden. So most of the numbers are correct. Now, Dr.

Beers, you say that this technology was not reported because of er-

rors; inadvertent, unintentional mistakes. Now, certainly everybody
has made mistakes and this Member of Congress made plenty of

them and everybody has as well. The proposition that Scripps is

not disclosing dozens of these inventions paid for by the taxpayer.

Your view is that lots of other institutions were there as well in

essentially the same kind of boat. But my question to you is how
did it happen that this system, which now has been out there for

14 years, has in effect, pushed out the door of Washington, DC, bil-

lions and billions of dollars, has gone on for so long in a fashion

that seems to have, I guess, as the Inspector General really says,

produced broad-scale, significant, essentially, pattern of

underreporting.
Dr. Beers. With all due respect, Mr. Chairman, I would like to

clarify what you are talking about. I believe the 43 refers to a noti-

fication, a legend on the patent that indicates there was Federal

money, not a disclosure.

Chairman Wyden. Correct.

Dr. Beers. Let me go through the process for you. I can't explain

it and say it should have happened. It shouldn't have. But I think

you can see that a lot of things go on.

First, the scientist must come forward with a disclosure. That
disclosure gets sent to the NIH and Scripps must elect to retain

title. That also goes to the NIH. Scripps then applies for a patent

and that must go to the NIH. Then finally when the patent is is-

sued, that also goes to the NIH. The time span between the disclo-

sure and the issuance of the patent can be up to 2 years, and I

think it is fair to say, or at least it is my understanding, that most
of our errors occurred in the early years of Bayh-Dole. Second, at

that time we were using outside counsel who took a policy that

they would not legend a patent until the patent was issued and
they could be sure that, in fact, what the patent was about was
covered by Federal funds.
There were clearly some times when that ball got dropped, when

the patent was issued, the legend didn't get put on. There were
some other errors, too, but I think as was in our case, there was
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primarily a communication problem over 2 years that sometimes
things got dropped.
Chairman Wyden. So your view is that we got a statute that was

14 years old, but the problems essentially involve just 2 years and
that even though most of the patents didn't seem to get reported,

it was essentially a 2-year problem.
Dr. Beers. No, I wouldn't say it was a 2-year problem, it was in

the early years. But it was in the first 7 years, clearly when we
experienced most of our problems.
Chairman Wyden. You say, Dr. Beers, that the Government has

suffered no injury from these omissions. After having discussed
this with folks at Scripps, what troubles me about this is that I am
not sure that our country even knows what has been lost that is

of value to the taxpayers. We have a situation where so many of

these things aren't commercialized. That is the purpose of the stat-

ute.

Clearly, if you had the information, you could go back and review
some of these kinds of issues. But when you say there has been no
injury from the omissions, the Government and the taxpayers are

in a position to have to trust you because the country really just

doesn't know what kinds of opportunities have been lost that were
funded by the Federal Government. Would you like to respond to

that?
Dr. Beers. Yes. We aggressively market our inventions. We try

very hard to find some licensee. As you know, we have standing ar-

rangements with organizations like Johnson & Johnson and will in

the future with Sandoz, but beyond that we go out all the time to

find licensees for discoveries that aren't picked up by large phar-
maceutical partners. Beyond that, I don't believe that we have a
choice. We can't turn to the NIH and say you license it because
they aren't in that business. So, we market everything that we can,

and we believe that we are doing a reasonable job of it.

Chairman Wyden. My understanding is that Johnson & Johnson
had something like 85 licenses on products involved with you. Only
a couple of them were commercialized. Now nobody really knows
why and nobody really has the information because things were in

such a shambles all those years.

Dr. Beers. You mean the Government?
Chairman Wyden. Yes. How would you respond to that?

Dr. Beers. Well, we think in many ways that that problem takes

care of itself. We track what Johnson & Johnson is doing and more
importantly the inventors are very aware of what is going on with
their inventions because they stand to benefit personally as well as

the Institute stands to benefit. So, they are, I can tell you from per-

sonal experience, ever vigilant. The institution is vigilant. So, if we
were to see an example of something being shelved or not pursued
by whoever the licensee was, we would take back the invention.

We haven't seen that. You have to appreciate there are a number
of things in the pipeline at Johnson & Johnson. It takes a long
time to deliver these drugs and given the duration of the agree-

ment, you are going to see an increase in the number of products
hitting the market.
Chairman Wyden. Have you ever recalled technologies from

Johnson & Johnson, or have they ever turned anything to you?
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Dr. Beers. Doug may want to answer that. He would be more
familiar with it than I am.
Mr. Bingham. Johnson & Johnson regularly gives back tech-

nologies to us that they have not been able to develop or no longer

fit their strategic plans and we outlicense them of it. Some of it the
technology is just not capable of commercialization. In the drug in-

dustry I think you will find that the industry standard is, if you
are lucky, 1 in 100 patents covers a product and that is about what
Scripps' record is.

Chairman Wyden. To me, the bottom line, Dr. Beers, is no Mem-
ber of Congress is disagreeing with your statement on injury. No
one is accusing you of perpetrating injury as result of these omis-

sions. But what is serious here is the country doesn't know what
has been lost. You continue to say that all of the deficiencies cited

by the Inspector General have now been addressed. But isn't it a
fact that the Inspector has suggested that all of the remaining pat-

ents issued to Scripps outside of the 94 have to be reviewed as

well?
Dr. Beers. We would certainly have no objection to that. We be-

lieve that those are not subject to the—requiring a legend.

Chairman Wyden. When you say everything has been taken care

of, and the Inspector General is suggesting that the remaining pat-

ents be reviewed as well, it indicates to me that you know that we
have more to do here. I just think that we are talking about some-
thing that is far more than some inadvertent errors. It is some-
thing that the Inspector General, and this is something I obviously

want to communicate to you, Dr. Baldwin, and to the National In-

stitutes of Health, that the Inspector General is talking about the

potential of a broad-scale significant pattern of underreporting and
missing what are very important concerns for taxpayers as a re-

sult. If it is business as usual, where there is just a voluntary pro-

gram and we kind of wish and hope everything comes out fine, my
sense is we will be back here before too long asking a lot of the

same questions. I am quite certain Dr. Beers does not want to have
the same questions posed to him again in a year.

I know enough about you, Dr. Baldwin, that you have many im-

portant responsibilities as well, and do not want to have the same
questions asked of you in a year. Unless you have anything you
would like to add, I will excuse you. We will be happy to have you
add anything further, but we have got to turn this around. This is

unacceptable.
My colleague, Mr. Skelton, one of the more milder-mannered

Members of this body said it very well. If this was going on at the

Pentagon, people would be jumping up and doing a lot of hollering.

We have got to turn this around because the stakes are too great.

The sums of money are too large. We are not talking about an iso-

lated grant. We're talking about something that affects the prices

of products for the American people. We're talking about jobs in the

United States. We're talking about the well-being of our small busi-

nesses. You heard the Inspector General say he thought he picked

it up at the University of California and the University of Min-

nesota as well, in his additional auditing, indicating to me that we
have got to turn this around. I am anxious to work closely with the

institutes to do it.
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Is there anything you would like to add further, Dr. Baldwin?
Dr. Baldwin. No, just to say that we think we have a plan un-

derway now that, in fact, will turn around our reporting. I do be-
lieve that as Dr. Beers has pointed out, there are incentives in

Bayh-Dole and that we're not just relying on honor. I would hope
that there is honor out there among our grantees and contractors
and scientists we deal with, but, in fact, there are also very direct

incentives and Bayh-Dole places those incentives where we know
that there are others out there that also have a concern to see that
these products get to market. That has been a feature of how it has
been implemented so far.

Chairman Wyden. Make no mistake about it, Dr. Baldwin, we
believe that the vast majority of scientists and grantees are honor-
able and doing good work. But the message ought not to be trust

us, but trust and verify, Dr. Baldwin. That is what Congress in-

tended. That is what the taxpayers of this country think they are
going to get when $8 billion goes out the door.

So, we have no quarrel whatever with you about the idea that
the vast majority of grantees and institutions and researchers are
honorable. But $8 billion is too much money and the stakes are too

great to not have a program where, in addition to trusting, we do
a lot of verifying as well. We will excuse you at this time. We thank
you for your cooperation with the subcommittee.

Dr. Beers. Thank you.
Chairman Wyden. Our next panel is Mr. James Packard Love,

Taxpayer Assets Project of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Dr. Michael
Davis, professor, School of Law, Cleveland State University, Cleve-
land, Ohio.
Gentlemen, you are on your feet because you believe that we are

about to commence with the formalities and your are correct. Mr.
Love, do you desire to have one of your associates?
Mr. Love. Yes, this is Mr. Michael Ward. It is the Taxpayers As-

sets Project, and Michael works in the Washington office.

Chairman Wyden. A fine organization I might add. We work
with them frequently. We have both Mr. Love and Mr. Michael
Ward, and Professor Davis is here as well.

You all have no objection to being sworn as witnesses?
[Witnesses sworn.]
Chairman Wyden. We will make your prepared remarks a part

of the hearing record in their entirety, gentlemen. If we could, per-

haps summarize your views to get us going and, Mr. Love, let us
begin with you.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES PACKARD LOVE, TAXPAYER ASSETS
FOUNDATION, PHILADELPHIA ACCOMPANIED BY MICHAEL
WARD
Mr. Love. Thank you, Congressman Wyden. I would like to

thank you for the invitation to talk about an important issue, the
degree to which the National Institutes of Health is protecting the
public interest in taxpayer-funded research and health care.

I guess by the figures we saw earlier today that amounts to
around $25, $26 per capita in the United States, just as, to put it

in more practical terms, that is how much money it is per individ-
ual that we are talking about in the $7.3 billion.
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As you know, we have done over the course of the last several

years, first, actually at the request of this subcommittee, looked at

a number of issues relating to the Government involvement in the

development of new drugs which we think is an important issue,

which is part of the issues that I am going to talk about later, have
to do with the difficulty of doing the research relative to getting the

information from the Federal agencies that are involved in this and
from the companies and what we think some of the implications

are.

But if I could briefly summarize in a minute some of our more
recent findings, in one study which we completed in February 1993,

we found that 34 out of 37 cancer drugs that were invented and
approved by the FDA since 1955 were developed with significant

Federal support. We also looked at over a period between 1987 and
1991, all FDA priority drugs; that is, drugs that are used to treat

either severe illnesses or drugs for which represent a significant

gain in therapy over existing drugs in the market and over this 5-

year period, 71 percent of the drugs approved by the FDA which
met these criteria were developed with significant Federal support.

We also found that over the same period in looking at a larger

group of drugs, both discovered in the United States and drugs

that were discovered elsewhere, but which were approved by the

FDA for marketing, that of the drugs in our study that were devel-

oped with public funds, the cost of a treatment, completed course

of treatment or a year of treatment, whichever was less, was
$4,800 for drugs that were developed with Government funding

and $1,600 for drugs that were developed without Government
funding, meaning that the drugs that were developed with Govern-

ment funding were priced about three times higher than drugs that

were developed entirely with private funding, indicating that the

companies were not passing on the benefits of the Government
funding to the actual consumers who pay for those drugs.

In the course of our research on the role of the Government if

paying for the cost of R&D for new drug development it is nearly

impossible to find anyone in most Federal agencies who can even

speculate what the public has done for the support of a drug.

Accompanying me is Mr. Michael Ward, a research associate at

the Center for Study of Responsive Laws, Taxpayer Asset Project

where he does a lot of the leg work in checking these issues out.

We have to look at patents, we have studied the scientific lit-

erature to track down evidence of Government researchers that

were involved or grants that were involved. We have talked with

principal investigators. We have talked with the company and we
talked to the agency.
When we talk to someone at NIH, university or a firm, the most

common answer we have about whether or not Federal funds were

used in the development of a drug, the answer was I don't know.

Sometimes actually people give us wrong information. For example
when we contacted Roberts Pharmaceuticals about the drug,

Supprelin, we were told by one of the researchers who had received

industry support from Roberts Pharmaceuticals as to the role of the

Government in the development of the drug, we were told that

there had been no involvement at all.
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Two days later, we were able to establish that Massachusetts

General Hospital had been involved. Ten years of NIH funded re-

search led to some of the most important discoveries that were

used in the approval of the drug. Had we relied upon the initial

indications we had from people who were really in a position to

know, we would have reached the wrong conclusion. It is just, I

think, typical of the kind of detective work that we have to under-

take in order to determine whether or not the Government was or

was not involved.

Because we have done a fair amount of this research in the past,

we are often asked by journalists or other people as far as new
drugs coming on the market, which ones is there Government in-

volvement in and they don't ask the FDA or call up the NIH, or

if they do, they probably get the same response we have, which is

that nobody seems to know or keep track of this kind of thing. It

is considered to be not a matter for the Government to keep track

and organize this information.

Now, this hearing is focused a lot on the issue of patent applica-

tions and we think that this is a very important thing and we ap-

plaud the subcommittee's efforts to look at this. We would like to

point out, though, that the issue of patent applications only ad-

dresses part of the problem.
There are a number of drugs, for example, Ceredase, developed

through significant funding through the National Institutes of

Health, initially through Tufts University, which was priced for

some patients as high as $550,000 for a single year of treatment

for which no patent exists and for which the company that is mar-

keting the drug has benefited from a monopoly product under the

Orphan Drug Act.

There are other cases such as levamisole, a drug that was mar-

keted by Johnson & Johnson for colon cancer, which some of the

crucial research that took place on that drug occurred after the pat-

ent was approved, which in the case of levamisole was given to

Johnson & Johnson in 1986, which two of the most important stud-

ies that were funded by the Government, which led to the approval

for the drug in the use of humans for treatment of cancer occurred

in 1989, and 1990, after the patent was given.

So, in general, we found that the Government's contribution to

research may occur before or after the patent is obtained and so

we think that any effort to track what the Government's role is in

the development of new drugs has to encompass, in addition to in-

formation which is true at the time of the patent, research that oc-

curs after the patent and also research that occurs in cases where

there is no patent at all, as in Taxol, Ceredase and many other

drugs, particularly drugs which are covered by the Orphan Drug
Act, which conveys patent-like powers without the obligation to

have been involved in the invention of the drug.

I would like to talk very briefly about the NIH's role in protect-

ing the public. I was really startled to sit here today and to listen

to Dr. Baldwin's testimony, which really seemed to minimize the

problems that exist relative to the failure of Scripps to disclose its

inventions. I was reminded of being here about a year ago and lis-

tening to the previous Director of the National Institutes of Health,

Dr. Bernadine Healy, actually take quite seriously the problems in-
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volved with Scripps, and actually remind members of the commit-
tee how important march-in rights were considered. She threatened
the Scripps Research Institute with exercising the march-in rights

as a way, together with the work that was done by the subcommit-
tee staff and the subcommittee Chairman, to force Scripps to re-

negotiate a contract with a foreign-owned pharmaceutical company
which gave it virtual control and ownership over the Scripps Re-
search Institute and that deal would not have been changed, it ap-

peared to us, had not NIH taken a much different attitude than we
saw here this afternoon, which was an aggressive attitude clearly

trying to protect the public interest and further to exercise the au-
thority under the Bayh-Dole Act, which is difficult to do if one
doesn t have the disclosure which is required under the law.

We have found a pattern at NIH, unfortunately, over the last

several years that we have been working with which is quite dis-

turbing relative to the degree with which they try to accommodate
the interests of the pharmaceutical companies and act as apologists

for them and refuse to engage in any kind of activities in the area
of diligence that would protect the public interest on a wide range
of matters.
For example, Dr. Harold Varmus is going to hold a forum on

CRADA agreements on July 21st of this month in that they are

going to have a series of discussions of issues including the fair

pricing agreement. We specifically asked Dr. Varmus, my employer,
Mr. Ralph Nader, had a discussion with Dr. Varmus and asked if

we could be represented in one of the panels in one of the forums
and we submitted information to the office about our interest in

this matter as we have in the past on numerous occasions made
requests to be more involved constructively with NIH to review the

methodology for fair pricing which the Chairman knows we have
been highly critical of the NIH methodologies in the past and we
have taken the time to follow this and we have just asked for a

place at the table, some participation.

We were told that Dr. Varmus denied our request and that only

industry and Government people who were actually involved in the

CRADA process would be able to participate in the panel discus-

sions at the July 21 meeting, which dismayed us because of the

lack of balance at the forum.
We were surprised when you were having your hearings on the

Taxol area to have some officials of NIH to act as apologists for

Bristol-Myers Squibb and make unbelievable explanations why she

found it impossible to ask simple information from Bristol-Myers

Squibb such as how much they had spent on producing the drug
which was used in the clinical trials, which was the basis upon
which Bristol-Myers was making some absurd claims as to what
they ought to be able to charge for Taxol.

One of the more benign explanations for these sorts of problems
is that NIH officials believe that the only important public interest

involved here is the rate at which new drugs are developed. Since,

in their view—in this view, I should say, the cost of drug develop-

ment to consumers and taxpayers are irrelevant, they want to

avoid anything that the drug industry doesn't like.

There are less benign explanations of this activity. One of the

problems we have to face is the fact that a lot of NIH employees
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go to work for the industry or come back and we even see cases,

for example, in the case of Dr. Robert Whittis where he worked for

NIH, then he went to work for Bristol-Myers Squibb working on a

project that previously had been under research at NIH and was
commercialized Taxol, and then he returned to the same Govern-

ment agency. Or Mr. Reed Adler, last year in a hearing, Mr. Nader
made some comments to the Senate Aging Committee where he
said that the lawyer who negotiated the contracts for Taxol and
these other drugs would be sued for malpractice if he was in the

private sector. In a break at the meeting we were approached by
Mr. Reed Adler, who at the time was Director of Technology Trans-

fer at the National Institutes of Health, to express his indignation.

Today, I notice that Mr. Adler is no longer with NIH. He is with

the Washington law firm of Morrison & Foerster and he also was
criticizing the acts of this committee, by saying that the staff re-

sources available to NIH for technology transfer are very limited to

start with and they should be careful about how many resources

are diverted to policing activities. We thought this was a fairly cyn-

ical comment given the fact that the very policing activities that he
doesn't think that the NIH should bother to work with because he

is concerned that they should spend most of their time on transfer-

ring property rights to the private sector, the very things that hap-

pened under his watch. He was in a position at the time to be re-

sponsible for the very problems that we are interested in right now.
Particularly, since this problem with Scrips Research Institute has

really been in the works for quite a while.

Now, the last area I would like to mention is in the area of reme-
dial action. NIH has suggested that we consider to be a rather

minimal activities relative to education for the grant recipients, the

1,400 grant recipients that get the 13,000 grants. We would like to

suggest a different proposal.

First of all, the idea that NIH doesn't really have many opportu-

nities to really force compliance is not already in the act. We un-

derstand the act to have considered nondisclosure of patent rights

such an—such an important omission, that it actually allows the

Government to take the full title of a patent. I wouldn't say taking

the full title of a patent to be a very minor enforcement measure.

I mean, it is the most severe penalty there can be. They are al-

lowed to take everything.

So, the act, apparently, by providing such strong penalties should

have sent a signal out to the agency that this is something that

should be taken more seriously.

What we recommend is that the National Institutes of Health

announce they will give a 120-day grace period to all grantees and
contract recipients and ask them to review the history of their pat-

ent activity and to indicate the Government will start a random
audit shortly thereafter and that 30 percent of all the patents

which are identified for which disclosure was not properly made
will be taken by the Government and they will impose a 2-year

moratorium on future grants or contracts to institutions which
were engaged in significant underreporting.
That they also, in addition to that, impose a 50 percent cut in

overhead allowances allowed to the institutions for a period of 4

years. It is our opinion that if such an announcement was made,
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it would be much easier to collect the information and the rate of

enforcement would change dramatically. Something along that
lines, that indicates and sends a signal, a shot across the bow that
this is something that the Government is going to take seriously

we think is in order.

I would like to also just to mention in terms of what is at stake
here, there is the issue of the ability of the Government to exercise

its rights, which we think are quite broad under the Bayh-Dole Act
in terms of public interest positions, as the Chairman has indicated

and as the Inspector General has indicated, but there also is an-

other issue which has to do with the political effect of having the

public know how much of pharmaceutical research in this country
is actually developed with public funds.

There is a national debate now about whether or not to have a

drug price review board and part of that debate is based on the

perceptions people have about how much risks the companies bear
and how much of the drug development comes from private invest-

ment as opposed to public investment. The failure to report bears
on the outcome of that debate.

That is the kind of information which is needed to make an intel-

ligent decision on that. There is another issue which comes up, that

is that you are focusing on the grantee institution, and the patents

that are held in the names. One of the problems that you have
with the grantee institution is that the presidents of the institu-

tions, the board members, and the professional staff have their own
side deals, as you have identified in your research on the Scripps

Institution last year and these types of arrangements—we have
seen it at Boston University where the President of the university

received hundreds of thousands of dollars in stock options. There
was a series of pharmaceutical patents that were sold to the Japa-
nese interests.

You see in the Scripps Institute where you have the president

have consulting arrangements with Johnson & Johnson. They had
all kinds of side deals with different scientists involving other com-
panies. So, you have cases where it may be the institution or it

may be the officers of the institution or the researchers have incen-

tives to minimize the role of the Government so they can shield

themselves from the march-in rights and other public interest re-

sponsibilities under the Bayh-Dole Act and so I think you have to

take these omissions seriously. Thank you very much.
Chairman Wyden. Thank you. You give us much to ponder and

we will have some questions in a moment.
[Mr. Love's statement may be found in the appendix.]

Chairman Davis. Professor Davis.

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL DAVIS, PROFESSOR, SCHOOL OF
LAW, CLEVELAND STATE UNrVERSITY, CLEVELAND, OHIO

Dr. Davis. I have been asked to discuss several features of the

Bayh-Dole Act. I am a professor of law at Cleveland State Univer-

sity. While all of today's issues are of interest to me, I have chosen

to address only three. First, the problems and the lessons we can

learn from the AZT situation, since I was co-counsel in the litiga-

tion attempting to invalidate that patent; second, the possibility

that Scripps is part of a larger problem common to NIH research-
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ers; and, third, whether the suggestions in the IG report are suffi-

cient to protect the public interest.

Listening to the panel today I was reminded of a story I saw in

the paper the other day about some fellow who had his car stolen.

The thieves took the owner as well as the car. At the end of 100

miles they threw him out and the police came and questioned him.

He said it was not so bad they stole the car, but they made him
pay for the gas and the tolls.

That is what is happening to the taxpayer in this situation.

Underreporting inventions developed with Government support

means that the Government cannot track the compliance of a con-

tractor who is required to market Government-supported inven-

tions at reasonable prices under Bayh-Dole.

To the extent the Government can better track these inventions,

contractors will be encouraged to comply with Bayh-Dole because
the failure to comply with Bayh-Dole can trigger march-in rights

by the Government allowing the licensing of such inventions to

other firms.

However, march-in rights are triggered not by the procedural

failure to disclose the invention, but, presupposing such disclosure,

by the failure to comply with other substantive provisions of the

act. On the other hand, the failure to disclose Government partici-

pation seems to trigger absolute forfeiture of the invention, a far

more serious and therefore more effective penalty.

The anti-AIDS drug, AZT, was invented by Government sci-

entists. The patenting of its use against HIV by Burroughs
Wellcome and the oppressively high price it charged is notorious.

Partially, however, because Burroughs Wellcome was not a small

business subject to Bayh-Dole, the lessons that AZT presents for

the Scripps situation are not immediately obvious. But it was the

fear of congressional action, including the possibility that the Fed-

eral Government would seize the AZT patent under eminent do-

main theories that forced Burroughs Wellcome to lower its price.

The seizure of a patent under eminent domain theories is simi-

lar, though more Draconian I suppose, than the march-in rights af-

forded under Bayh-Dole. But in many ways, the economic dynamics
are similar.

Thus, the AZT case is strong evidence that Scripps and other

Government contractors subject to Bayh-Dole first will more read-

ily respond to the public interest when their patent monopolies are

subject to Government interventions, such as march-in, and, sec-

ond, unfortunately will rationally try to minimize the reporting of

inventions.

AZT is also relevant because the same alliance between the NIH
and private industry which gave away that billion-dollar present to

a British corporation funded by taxpayer dollars is now writing the

rules and regulations that require them to surrender and abdicate

the Government's responsibility for patents developed at taxpayer
expense subject to Bayh-Dole.
But the larger problem of private sector compliance is equally

important. Under Bayh-Dole, a contractor must report by placing

the appropriate legend on a patent application that the invention

was made with Government support. Compliance with Bayh-Dole
is essentially self-enforcing, as we have heard today, and therefore
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unreliable because any denial by an inventor of Government sup-

port with respect to an invention that was even arguably within

the bounds of a Government contract would be, by definition, self-

serving. All lawyers know that self-serving statements, although
not inadmissible, are subject to serious scepticism.

The Inspector General has suggested increased policing by the
Public Health Service and NIH which seems therefore, logical and
obvious.
But the position of PHS is simply absurd because it suggests po-

licing only those applications on which the applicant has already
admitted that which is supposedly being policed. It is exactly and
only those applications which do not have the legend which require

further policing and exactly those upon which the PHS declines to

act because they say it would involve work.
The opportunities for evading Bayh-Dole are several. The con-

tractor or grantee must first identify the date upon which the in-

vention was "conceived" or "reduced to practice." Those patent con-

cepts are highly vague and uncertain and are continually litigated.

Second, a grantee must decide that a particular innovation was
made in the performance of work under a funding agreement. This

is similar to deciding the legal issue of respondent superior, where
whether the work of an agent is that of an employee or that of an
independent contractor is decided, because in both situations the

scope of employment, or in this case the scope of the funding agree-

ment, must be decided.

Thus, with so much temptation for the grantee to choose less

burdensome and more potentially profitable conclusions it is highly

unlikely that without close oversight Bayh-Dole will work as in-

tended. In fact, the most simple and unsophisticated search of Pat-

ent Office records indicates a wealth of patents demanding further

investigation. Last night in less than an hour working at home
with a laptop, I conducted an electronic search of the patent files

on the Lexus database, randomly choosing five inventors' names
from the year, 1985. Taking the first five, I found 137 patents, but
only 30 patents bore the legend.

One hundred seven patents by those same inventors were with-

out the legend and of those 107, 55 were issued to those five inven-

tors after their first Government contracts. Of those 55 patents, 36

were plainly within the area of research for which the first Govern-
ment grant was made. In other words, only 30 patents contained

the legend, while 36 in the same area of work as the first Govern-
ment grant contained no such admission.

This is pretty much the same figure that I have been hearing

from the panel this morning: Less than half. So, inventors benefit-

ing from Government support may be identifying less than half of

their inventions with the appropriate legend and I suspect also not

disclosing them. Or more depressingly, you might think that Bayh-
Dole is being evaded more often than it is being obeyed.

Let me go on to the third and final subject; whether Bayh-Dole
and protecting the public interest in Government-supported techno-

logical innovations is adequately addressed by the IG's report.

Bayh-Dole's provisions for march-in rights are the wave of the fu-

ture, I think. It is clear that a patent system premised on a com-

pletely private sector producing technological innovations is today
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out-of-date. Bayh-Dole's attempt to encourage commercialization is

thoughtfully balanced by the prophylactic measures such as march-

in rights designed to police those institutions which fail to comply
with Bayh-Dole's policies.

Those rights are justified by the fact that these patentees are en-

joying a 17-year monopoly, which is unsupported by a correspond-

ing private investment. Thus, to the extent that public funds

produce technological innovations, strict compliance with Bayh-

Dole is essential. To rely upon self-policing with regard to valuable

properties is plainly preposterous and will produce a result which

can only be called, "laissez-unfair."

I would ask if it would be too much for the Government to care-

fully and honestly police compliance with Bayh-Dole. Although the

act contains no specific measures, the consequences for noncompli-

ance seem sufficiently serious and potentially profitable to the Gov-
ernment to avoid the abuse if the act is responsibly policed.

Some of the suggestions today I think were quite good. I would

suggest, for instance, that anybody could do the kind of search I

did last night. Start the 60 days running and send out a form letter

to each of those patentees saying that the Government is going to

institute proceedings to take title and let the patentees respond.

Let the burden of proof be on them and take all the work off the

Government staff. If the Government were to seize a valuable pat-

ent, there is a long history of the Government sharing in royalties

from licenses which it owns, including the AZT case.

There is no reason you could not justify the increased staff that

royalties would bring in. The result of the failure to disclose Gov-

ernment participation is loss of the patented invention, of course.

The cost of hiring staff to police this appears to be far less than

the potential royalties that the forfeited inventions would fetch.

If I read the IG report correctly, I think they have misread Bayh-

Dole when on footnote 5 it says that loss of title is an intermediate

sanction. They are comparing that to march-in rights. This is back-

wards. Loss of title is not an intermediate sanction, it is the ulti-

mate sanction. Something is wrong with the IG report.

Second, I must add that NIH and DER have both misread Bayh-
Dole and they have abandoned and abdicated the public interest in

failing to seize titles to inventions that grantees have concealed

from the Government. Because the Government calls it punitive

and contrary to Bayh-Dole's goal of allowing title to remain in

grantees. This looks like sort of failing to enforce the shoplifting

laws and letting the shoplifters keep the merchandise because the

goal and the intent of the uniform commercial code is to allow con-

sumers to take title to possessions. It is quite silly.

In conclusion, I think that with what I have heard today, we are

being taken for a ride. It is no vacation and someone is asking us

to pay for the gas. Thank you.

[Dr. Davis' statement may be found in the appendix.]

Chairman Wyden. Professor Davis, you have been very helpful,

and both of you have given excellent testimony. I think you also

put this in the context of the real-world. I am going to start with

you, Mr. Love, and in that regard. You listen to a discussion about

patents and reporting and the like, and this is about as dry as it

gets. This doesn't qualify for great scintillating congressional de-
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bate. What really troubles me are the implications, particularly the
kind of thing you looked at in pharmaceutical prices when a lot of
these products get to market with taxpayer-funded research.

I was director of the Gray Panthers at home for a lot of years
before I was elected to Congress, and I still stay very active in

those kinds of issues. I know a lot of senior citizens, for example,
who pay more than $1,000 a year out of pocket for their prescrip-

tion medicine. Medicare doesn't cover prescription medicine.
It seems that a lot of the breakthrough drugs, such as the cancer

drugs that are important to seniors, get to market largely through
taxpayer funding. Yet, what you have found is that drugs devel-

oped with Government funding instead of being lower for the
consumer, seem, in fact, to be higher than drugs developed with
private funding.

In effect, I think what you are saying is senior citizens and other
consumers get shellacked twice. They get hit once when their tax
dollars go into the development of some of this research, and then
they get clobbered again when they go to see their pharmacy or
local health maintenance organization and have to pay out of pock-
et for prescriptions that Medicare doesn't cover.

I would be interested, if you could elaborate a little bit on this

research that you have done indicating that the prices for new
drugs developed with taxpayer assistance were, in fact, higher. To
the extent that you can detail some of the differences between what
you found with Government-financed drugs and private sector-fi-

nanced drugs, I think that would be very helpful. Please proceed,
if you would.
Mr. Love. Well, in this particular study we looked at all the new

molecular entities which were approved by the Food and Drug Ad-
ministration between 1987 and 1991, of which there were 117—ac-

tually, this is kind of interesting because most people I don't think
realize how few new drugs really come to the market every year
that are important.
During that period, the FDA issued 2,270 drug approvals, but

only 117 were classified as new molecular entities which is a name
given to drugs that are distinctly different in composition from
drugs that are already on the market as opposed to generics or

combinations of existing drugs. Of these 117 drugs, only 30 were
judged by the Food and Drug Administration to be drugs that were
used in the treatment of severe illnesses or to represent a substan-
tial gain in therapeutic value. In other words, the remainder of the

drugs were drugs that were roughly equivalent to other therapies

that were also on the market.
This was a class that we wanted to study, the so-called break-

through drugs and important new therapies. In fact, these are pre-

cisely the drugs that everyone wants public policy to promote the

new development of.

Within that group of 30 drugs, half of them benefited for the

group as a whole, half of them benefited from significant Federal
funding in the development. This included funding of everything

—

in different drugs, everything from the preclinical research all the

way up to the phase 3 clinical human use trials, although cir-

cumstances were different for each drug.
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We compared the median price for the—of the 15 drugs which

benefited from Government funding, to the median price of the

group, the other 15 drugs that didn't benefit, and we found that the

median price for the Government-funded drugs for a completed

treatment was a high number, $4,854 as compared to $1,626 for

the other group, which was a difference of about three to one.

Chairman Wyden. You are saying in this list of drugs that you

looked at, there was a 300 percent or 3 to 1 differential that you
describe for the prices of drugs paid for with public dollars as op-

posed to ones where folks in the private sector just went out and
went after it themselves?
Mr. Love. That is correct. Now, people asked us—I mean the

data are what the data are. We didn't have much to say about that.

But people asked us why they thought the drugs developed with

Government funding were more expensive and in reviewing the

data, our conclusion is that one of the major reasons is that the

Government tends to focus its funding on drugs which are truly in-

novative and which are used to treat severe illnesses. For example,

as you know
Chairman Wyden. That could explain some of the differential.

Mr. Love. Well, it doesn't explain the difference in cost; what it

explains is the difference in how much people are willing to pay for

it.

Chairman Wyden. I see.

Mr. LOVE. In other words, our conclusion is that the pricing does

not reflect the company's cost, but the pricing reflects the willing-

ness of consumers to pay. If you have a child who has cancer, your

willingness to pay for that drug is quite a bit higher than it would

be for a drug that maybe eased some back pain or something.

Chairman Wyden. Let me ask you about that point, is it correct

to say that the majority of cancer drugs that have gotten to market

in the last 20 years have gotten to market largely with taxpayer

assistance? Do you have any figures on that?

Mr. Love. Yes, from 1955, until 1992, if you look at that time

period, which was 1955 is when the National Cancer Institute

began its program of screening possible treatments for cancer,

there were 37 drugs approved by the Food and Drug Administra-

tion for the treatment of cancer. Of the 37, 34 benefited from exten-

sive public support. Of the 34 drugs the Government contributed—

provided for the financial support and development, all of them

benefited from Government funding of the human use clinical

trials, and about half the cases, the Government was directly re-

sponsible for the invention of the drug, either because it funded

the—either because the discovery occurred in a Government lab or

it gave a grant to an agency which discovered the drug in the pre-

clinical phase. So, the Government's involvement was extensive in

both the preclinical and the clinical phases.

Chairman Wyden. I gather that you think that it has been dif-

ficult to get information on other important matters besides pat-

ents; is that correct? And if so, what kind of information are you

talking about?
Mr. Love. First, I would like to say that with respect to patents,

we have long since learned to not rely upon the information in the

patents because, as the other witnesses here have reported, we
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have also found that patents are unreliable sources of information
about whether the Government had a role. One of the reasons for
that is because in some drugs, such as levamisole, it might be the
case that the important research takes place after the patent is is-

sued in terms of the real breakthroughs that occurred at the Mayo
Clinic on that drug, for example.

In other cases, such as in AZT, the company was incredibly cir-

cumspect about what it believed the Government's role to be, and
tended to overemphasize its own achievements. In other cases, as
you see in the Scripps case, it is just a failure to report. Mr. Mi-
chael Ward here spends a lot of his time tracking these things
down, but it is so time-consuming, we are even reluctant to regu-
larly update the search results because it requires such a massive
investment of our time in trying to trace back the history.

We have recommended here that this would be solved if the Food
and Drug Administration requires as a matter of course that for
every drug that is approved that there be a complete history of any
Government involvement in the funding of the drug, whether or
not a patent is involved. I mean, as there are a lot of important
drugs protected by the Orphan Drug Act as you know, which are
priced in some cases several hundred thousand dollars for a year
of treatment, in many cases involving thousands of dollars, wnere
no patent exists.

If I could comment on your Gray Panther experience, I would
like to recount one brief experience involving levamisole which I

think is relevant, as you mentioned the issue of the thousand dol-

lars. The cost of levamisole to a consumer over a year is over
$1,000 for a lot of patients; over $100 a month. We raised the pric-

ing issues about levamisole.
It is priced 100 times more for people than it is for sheep and

there is this controversy over it. We were told by Dr. Bruce Chan-
dler that levamisole was no big deal because it was so cheap. It

was a bargain. It was less expensive than all the other cancer
drugs and ne thought it really shouldn't concern us. It wasn't im-
portant.

I think that is the perspective of someone that has a very good
salary and benefits package from the Federal Government and
maybe has a medical degree, but I don't think it is a perspective
of an elderly person who has colon cancer and, as you pointed out,
has no insurance coverage for the drug and for which that rep-

resents a fairly significant amount of money.
Chairman Wyden. Let me ask you one other question. It seems

to me that as you listen to what nas been discussed today and we
have been at it, I guess, 3 hours or something like that, that the
problem has been these kinds of issues that give the Government
and the taxpayers leverage with respect to prices, and leverage
with respect to the small business community, and the kinds of
things we have been examining today have essentially been an
afterthought over at the National Institutes of Health.
My sense is what is really going to be needed—and you have of-

fered ideas, my friends Mr. Combest, Mr. Skelton and others have
looked at ideas, is that it will be essential to the National Insti-

tutes of Health to make a cultural change where they say that this

kind of information is a priority. This kind of information is what
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taxpayers are entitled to, that to protect taxpayers' interests, they
have got to be able to get it and they have got to be able to get
it as the law stipulates promptly. I am wondering what your reac-
tion would be to that?
Mr. Love. I think from our point of view, we are rapidly losing

confidence that NIH is committed to this. We thought we saw some
movement toward a more public interest position during the Bush
administration. It was modest and it was far inadequate from our
point of view, but we thought that when the Clinton administration
came in it seemed to make the pricing of drugs a big national
issue. We thought that we could expect much more on behalf of the
Clinton administration.
We have seen some retrenchment from NIH. I think the most

disturbing thing to us is that the reasonable pricing clause in the
NIH licensing CRADA agreements, which was really by itself a
minimal requirement, we think that the NIH is thinking about
walking away from that. If you look at agenda and the draft man-
date that Dr. Varmus issued as far as the July 21 meetings he is

having, he is asking the industry to comment on—the question is:

Given the mandates of NIH to support research and transfer, the
results of that research to advance the public health, should the
reasonably pricing clause be used by NIH as a mechanism to re-
flect the public investment in NIH-supported research brought to
market through NIH private sector collaborations?

Well, he asking this to a panel that includes only industry and
Government officials. I can predict right now the answer he is

going to get to that question. If he acts on that, if he uses that as
any kind of a basis—what you have got here is an agency that
shuts out and refuses to deal with the people who have been criti-

cal of the industry and wraps its arms around the major pharma-
ceutical companies.
Chairman Wyden. Let me move on to Mr. Davis. I want to recog-

nize our friends on the minority for any questions that they might
have.

Dr. Davis, what you seem to be saying, and it is really striking,

that here we are after hours of listening to the National Institutes
of Health and others talking about how the system is complicated
and paperwork and all of this kind of thing, is that after you were
sitting there at your computer for a couple of hours last night,

grantees and companies almost have to go out of their way to not
include the Government funding clause in their patent paperwork.
In your view, this is really quite simple.

It is not the kind of thing that people ought to miss constantly,
as we have seen. It is not the kind of thing that you ought to just
inadvertently muff all the time. They almost have to work at it to

avoid putting this kind of information out. Is that what you come
to tell us?

Dr. Davis. Yes, I think that is a nice way to put it, actually. I

have tenure, so I usually can put it much more directly. I smell lar-

ceny in the air. If I were to search out patents that were concealing
Government support, I would go further than what the Inspector
General did. They did a good job, obviously, but I would not search
grantees. I would search inventors. Under the patent statute, the
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only person who has to be identified is the inventor. It is the inven-

tor's name that you search for.

Once you find the inventor's name, you just keep following the

trail and you will be astonished at the number of inventions that

pop up in the same exact field. There was one inventor last night

getting a grant on vitamin D in 1985, and there were 77 more pat-

ents all on vitamin D. I am not an expert on vitamin D, but it is

pretty difficult to imagine that Government funding didn't contrib-

ute to a whole lot or to even all of his research on vitamin D, but

only half of those inventions had the legend that they were devel-

oped with Government support.

Chairman Wyden. Well, we will ask the folks at NIH and across

the governmental landscape about the vitamin D matter. I just

keep coming back to the same idea. Even if you are sitting there

with your computer and you can pull up this stuff in the matter

of hours, and the Inspector General tells us essentially the same

thing I find it hard to fathom this NIH point of view that somehow

it is beyond the realm of their talents. You have been very helpful

to us I gather that you would think that this idea of hooking NIH

up electronically with the patent office, as well, would be some-

thing that would be straightforward and relatively easy to do

Dr. Davis. Oh, yes, I think that would be the first step. I think

Scripps' suggestion that somehow it is sort of like people on proba-

tion all they wanted was to have workshops on how to be honest

is certainly below what the situation demands. I would not be so

proud as to call myself the crown jewel of research. The crown jew-

els are usually obtained by looting the public. So, I would be a little

careful. I think it is time to call the cops.

Chairman Wyden. Let me recognize our friends from the minor-

ity for any questions they would care to ask.

Minority Counsel. No thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman WYDEN. All right. Gentlemen, you all have been very

helpful. Obviously, there is much to do here; $8 billion is at stake.

We're talking about cures for dread diseases and were talking

about financial opportunities and jobs for small businesses. We
thank you for your patience and we're going to stay with this until

we turn the system around.

The subcommittee is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned,

subject to the call of the chair.]
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Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for holding this hearing
and for your opening remarks

.

Today's hearing is another in the series that has examined the
Scripps Research Institute's compliance with provisions of the
Bayh-Dole Act. As I understand, also at question today, is
compliance of the National Institutes of Health with its
responsibilities under Bayh-Dole.

In this case we already know the "juicy" parts of the story.
Both Scripps and NIH have been found to be remiss in their
respective responsibilities under Bayh-Dole. Each have
acknowledged their failings.

I would like to underscore my concern that although Scripps is
held up for examination today, we should not be surprised to
learn that other institutions also may have not done a good job
with their bookkeepping. I would like to gain a better sense of
the extent of this disclosure failure, and perhaps when NIH has
straightened- out its own records, we can find out.

I see only two principal questions remaining: One, what will NIH
and Scripps each do to come into compliance with the Bayh-Dole
Act? And two, how can we be sure that our Federally- sponsored
researchers will act in the public interest? Hopefully the
witnesses assembled here today are prepared to speak to these
concerns

.

On many occasions this Subcommittee has heard excellent testimony
celebrating the successes of the Bayh-Dole Act. Those successes
are something agreed to by the Federal funding agencies, academic
research institutions, and industry. Where we have observed
shortcomings in Bayh-Dole, I look forward to working with
Chairman Wyden, and the experts, to provide a clearer and more
effective law. I would, of course, wish to seek a sensible
balance between full accountability to the taxpayers and
unfettered business opportunities.
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we do have a big responsibility that I do not wish to minimize.

The history of cooperation between academic research

Stitut?oL, Federal funding agencies and -Rations have

been and continue to be quite successful. The results are seen

in aood paying jobs in the private sector; enhanced

competitiveness in an international economy; and most importantly

new treatments and cures for the American people.
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REP. RON WYDEN

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON REGULATION, BUSINESS
OPPORTUNITIES AND TECHNOLOGY

THE NIH HAS FAILED TO PROTECT VALUABLE PUBLIC INTERESTS
IN FEDERALLY FINANCED MEDICAL TECHNOLOGIES

July 11, 1994

Today, the Subcommittee on Regulation, Business Opportunities
and Technology continues its inguiry into the protection of vital
public rights in biomedical technologies developed through federal
grants

.

Specifically, the subcommittee will examine flaws in
procedures at the National Institutes of Health for monitoring and
protecting a variety of public rights to federally funded
scientific innovations which lead to a plethora of new drugs and
medical devices.

This is a matter of great importance to taxpayers for several
reasons. The government is now paying almost $8 billion per year
through the NIH and to a lesser degree the National Science
Foundation to fund research on medical breakthroughs at scores of
colleges, universities and medical institutions around the country.

As a result of this massive federal investment, the federal
government has certain rights and interests including an assurance
of reasonable pricing and availability of products commercialized
as a result of this research. In addition, the taxpayers have an
interest in ensuring that these technologies are developed and
manufactured in a way that creates family-wage jobs in our country.
Specifically, the government can use its leverage to force co-
licensing of technologies, and competing drugs and devices, or
even, in the case of flagrant disregard of the public interest, it
can take ownership of the patent.

Today, the subcommittee examines an audit done at our reguest
by the inspector general of the Department of Health and Human
Services which states: "Fundamental problems exist with NIH's
ability to monitor" those scores of institutions who benefit from
these billions of dollars per year in federal research largess.
Further, the auditors found that the NIH "lacks information to
ensure compliance with the law and regulations."

Unfortunately, the current system often fails to record
taxpayer interests in these technologies, and safeguard important
public rights.



52

The IG used Scripps as its case study. Initially, some
18 months ago, NIH records indicated to the IG that only
5 of 125 patents issuing to Scripps over the last decade
had some federal grant involvement .

When the IG contacted Scripps, the Institute initially
admitted to 51 patents with federal government support .

More than a year later, and after prodding from the IG,

Scripps admitted to 94 patents that had had federal
funding .

The central problem, says the IG, is that institutions are
functioning according to an honor code. Whether grantees chose to
reveal the government's involvement or not appears to be entirely
discretionary. The NIH enforcement system seems toothless.

In effect, NIH seems dependent on a failed policy of "Don't
Ask. Don't tell. Don't pursue."

At a minimum, an $8 billion research program is too large to
operate with the federal government allowing private interests to
say "trust us."

The Chair believes it is highly unlikely that these
institutions will plug the meter if there is no parking enforcement
by the NIH.

This is not just a theoretical issue.

One successful example of protecting taxpayers' interests was
the government's handling of AZT... the AIDS drug.

Burroughs-Welcome had priced this government-financed
drug sky-high. . .well out of the reach of many patients.

Using the provisions enacted by Congress for the purpose
of commercializing government-supported technologies, the
government said it would sue Burroughs to force co-
licensing the drug. This would have created competing
AZT products, and potentially lower prices for the
consumer.

Because the government used its leverage to protect the
public, Burroughs sliced its price in half.... not once,
but twice.

But again, . the key was that taxpayer involvement in funding
the underlying research was carefully described in the AZT patent.
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The Chair believes that Scripps is a microcosm of a much
larger problem afflicting the entire NIH extramural research
community. Although outside the scope of its Scripps audit, the
inspector general has disclosed to us that a rudimentary analysis
of patent activity at several other large, federally financed
research institutions around the country indicates similar,
disproportionately low levels of federal support ascribed to
technologies underlying patents issuing to these institutions.

To quote from Ms. Brown's June 15, letter to Assistant
Secretary of Health Philip Lee: "We believe additional audit work
is warranted to determine the full extent of this problem."

The response of the NIH to this troubling report unfortunately
is underwhelming. For example, the IG has recommended that the
agency should develop a procedure which will allow it to obtain
information directly from the U.S. Patent Office with regard to
patents issued to all NIH grantees. And with that information, the
NIH Division of Extramural Invention Reports should determine
whether patented inventions were supported by NIH funds.

Instead of better protecting the public interest, the NIH
wants to continue business as usual, sticking with a system that is
overly reliant on grantees voluntarily doing the right thing.
They seem to argue that watchdogging taxpayer rights to these
technologies will be "an enormous burden."

The subcommittee would like to know what burden is posed
by a computerized system that will file the reports
establishing the taxpayers' interest electronically, and
with the assistance of the Patent Office?

The NIH should perform its job on tracking and auditing, or in
the alternative hire an outside contractor for that duty. This is
an idea that my colleague Larry Combest is examining. I think it
might be an entirely appropriate fix if NIH either can't perform,
or refuses to perform, this valuable mission. No doubt, this would
be a good opportunity for small businesses already involved in
auditing of this type on a consultive basis.

Another answer is to hand over this enforcement task to the
Department of Commerce, which has some oversight responsibility in
this area. If the NIH makes the case, today, that it's a Commerce
job then I will request that within a time certain these two
agencies draft and sign a memorandum of agreement that describes
exactly what each one will do separately, and together, to solve
these problems.

The public deserves better than the status quo. The taxpayer
deserves a better system than the one proposed by the NIH and the
Public Health Service.
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We thank our witnesses for their cooperation, and we welcome

them to today's hearing.
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Testimony of

Michael R. Hill
Assistant Inspector General for Public Health Service Audit Division

Office of Inspector General
Department of Health and Human Services

Mil Oversight of Extramural Research Inventions and
The Scripps Research Institute Experience

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee. I am Michael R Hill
Assistant Inspector General for Public Health Service Audits, with the Office of Inspector
General at the Department of Health and Human Services. Our statutory mission is to promote
economy, efficiency, effectiveness, and integrity in all Department of Health and Human
Services programs. One method by which we accomplish our mission is focusing on systemic
problems; we target areas of high vulnerability and concentrate on ensuring that program
weaknesses are corrected. I am pleased to be here to share with you the observations, findings
and recommendations from two Office of Inspector General (OIG) reports which detail one such
systemic problem at the National Institutes of Health. The first report, which this Subcommittee
requested, is our audit of the Scripps Research Institute (SRI). The second report is an
inspection of the National Institutes of Health (NIH) ability to monitor grantees' compliance with
the law and regulation dealing with invention reporting. The inspection was underway at the
time you requested the audit of SRI and was unrelated to your request.

BACKGROUND

As the nation's premier biomedical research institution, NIH accomplishes its mission, in part,
through funding research at grantee institutions such as universities, medical schools, hospital's
and research organizations. In 1993, NIH awarded more than $7 billion in grants to 'support
biomedical research at these grantee institutions.

Because of the nature of biomedical research, it is not uncommon for NIH grantees to discover
technological breakthroughs and develop new patentable technologies. Critical issues dealing
with grantee invention reporting and ownership of inventions resulting from Federally funded
research are addressed in the Patent and Trademark Amendments Act of 1980-more commonly
known as the Bayh-Dole Act. The Act allows grantees to acquire title to inventions and file for
a patent application for technologies developed with Federal research funds. Grantees then can
earn royalty income by providing industry with exclusive or nonexclusive licenses to patented
inventions.

With such a large investment of public funds in research, it is important to ensure that the
objectives of the Bayh-Dole Act and interests of the American taxpayers are protected. Two of
the seven objectives of the Act deal with providing preference for United States industry and
labor and ensuring that the Government obtains sufficient rights in inventions to protect the
public against nonuse or unreasonable use of inventions. To assist the Government in
monitoring these objectives, implementing Federal regulations require the grantees to provide the
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granting agency with reports disclosing the inventions and reports showing how inventions are

used.

Our work, however, indicates that fundamental problems exist with NIH's ability to monitor

grantees' compliance with the regulations. NIH does not have a system of coordinating data

with the United States Patent and Trademark Office (USPTO), or other sources of information,

to ensure NIH is receiving accurate and complete reports from grantees. Further, NIH does not

perform reasonability checks or otherwise analyze data it receives from grantees to help

determine if the objectives of the Act are being met.

To understand the context of these findings, let me briefly review the Federal legislation

governing patent rights to grantee inventions.

THE BAVH-DOLE ACT

Prior to 1980, there was no uniform Federal policy for dealing with inventions developed

through extramural research. Congress enacted the Bayh-Dole Act (the Act) in 1980. The

principal purpose of the Act was to foster development of inventions produced with Federal

research funding, particularly by small businesses and non-profit organizations. In 1984, the

Trademark Clarification Act amended the Bayh-Dole Act, providing even greater flexibility to

certain grantees in licensing inventions and assigning responsibility for developing regulations to

Department of Commerce. The Commerce regulations are applicable to all Federal agencies.

The regulations include a standard patent clause (Government Rights Clause) that is to be

incorporated in all funding agreements. The clause outlines the rights and responsibilities of

Federal agencies and grantees regarding subject inventions. When a grantee develops an

invention supported with NIH grant funds, the Act and subsequent regulations require grantees to

disclose the invention to NIH within 60 days. The regulations require disclosures to be in the

form of a written report and sufficiently complete in detail to convey a clear understanding of

the invention.

The regulations further require the grantee to elect to retain title to the invention within two

years of disclosing the invention to the granting agency. A patent application with the United

States Patent and Trademark Office (USPTO) must be filed within one year after retaining title.

If a patent application is filed, a grantee is also obligated to include a statement in the application

that the invention was made with Government support.

The grantee must also provide the Government with a nonexclusive, nontransferable,

irrevocable, paid up license to use the invention. According to NIH, the nonexclusive license

also allows the Government to obtain the technology or product without paying a royalty, which

is normally included in the purchase price of drugs, devices, and other products produced using

the new technology.

When the original grantee has not taken (or is not expected to take) effective steps within a

reasonable time to achieve practical application of an invention, or when it is necessary to

alleviate health or safety needs, the Government can assert what is termed "march in" rights.
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to list, for the top 25, the number of patents containing the Government rights clause. We found

that the 25 universities received 4,935 patents, however, only 1,818 or 37 percent contained the

clause—SRI originally showed that only 41 percent of its patents were Federally supported, after

we completed our audit, SRI indicated that 75 percent were Federally supported. We provided

N1H with a copy of this list and requested that N1H ask these universities to review their patents

and determine if they may also have underreported the Federal involvement in the development

of the patented invention.

NIH OVERSIGHT OF EXTRAMURAL RESEARCH

Earlier this year, we issued a final inspection report on NIH's monitoring of grantees'

compliance with the requirements of the Bayh-Dole Act. We found that NIH has limited its

oversight of grantees and lacks a systematic process tor ensuring that grantees submit required

invention information. Our inspection also found that NIH did not fully utilize its invention data

base to monitor grantees. We recommended thai NIH re-examine its oversight role, add more
detailed information to its data base, and use it to track grantee compliance.

NIH ADMINISTRATION OF THE BAYH-DOLE ACT

The NIH Division of Extramural Invention Reports (DFIR) is responsible for overseeing grantee

compliance with Federal regulations concerning invention reporting. Since 1991, DEIR has been

under the direction of the Office of Policy for Extramural Research Administration (OPERA).

A'/// has primary role in ensuring grantee

compliance with Federal regulations

While NIH and the Department of Commerce are both granted certain areas of review by the

regulations promulgated by Commerce, both agree that NIH has the primary responsibility for

tracking its grantees" compliance with the regulations. Although NIH has primary oversight

responsibility, NIH applies the regulations designed by Commerce. Therefore, NIH has on

occasion requested clarification from Commerce when determining what would constitute

compliance with certain parts of the regulations. It is important to note that the Department of

Commerce views itself as an ombudsman lor complaints concerning compliance with the

regulations. If a complaint were received, it would be sent to the appropriate agency for review

with a request that the agency share the results with Commerce.

According to Commerce, the regulations allow for decentralized agency decisions on how to

implement policies. Commerce relies on individual agencies to implement their policies within

the broad legal parameter of the regulations. Commerce recognizes that agencies differ in their

level of oversight and has no official opinion on what the appropriate level should be.

There are two areas where NIH and Commerce share responsibility for oversight: exceptional

circumstances and ensuring that nonprofit grantees give preference to small businesses when

making licensing decisions.
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Exceptional circumstances occur when NIH determines that restriction or elimination of the

grantee's right to retain title would better achieve the Bayh-Dole objectives. When NIH
determines that exceptional circumstances exist, it is required to prepare a written analysis

justifying its decision. It shares this analysis with the grantee and the Secretary of Commerce,

who reviews NIH's determination. If NIH's determination is found not to conform with the

policies and objectives of the regulations, Commerce may recommend corrective action.

While both agencies agree that Commerce would handle complaints, neither actively monitors

grantee compliance with the small business preference requirement. Under the regulation,

nonprofit grantees are required to make reasonable efforts to attract small business licensees.

Grantees must also give preference to small businesses when their marketing plans are as likely

to bring about commercialization as the plans of larger businesses. While NIH indicated that

problems would be forwarded to Commerce for review, we did not find a formal mechanism by

which NIH would either identify problems or share information with Commerce.

Both NIH and Commerce agree that the granting agency is responsible for making grantees

aware of their rights and obligations under Bayh-Dole. The NIH believes it fulfills this

responsibility by providing several documents to grantees. All Public Health Service (PHS)

grantees receive the PHS Grants Policy Statement , a resource manual. Unlike the National

Science Foundation which places the standard patent rights clause in its manual, the PHS manual

provides only the citation for the pertinent Commerce regulations under the Patent and Invention

section. It also explains the different invention reporting requirements. New grantees receive a

"welcome wagon" letter advising them of their responsibilities. The Institutional Patent Policy

Section of this letter cites the Commerce regulations and advises grantees to refer questions to

the appropriate NIH extramural inventions office. The letter also states, "It is expected that

institutions will rely primarily on their own legal counsel for advice and interpretation of

relevant laws and regulations."

Several notices explaining invention reporting requirements have been published in the NIH
Guide for Grants and Contracts, a weekly publication sent to all grantees and interested parties.

To make grantees aware of their obligations, invention and patent requirement information has

been published in the Guide five times since February 1990. Information about patent

requirements also appear in the Application for Public Health Service grants and in the

application for contracts and Small Business Innovation Research.

NIH oversight of granites is limited

The NIH requires documentation only for certain requirements, thereby limiting its oversight

role. Some of this documentation is required b\ regulation, some is allowed but not required,

and some is not mentioned in the regulation at all. The NIH requires grantees to submit

documentation for invention disclosures, elections of title, utilization reports, patent applications,

issued patents, and the U.S. non-exclusive licenses. The NIH does not require grantees to

submit licensing agreements, certification of meeting royalty requirements, or certification of

efforts to give licensing preference to U.S. industry and small businesses. While the regulations

outline these requirements, they are silent on how the requirements should be documented.

Since NIH does not require documentation of these requirements, it is unable to determine the

extent of grantee compliance.
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Our inspection report contains a more complete discussion of these reporting requirements.
However, I should point out a few significant findings:

U.S. Industry and Small Business Preference

Since NIH neither reviews the licensing process nor obtains a copy of the invention license, it is

unable to determine whether grantees are complying with the U.S. industry and small business
preference requirements. When a grantee licenses an invention, it allows a firm to use the

invention to commercialize the product in exchange for a licensing or royalty fee. Regulations
require that all grantees license to companies that will manufacture the invention substantially in

the U.S. and that nonprofit grantees give preference to small business.

In the case of the U.S. manufacturing requirement, grantees may apply for a waiver if

reasonable efforts to meet it are unsuccessful. With no formal documentation required, the only
way NIH learns this requirement is not being met is when a grantee requests a waiver or if a

complaint is received. Last year, NIH surveyed approximately 100 universities to review their

invention information and research-support agreements. The survey found that only 20 pe rcent

of the research-support agreements had clearly established U.S. manufacturing clauses.

The NIH has no formal mechanism to determine whether nonprofit grantees have given
preference to small business. According to their survey, approximately 44 percent of research-
support agreements collected were with small businesses.

Sharing Royalty Requirements

The NIH does not require any certification, financial reports, or other information from
nonprofit grantees to verify compliance with the royalty requirements in the Federal regulations.

The NIH considers this proprietary information. They also consider the royalty requirements to

be self-enforcing, believing that inventors would advise NIH if grantees failed to comply.

According to Federal regulations, any royalties received from the licensing of inventions must be
shared with inventors. In addition, the balance of royalties after expenses must be used to

support scientific research and education. The Federal regulations do not specify what
information granting agencies need to collect to verify that royalty requirements are being met.

NIH lacks a systematic process for ensuring

grantees submit required infonnation

The NIH does not follow up systematically with grantees to ensure that all required invention

information is submitted. Although NIH does require grantees at the end of a grant to certify if

any invention occurred during the granting period, NIH has no way of knowing if grantees are

providing accurate information. Without this information, NIH may not be aware of inventions

funded with their research dollars and can not be certain that grantees are complying with

Federal requirements. Moreover, while NIH requires grantees to submit required documentation
within specific time frames, it has not created a system for determining whether documents are

submitted timely.
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Due to a lack of staff time and resources, the DEIR has not made reviewing grantees for

timeliness a priority. The Division has stated that it instead focuses on ensuring that

Government rights are recognized through the acknowledgement of Government support in the

patent and through the granting of the Government's non-exclusive license. According to NIH,

they do not perform strict monitoring of grantees believing that grantees are responsible for

ensuring that the terms of their funding agreements are met. The NIH explained that it is in the

best interest of the grantees to comply because the title to inventions is at stake.

The DEIR has chosen not to penalize grantees who do not send information when required.

While the regulations allow granting agencies to take title to grantees' inventions if they do not

meet certain requirements, NIH believes this punitive approach is contrary to the primary

Bayh-Dole objective of allowing grantees to retain the rights to their inventions. Instead, when

problems arise, DEIR informs grantees of their requirements and asks that the necessary

information be sent.

A'/// invention database

is not fully utilized

The NIH is not fully utilizing its database's potential for monitoring or reporting out

information. Information from the database could be used periodically to inform grantees that

certain requirements have not yet been met. More complete information on commercialization

could be recorded in the database and then reported to NIH management and the public. This

outcome information would illustrate one benefit of public research funding.

While DEIR is aware of its database capabilities, large workloads and few resources do not

allow them to fully use the database. A limited DEIR review of the invention and licensing

information sent by approximately 30 universities recently surveyed found that in more than half

of the cases the information sent by the universities did not match the information in DEIR's

files. Improving the monitoring capabilities of the database could improve grantee compliance

with requirements.

RECOMMENDATIONS

We offered several recommendations to address the specific problems of underreporting we

found in the case of SRI and the fundamental problems we identified with NIH's oversight of

extramural research inventions.

A7// action is needed to address

underreporting by SRI

With respect to SRI, we recommended that PHS have NIH examine the remaining patents SRI

claims were not developed with the help of Federal funds and determine if SRI's assessment of

the Government's involvement is correct. PHS concurred with this recommendation. We have

been informed by the agency that it is reviewing 35 patents that SRI stated were not funded with

Government support. According to NIH, preliminary results show that 11 of the 35 were
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developed with Government support. The NIH expects to complete its review of these patents

and issue an opinion regarding Government involvement by December 31, 1994.

We also recommended that PHS have NIH determine the extent of noncompliance by other

grantees with reporting requirements found in the Act, and NIH Guidelines. On this

recommendation, PHS informed us that it concurred with the intent of our recommendation and

stated it has taken steps to enhance its oversight capabilities for ensuring grantees compliance

with reporting requirements. The PHS informed us that NIH is developing a new system to

track inventions reported to it by grantees and stated it intends to coordinate information on

technology transfer now maintained by the Association of University Technology Managers
(AUTM).

We do not believe, however, that NIH's actions will allow it to fully determine compliance with

reporting requirements. The PHS did not state how NIH will use the AUTM data to determine

the extent of grantee noncompliance with current reporting requirements. Our understanding is

that AUTM's data on inventions, patents and licenses is obtained on a voluntary basis from
universities and others. If a grantee does not disclose an invention or patent to PHS or to

AUTM, NIH will have no way of determining grantee compliance with reporting requirements

of the Act. An SRI official, for example, informed us that SRI does not report information on

its patents to AUTM.

We believe NIH should maintain information on patents awarded by the USPTO. The NIH
could investigate those grantees which, based on a review of the data from the USPTO, appear

to be underreporting inventions to NIH. For example, NIH might review the USPTO patents of

selected grantees and investigate those that show an unreasonably low percentage of their patents

were developed with Government funds.

Our final recommendation concerned the development of procedures to obtain, from the USPTO,
information on patents issued to NIH grantees and that the Division of Extramural Invention

Reports should determine whether such patented inventions were supported by NIH funds. The
PHS indicated that it concurred with our recommendation if the intent of the recommendation
was for NIH to validate USPTO data to NIH files when the Government rights clause is included

on the patent. The PHS stated it does not agree with our recommendation if the intent is to

require NIH to validate USPTO data against NIH data for all grantee patents not indicating

Government support. The PHS claims that the latter would require too much work.

We disagree with PHS. If NIH only validates USPTO data when the Government clause is

included in the patent, it will not detect underreporting similar to that which existed at SRI. Our
recommendation is intended to suggest an approach that would allow NIH to identify those cases

where inventions should have been, but were not, reported and where the rights clause should

have been, but was not, included in the patent. With respect to NIH's position that our
recommendation would require too much work, we suggest that NIH might use a risk-based

approach that would ensure that those grantees most likely to have inventions and file for patents

are reviewed. We continue to have problems with NIH's procedures for assuring that its

grantees are in compliance with reporting requirements.

81-304 - 94 - 3
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A''// should improve monitoring of grantee

compliance with Bayh-Dole requirements

With respect to the findings in our inspection report of NIH's monitoring of grantees, we
recommended that NIH reexamine its current oversight role to determine what improvements

could be made in the monitoring of grantee compliance with Bayh-Dole requirements. While we
believe the NIH monitoring role should not be so constricting as to hinder the overriding purpose

of commercialization that is central to the intent of the Bayh-Dole Act, we also believe that NIH
needs to have an effective monitoring role to preserve the additional Bayh-Dole Act objectives of

protecting the public investment in research and promoting small businesses and U.S.

manufacturing.

We believe the NIH needs to increase its monitoring of grantee compliance especially in the

areas of royalties, and small business and U.S. manufacturing preferences. In responding to this

recommendation, NIH indicated it had made a major step in evaluating its current oversight role

of Bayh-Dole through the sponsoring of a two-day public forum by the Task Force on the

Commercialization of Intellectual Property Rights from Extramural Research. However, while

we agree with the finding of the forum that NIH monitoring should not overburden research

institutions to the point of hindering the goal of technology transfer and commercialization, we

are not convinced that self-monitoring by grantee institutions will ensure that the objectives of

Bayh-Dole will be met. We continue to believe that NIH must exercise a strong monitoring role

in order to ensure that an equitable balance is struck between commercializing federally-

supported inventions and protecting the public's investment in research.

Finally, to create more effective monitoring procedures, the NIH may wish to determine whether

it needs to recommend that the Department of Health and Human Services issue its own

regulations for implementing Bayh-Dole requirements. Issuing such regulations may clarify NIH
and grantee responsibilities under the Bayh-Dole Act.

NIH should collect more detailed licensing

and utilization information.

We also recommended that NIH, (1) collect more detailed licensing and utilization information,

and (2) track grantees for timely compliance. The NIH concurred with this recommendation and

has indicated it plans to add electronic transfer as a means of reporting.

Furthermore, we believe that NIH's management of this area could be improved if it obtained

patent data from the USPTO and Dialog and maintained systems that compared and reconciled

this data with information provided by SRI and other research organizations. Without such

information, NIH is not in a position to determine whether the objectives of the Act are being

met with regard to sponsored activities,
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CONCLUSIONS

When the Government is not aware of a grantee's invention, it is not able to exercise its rights

and to protect the taxpayers' interests. For instance, the Government may retain rights through

a nonexclusive license to use the invention, and the right to restrict title, in exceptional

circumstances, to better promote the policy and objectives of the Act. Moreover, according to

N1H and DOC officials, the Government lias the right to obtain the technology without paying a

royalty, which is normally included in the purchase price of the product. If the Government is

unaware of situations where it might obtain nonexclusive licenses, it may be missing

opportunities for savings on purchases of medical supplies or devices.

Mr. Chairman, we appreciate your interest and support in examining these important program

issues. As the Government's investment in Federal research dollars continues to rise, it is

important that the American citizens are ensured of a fair return on their tax dollars, where such

a return is warranted. Although our work has identified a weakness in NIH's oversight in this

area, it is important to note that the full extent of this problem is not known.

This concludes my remarks, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for including us in this important

dialogue. At this time, I will be happy lo answer any questions which you and other members

of the Subcommittee may have.
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH 81 HUMAN SERVICES 0«ce oi ir-soec.o. Geoe , a i

jun 15 1994^ Memorandum

Underreporting Federal Involvement in New Technologies
Developed at the Scripps Research Institute
(CIN: A-15-93-00029)

Philip R. Lee, M.D.
Assistant Secretary for Health

The attached report alerts you to weaknesses in procedures at

the National Institutes of Health (NIH) for monitoring
compliance with provisions of the Patent and Trademark
Amendments Act (Act) of 1980 at the Scripps Research Institute
(SRI) of La Jolla, California. The objectives of the Act are,

in part, to promote utilization of inventions and technology
arising from federally supported research and development,
require manufacture of patented products in the United States,
protect the public against nonuse or unreasonable use of new
technologies, and ensure that the United States obtain
sufficient rights in inventions.

We found that NIH did not have effective procedures to detect
that SRI underreported, in its patent applications, NIH's
involvement in inventions resulting from NIH sponsored
research. Because NIH was not aware of inventions being
developed at SRI with NIH grant funds, it could not provide
assurance that the objectives of the Act were being met.

Information we obtained from NIH showed that only
51 (41 percent) of the 125 patents awarded to SRI were
developed with help from Federal grant funds. However, after
we raised questions about the accuracy of SRI's reporting,
SRI, on June 30, 1993, revealed to NIH that 94 of the 125

patents were developed with the help of Federal funds.

We recommended that the Public Health Service (PHS) have NIH
determine if SRI properly reported all patented inventions and
that NIH establish procedures to better monitor SRI's
compliance with the Act. The PHS generally concurred with our
recommendations, however we continue to have concerns
regarding the adequacy of NIH planned procedures for assuring
that other grantees complied with the Act's reporting
requirements

.

We would appreciate being advised within 60 days of the status

of corrective actions taken or planned on each recommendation.

If you have any questions, please call me or have your staff

contact Michael R. Hill, Assistant Inspector General for

Public Health Service Audits, at (301)443-3582.
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Department of Health and Human Services

OFFICE OF
INSPECTOR GENERAL

UNDERREPORTING FEDERAL
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j^ne Gibbs Brown
spector General

Underreporting Federal Involvement in New Technologies
Developed at the Scripps Research Institute
(CIN: A-15-93-00029)

Philip R. Lee, M.D.
Assistant Secretary for Health

Memorandum

This final report alerts you to weaknesses in procedures at

the National Institutes of Health (NIH) for monitoring
compliance with provisions of the Patent and Trademark
Amendments Act (Act) 1 at the Scripps Research Institute (SRI)

in La Jolla, California. Our audit was requested by the
Chairman, Subcommittee on Regulation, Business Opportunities
and Technology, House Committee on Small Business.

We found that NIH did not have effective procedures to detect
that SRI underreported, in its patent applications, NIH's
interest in inventions resulting from NIH sponsored research.
Because NIH was not aware of the patenting of new inventions
which had been developed at SRI with NIH grant funds, it could
not provide assurance that the objectives of the Act were
being met. Such objectives include that patented products are
manufactured in the United States, and that the public is

protected against nonuse or unreasonable use of new
technologies.

Specifically, information we obtained from the United States
Patent and Trademark Office (USPTO) and a commercial data base
showed that only 51 (4 1 percent) of the 125 patents awarded to

SRI were developed with help from Federal grant funds.
However, after we raised questions about the accuracy of SRI ' s

reporting to NIH, on June 30, 1993, NIH was provided data
indicating 94 of the 125 patented inventions were developed
with the help of Federal funds--SRI also provided information
on additional patents.

Although our review focused on SRI's reporting of Federal
involvement in patent applications to the USPTO, we also found
that NIH was not always aware of new inventions developed by
SRI. For example, we found that NIH did not have disclosure
records for 22 inventions that had already been patented by
SRI. We believe additional audit work is warranted to
determine the full extent of this problem.

Puhlic Law (PL.) 96-517. and nJ«J by PL. 98-620 in 1984 -also known as the Bayh-Dole



67

In this audit report, we are recommending to the Public Health
Service (PHS) that NIH determine if SRI properly reported all
patented inventions, and that NIH establish procedures to
better monitor SRI's compliance with the Act. The PHS
partially concurred with our recommendations. We continue to
have concerns with the adequacy of NIH's procedures for
determining if similar problems exist at other grantees and
detecting on-going noncompliance with reporting requirements.

Background

In Fiscal Year (FY) 1992, NIH, an agency of the Department of
Health and Human Services (HHS) , awarded about $6.2 billion
(26,467 research grants) to universities and nonprofit
institutions and private sector organizations (grantees). In
FY 1992, SRI received $70 million in grants from NIH. In the
10-year period ending in FY 1992, SRI received almost
$471 million (2,138 grants) from NIH. According to SRI's
audited financial statements, about 96 percent of SRI's
Federal grants were awarded by HHS.

Under the Act, grantees normally have an option to claim
title, and patent inventions and technologies developed in
whole, or in part, with Federal grant funds. The funding
Federal agency maintains the right to restrict title, in
exceptional circumstances , to better promote the policy and
objectives of the Act. Also, the Federal agency may assert
certain rights over the invention. The objectives of the Act
are to:

promote utilization of inventions arising from
federally supported research and development;

facilitate the commercialization of federally funded
inventions by United States businesses and labor,
and encourage the maximum participation of small
businesses in federally funded research;

ensure grantee inventions are used to promote free
competition and enterprise;

promote commercialization and public availability of
inventions made in the United States by United
States industry and labor; and

ensure the United States obtains sufficient rights
in inventions to rect the needs of the Government,
and to protect the public against nonuse or
unreasonable use of new technologies.
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The Act is codified in 35 United States Code, section 200

(35 U.S.C. § 200), and implementing regulations are found at
Title 37 Code of Federal Regulations (C.F.R.) Part 401

(37 C.F.R. § 401). The NIH's instructions to grantees are
found in the NIH Guide for Grants and Contracts (Guidelines).

When a grantee develops a new technology supported with NIH
grant funds, the Act and regulations reguire grantees to
disclose the invention to NIH within 60 days--see 35 U.S.C.

§ 202(c)(1), and 37 C.F.R. § 401.14. This regulation requires
the disclosure be in the form of a written report and be
sufficiently complete in technical detail to convey a clear
understanding of the invention. The regulations further
require the grantee to elect to retain title to the invention
within 2 years of disclosing the invention to the granting
agency. A patent application with the USPTO must be filed
within 1 year after retaining title. If a patent application
is filed, a grantee is also obligated to include a statement
in the application that the invention was made with Government
support-see 35 U.S.C. § 202(c)(6).

The grantee must also provide the Government with a

nonexclusive, nontransferable, irrevocable, paid up license to
use the invention. According to NIH, the nonexclusive license
also allov.'s the Government to obtain the technology or product
without paying a royalty, which is normally included in the
purchase price of drugs, devices, and other products produced
using the new technology.

The Government may assert its rights under 35 U.S.C. § 203 and
"march in" and provide a license (the authority to manufacture
and sell the product) to an entity other than the grantee that
developed the invention. The Government can provide a license
to others when the original grantee has not taken (or is not
expected to take) effective steps within a reasonable time to
achieve practical application' of an invention, or when it is

necessary to alleviate health or safety needs.

At NIH, monitoring grantee compliance with the Act is the
responsibility of the Director, Division of Extramural
Invention Reports (Division) , in the Office of the Deputy
Director of Extramural Research. At the time of our review,
the Division consisted of only two people: the Director and
an assistant. The Division -aintains computerized information
on grantees' invention disclosures, elections to take title,
and pater.t applications.

\.. iJuil' In }"" C.F.R. S 401.2. pr.utual appluaii n mcin-- the manufacture

mi li'.i! it- hcnc-ln- arc available to the public nn r-.-a«nnahlc terms
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Objective, Scope and Methodology

Our audit was requested by the Chairman, Subcommittee on
Regulation, Business Opportunities and Technology
(Subcommittee), House Committee on Small Business. The
Chairman asked the Office of Inspector General (OIG) to review
130 patents issued to SRl' and provide the Subcommittee with
an assessment as to whether the Federal involvement in

underlying technologies has been properly reported in SRI ' s

patent applications.

To determine if the Federal involvement in underlying
technologies has been properly reported in SRI's patent
applications, we reviewed pertinent laws, regulations, and NIH
policies and procedures which cover this area. We also
obtained, from USPTO, a detailed list of patents issued to SRI
from January 1979 to March 1993--a period of more than
14 years. We also used Dialog, a sequentially numbered
commercial data base that contains data on SRI's patents and
is used by patent attorneys and NIH. The Dialog data base
showed 125 patents were issued to SRI from January 1979 to
March 4, 1993. Both lists contained the names of the
scientists/ inventors, relevant dates, a description of the
patented invention, and whether the patented invention
development included Federal funds.

To determine if any of the patents not crediting NIH could
have been developed with Federal grant funds, we compared
information on the patents to information on a listing of NIH
grants awarded to SRI since 1970. We matched the names of
inventors and titles on the patents to names of principal
investigators and titles on the grants. We reviewed revised
invention and patent data that SRI sent to NIH on June 30,
1993. We also performed tests to determine whether NIH had
copies of disclosures for inventions related to 43 patents
that SRI added the Government rights notice to in June 1993.

Our audit was conducted at the Division, NIH, Bethesda,
Maryland, and at the Department of Commerce (DOC) in
Washington, D.C. We did not conduct any audit work at SRI.
Our audit was conducted in accordance with generally accepted
government auditing standards.

Th:~ numhci «.i- u-rJ h; MH i>tliu.il- in Ic-lummy :n:fi In ihr SuKonmiillc

M.,rJi l<W MH t-mn.ilr ,.' p.n.-nl- iviicd In SRI MiKr Fshr\l:«r\ 1079.
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Results of Our Review

SRI's Patents Did Not Always Disclose Inventions
Were Supported with Government Funds

The Act (35 U.S.C. § 202(c)(1) and (6)) requires grantees to
disclose the invention to the Government and include in the
patent application filed with the USPTO and in the patent that
the invention or technology was supported with Federal funds
and that the Government has certain rights in the invention.
According to 37 C.F.R. § 401.14(f)(4) and NIH Guidelines,
grantees are required to include in the patent application and
in the patent the following statement:

"This invention was made with Government support
under (grant/contract number) awarded by the
(Federal agency) . The Government has certain rights
in the invention."

We found that SRI was not always including the required
statement in its patent applications acknowledging that the
invention was developed with Government support and that the
Government had certain rights in the invention. Our review of
the' Dialog data base's 125 patents and those on the USPTO list
disclosed that only 51 contained a statement crediting
Government funding as required by the Act, 37 C.F.R.
§ 401.14(f) (4) and NIH Guidelines. Our initial comparison of
inventor names and titles on the remaining 74 SRI patents to
specific grants awarded to SRI disclosed that many of these
patents could also have been supported with NIH grants. For
example, we noted in some cases that the inventor shown on the
patent was also the principal investigator on NIH grants
awarded to SRI , which could have supported research that led
to the invention. We requested that NIH review this matter
and obtain additional data on inventions from SRI.

According to NIH, an SRI official told the Director of the
Division that the reason SRI had credited the Government on so
few patents was because it believed that credit should only be
given if Government funding could be directly tied to one of
the claims on the patent.' The NIH informed SRI that this
was an erroneous interpretation, and that it must credit the
Government if any Federal funds were used in the development
of the invention.

The SRI, in a June 14, 1993 letter to NIH, stated that it was
reviewing all patents and patent applications and was in

4 A claim on the patent application is an assertion regarding the suitability and effectiveness of the

invention for a particular purpose.
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"...the process of adding the Government rights notice to all
patents and patent applications that should have contained the
notice." In July 1993, NIH informed us it received new data
from SRI related to its review of patents. We examined the
new data in August 1993, and found SRI has now determined that
the Government should be credited with supporting an
additional 43, or 94 of the 125 patents shown on Dialog and
USPTO lists. The SRI ' s new data also included seven
additional patents that were not shown on Dialog or the USPTO
lists and four patents that were issued after March 4, 1993,
the cut-off date for the Dialog data base.

We also found that NIH did not always have records of
disclosures related to SRI's inventions, as required by the
Act and regulations. The Act and regulations require that
when a grantee develops a new technology that was supported
with NIH grant funds, it must disclose the invention to NIH
within 60 days. We reviewed NIH's files to determine if it
had disclosures for the 43 patents to which SRI added the
Government's rights notice. We found that NIH did not have
records of disclosure for 22 of the subject inventions. 5

With respect to those SRI patents that SRI determined were
developed without Government support, NIH told us it had not
yet begun the process of validating SRI's assessment of the
Government's involvement.

The NIH Lacks Information to Ensure
Compliance with the Law and Regulations

The NIH does not periodically obtain from the USPTO data on
patents awarded to SRI. We also found that NIH does not have
effective procedures to collect data on SRI's invention
disclosures and patents. When grantees develop inventions
produced with Federal funds, the law requires them to disclose
the invention to the Government, elect whether to take title
to the invention, and provide the Government with a
nonexclusive license. The Act and 37 C.F.R. § 401.14(f)(4)
require grantees to include the Government rights clause in
the patent application and the patent.

Information we obtained from Dialog and USPTO showed that SRI
had 125 patents and only 51 contained the statement giving the
Government credit for supporting the patents. When we first

s The NIH may claim title lo any invention for which a timely disclosure has not been made-35

USC § 202(c)(1); 37 C.F.R. § 401 14. By regulation, NIH must exercise this remedy within 60 days of

discovery that an agency has failed to make a disclosure. The remedy is a form of intermediate sanction

for failure to disclose It is to be distinguished from the government 'maich-in rights." through which the

government can gain control of useful inventions which the patent-holder is not putting to use-35 U.S.C. §

203. and 37 C.F.R. § 401.6.
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contacted NIH in March 1993, it could not locate all the
records regarding patents awarded to Scripps that should have
credited the Government with supporting the invention.

When we attempted to reconcile this data with files maintained
at NIH, the Director of the Division told us that because of
the way SRI coded invention disclosures, he was having
difficulty matching the data to Dialog's and USPTO's patent
lists. We were unable to perform our reconciliation until
additional information related to inventions and patents was
obtained from Scripps several months later.

Conclusion and Recommendations

When the Government is not aware of a grantee's invention, it

is not able to exercise its rights and to protect the
taxpayers' interests. For instance, the Government retains
rights through a nonexclusive license to use the invention,
and the right to restrict title, in exceptional circumstances,
to better promote the policy and objectives of the Act. Also,
according to NIH and DOC officials, the Government has the
right to obtain the technology without paying a royalty, which
is normally included in the purchase price of the product. If
the Government is ur.avare of situations where it might obtain
nonexclusive licenses, it may be missing opportunities for
savings on purchases of medical supplies or devices.

The SRI did not always comply with reporting reguirements
found in 37 C.F.R. § 401, and NIH instructions found in the
NIH Guidelines. Also, NIH has not compared grants awarded to
SRI and patents issued to SRI to determine the validity of
SRI's claim that a number of its patents were developed
without the support of Federal funds. The NIH also has not
taken the necessary steps to establish procedures and systems
that ensure that SRI discloses inventions to NIH, and includes
the statement of Government support on patent applications.
We believe that NIH's management of this area could be
improved if it obtained patent data from the USPTO and Dialog
and maintained systems that compared and reconciled this data
with information provided by SRI and other research
organizations. Without such information, NIH is not in a
position to determine whether the objectives of the Act are
being met with regard to sponsored activities.

We also conclude that additional review is warranted
concerning the adequacy of SRI's disclosure of inventions to
NIH, and the effectiveness of NIH's remedy where necessary
disclosures are not rade.
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With regard to SRI and other grantees, we recommend that you
have NIH:

1. examine the remaining patents SRI claims were not
developed with the help of Federal funds and determine if
SRI's assessment of the Government's involvement is
correct;

2. determine the extent of noncompliance by other grantees
with reporting requirements found in 37 C.F.R. § 401, and
NIH Guidelines; and

3. develop procedures to obtain from USPTO information on
patents issued to NIH grantees. The Division of
Extramural Invention Reports should determine whether
such patented inventions were supported by NIH funds.

Other Matters

The OIG, in May 1994, issued a final report (OEI-03 -9 1-00930)
on NIH's oversight of grantees' compliance with the
requirements of the Bayh-Dole Act. The inspection was
unrelated to the Subcommittee's March 15, 1993 request for an
audit of SRI's activities. The inspection found, in part,
that NIH lacks a systematic process for ensuring that grantees
submit required invention information, and that NIH has
limited its oversight of grantees by not requiring that
grantees document compliance with Federal regulations. The
inspection also found that NIH does not fully utilize its
invention data base to monitor grantees. The report
recommended NIH re-examine its oversight role, add more
detailed information to its data base, and use it to track
grantee compliance.

Agency Response and OIG Comments

On May 24, 1994, the PHS responded to the recommendations in
our draft report. The PHS partially concurred with our
recommendations. We continue to have problems with NIH's
procedures for assuring that its grantees are in compliance
with reporting requirements. The recommendations, a sumr.ary
of PHS' response to each recor.-endat ion and, where applicable,
our comment on PHS' response are presented below. The PHS
response is included in its entirety as an Appendix to this
report

.

With regard to our first recor.mendat ion that PHS have NIH
examine the remaining patents SRI claims were not developed
with the help of Federal funds and determine if SRI's
assessment of the Govern.-ent ' s involvement is correct, PHS
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concurred. It said that it is reviewing 35 patents that SRI
stated were not funded with Government support. According to
NIH, preliminary results show that 11 of the 35 were developed
with Government support . The NIH expects to complete its
review of these patents and issue an opinion regarding
Government involvement by December 31, 1994.

With regard to our second recommendation that PHS have NIH
determine the extent of noncompliance by other grantees with
reporting requirements found in 37 C.F.R. § 401, and NIH
Guidelines, PHS said it concurred with the intent of our
recommendation and stated it has taken steps to enhance its
oversight capabilities to ensure grantees comply with
reporting requirements. The PHS stated NIH is developing a
new system to track inventions reported to it by grantees and
stated it intends to coordinate information on technology
transfer now maintained by the Association of University
Technology Managers (AUTM)

.

We do not believe that NIH's actions will allow it to
determine compliance with reporting requirements. The PHS did
not state how NIH will use the AUTM data to determine the
extent of grantee noncompliance with current reporting
requirements. Our understanding is that AUTM's data on
inventions, patents and licenses is obtained on a voluntary
basis from universities and others. If a grantee does not
disclose an invention or patent to PHS or to AUTM, NIH will
have no way of determining grantee compliance with reporting
requirements of the Act.

We believe NIH should maintain information on patents awarded
by the USPTO. The NIH could investigate those grantees which,
based on a review of the data from the USPTO, appear to be
underreporting inventions to NIH. For example, NIH might
review the USPTO patents of selected grantees and investigate
those that show an unreasonably low percentage of their
patents were developed with Government funds.

Finally with regard to our third recommendation that PHS have
NIH develop procedures to obtain, from the USPTO, information
on patents issued to NIH grantees and that the Division of
Extramural Invention Reports should determine whether such
patented inventions were supported by NIH funds, the PHS
stated that it concurred with our recommendation if the intent
of the recommendation was for NIH to validate USPTO data to
NIH files when the Government rights clause is included on the
patent . The PHS stated it does not agree with our
recommendation if the intent of the recommendation requires
NIH to validate USPTO data against NIH data for all grantee
patents not indicating Government support. The PHS claims
that the latter would recruire too much work.
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We disagree with PHS. If NIH only validates USPTO data when
the Government clause is included in the patent, it will not
detect underreporting similar to that which existed at SRI.
Our recommendation is intended to suggest an approach that
would allow NIH to identify those cases where inventions
should have been reported and the rights clause included in
the patent; but were not. With respect to NIH's position that
our recommendation would require too much work, we suggest
that NIH might use as risk-based approach that would ensure
that those grantees most likely to have inventions and file
for patents are reviewed.

We would appreciate being advised within 60 days of the status
of corrective actions taken or planned on each recommendation.
If you have any questions, please call me or have your staff
contact Michael R. Hill, Assistant Inspector General for
Public Health Service Audits, at (301)443-3582.



76

APPENDIX



77

APPENDIX
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH a HUMAN SERVICES Put* H«*h tevtot

Memorandum

o., KAY 2 A 1994

From Assistant Secretary for Health

Office of Inspector General (OIG) Draft Report "Underreporting
Subject Federal Involvement in New Technologies Developed at the

Scripps Research Institute, - A-15-93-00029

To Inspector General, OS

Attached are the Public Health Service comments on the subject
draft report. We concur with the report's recommendations.
The actions taken or planned to implement these recommendations
are described in the comments

.

ilip FJ. Lee, H.D.

Attachment
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PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE ( PHS ) COMMgKTS ON THE OPTICE OF INSPECTOR
GENERAL fOIG^ DRAFT REPORT •UNDERREPORTING FEDERAL INVOLVEMENT

IN NEW TECHNOLOGIES DEVELOPED AT THE SCRIPPS
RESEARCH INSTITUTE." A-15-93-00029

General Comments

The National Institutes of Health (NIH) awards over 28,000
research grants and about 1,400 contracts to approximately 1,700
non-profit organizations, universities, hospitals, and businesses
each year. In comparison with the number of awards made, the
total number of inventions developed is relatively small
(approximately 10,000 total invention disclosures in the past 15

years)

.

The Bayh-Dole Act (Act) facilitates the utilization of inventions
arising from Federally-supported research; transfer of technology
to promote free competition and enterprise; and rights of the
Government in protecting the interests of the public. NIH will
take steps to increase the effectiveness of compliance with the
Act through education efforts directed to recipients of NIH
funding, improved reporting procedures, and oversight that is
consistent with a purpose of the Act (35 United States
Code § 200) to minimize the costs of administering policies in
this area.

OIG Recommendation

We recommend that NIH:

1. Examine the remaining patents SRI {Scripps Research
Institute] claims were not developed with the help of
Federal funds and determine if SRI's assessment of the
Government's involvement is correct.

PHS Comment

We concur. NIH is in the process of reconciling 35 SRI patents
to determine if the Government supported their development.
Preliminary information indicates that 11 were developed with
Federal support and 24 were developed without Federal funds. Of
the 11, one was a fellowship grant which is exempt from reporting
under the Act's implementing regulations [37 C.F.R. § 401.1(b));
eight were funded by NIH grants issued before the passage of the
Act when it was not a requirement that a Government support
clause be added to a patent application; and the remaining two
are still under review.

The NIH expects to complete its review of these patents and issue
an opinion on SRI's assessment of the Goverunent ' s involvement by
the end of calendar year 1994.
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PIG Recommendation

2. Determine the extent of noncompliance by other grantees with
reporting requirements found in 37 C.P.R. S 401, and NIH
guidelines.

PHS Comment

We concur with the objective of this recommendation and have
taken steps to enhance the oversight capabilities of the NIH's
Division of Extramural Invention Reports (DBIR) to ensure
grantees' compliance with the reporting requirements of
37 C.F.R. S 401. DEIR is developing a new computer system that
will augment its ability to determine compliance with reporting
requirements

.

This system will allow grantees to transmit reports
electronically, thereby increasing the timeliness and accuracy of
the reports while reducing paper transactions. Electronic
transmittal will also improve the accessibility of the data in a

form readily available for analysis and reports. The improved
database will facilitate follow-up actions on invention
disclosures to determine if subsequent patents contain
appropriate clauses to protect Government rights, as well as
information on waivers, licensing and utilization. Finally,
electronic reporting will be much more cost effective for both
the recipient and the Government, a goal of the Act. It is
expected that this electronic transfer mechanism will become
operational in Fiscal Year 1995.

The DEIR also intends to coordinate, with the Association of
University Technology Managers (AUTM), the exchange of
information of mutual interest on technology transfer. For
example, the AUTM Licensing Survey, which is updated each year,
provides the roost recent statistics on licensing activities from
universities, hospitals, research institutes, government
agencies, and third-party patent management firms. It reports on
discoveries or inventions that have been licensed within the past
10 years and are currently on the market generating sales. It
covers such topics as sponsored funding amounts, licensing
activity, gross royalties received, and statistics on invention
disclosures and patent filings.

The AUTM is conducting a follow-up survey entitled "AUTM Public
Benefits Survey." A summary report, developed from survey data,
will identify concrete examples demonstrating that U.S.
institutions are carrying out the mandate, and achieving the
goals of the Act.
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QIG Recommendation

3. Develop procedures to obtain from the USPTO [United States
Patent and Trademark Office] Information on patents issued
to NIH grantees. The DEIR should determine whether such
patented Inventions were supported by NIH funds.

PHS Comment

We concur with this recommendation if OIG envisions NIH
developing the capacity to obtain USPTO information on patents to
NIH grantees and, in cases where Government support is
acknowledged, cross-check DEIR records with USPTO information on
disclosure and subsequent reporting on waivers, licensing and
utilization. Such a process may assist in identifying patents
that had not been properly disclosed in the first place. In the
long-term, NIH can develop such a capacity.

However, we do not concur with this recommendation if it suggests
an identification of patents to organizations in cases where
there has been no acknowledgement of Government support. This
implies that NIH would identify patents issued to organizations
that happen to be recipients of NIH funds and confirm whether NIH
may have supported the development of the activity. This is a
far more complex undertaking than matching database records
between the USPTO and NIH. To begin with, it would require a
cross-walk between data elements in the patent and in NIH
databases. In the event of matches, there would need to be a
determination by NIH program staff that a close enough fit exists
to suggest that the patent may have been developed under NIH
support. There would then need to be an inquiry to the
organization, various analyses, and a final determination.

Implementation of a process like that just described would result
in an enormous burden that we believe would show little gain in
compliance, and not be consistent with the Act.
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Business Opportunities, and Technology
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July 11, 1994
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Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to appear before the Subcommittee on

Regulations, Business Opportunities, and Technology this morning on

behalf of Dr. Harold Varmus, Director, National Institutes of

Health (NIH) to discuss implementation of the University and Small

Business Patent Act of 1980, Public Law 95-517, (Bayh-Dole Act) at

the NIH. We have read the Office of the Inspector General (OIG)

report and share your concerns about the protection of Federal

rights to technologies made under NIH funding agreements. My

testimony today will provide the Subcommittee with information on

the Bayh-Dole Act, the steps NIH is taking to meet the requirements

of the Act, and the actions NIH is implementing to improve

invention reporting by our grantees.

BACKGROUND

Following World War II, the government recognized the national

benefit of investing in biomedical research. Since that time,

Federal funding for research increased dramatically to government

laboratories and universities across the country and significant

discoveries were being made to improve the health and well-being of

the nation. Nonetheless, concern was also being expressed about

the government's lack of a consistent government-wide patent policy

and the generally restrictive nature of this policy. The

government was reluctant to give up the ownership of Federally-

funded inventions to universities or other grantees. For this

reason, it was general policy that grantees were only permitted

non-exclusive licenses. This provided no incentive for grantees to
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invest in the development of an invention since competitors could

obtain a license from the government once the invention is

commercialized and sell/manufacture the invention with little

investment of capital. This disincentive to commercialize

government-assisted inventions is clearly evidenced by the fact

that in 1980, the Federal government owned 30,000 patents and only

5% led to new or improved products.

To improve the transfer of technology to the private sector, the

Bayh-Dole Act was passed in 1980 giving grantees the right to

obtain title to inventions resulting from their Federally-funded

research and to license such inventions to commercial entities for

development. The objectives of the Act are to:

o Promote collaboration between commercial concerns and

nonprofit organizations, including universities;

o Promote the utilization of inventions arising from Federally

supported research or development;

o Encourage maximum participation of small business firms in

Federally-sponsored research and development efforts;

o Ensure that inventions made by nonprofit organizations and

small business firms are used to promote free competition and

enterprise;

o Promote the commercialization and public availability of

inventions made in the United States (U.S.) by U.S. industry

and labor;
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o Ensure that the Government obtains sufficient rights in

Federally-sponsored inventions to meet the needs of the

Government and protect the public against nonuse or

unreasonable use of the invention; and

o Minimize the cost of administering policies in this area.

The impact of the Bayh-Dole Act goes beyond providing additional

economic benefit to just universities and small businesses

receiving Federal support. The economic benefit extends to the

nation as a whole. According to Dr. Alan Goldhammer of the

Biotechnology Industry Organization, the enactment of the Act has

led to 1000 new companies and creation of about 100,000 new jobs.

The biotechnology industry continues to expand. & a 1993 survey

by the Association of University Technology Managers universities

and hospitals inventions generated 2833 licenses and options.

Clearly, the Bayh-Dole Act is providing a positive national

economic benefit with its multiple incentives for grantee

institutions to move products to the marketplace.

THE BAYH-DOLE ACT

The Bayh-Dole Act, as amended, permits nonprofit institutions,

small businesses, and contractors that receive Federal funds to

retain title to Federally-funded inventions and encourages them to

commercialize inventions. Under Bayh-Dole, the government retains

a nonexclusive, nontransferable, irrevocable, paid-up license to
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practice or have practiced for or on behalf of the United States

any subject invention throughout the world.

An agency can limit the grantee's/contractor's right to take title

only through a written determination that exceptional circumstances

exist such that the policy and objectives of the Bayh-Dole Act

would be better promoted by restricting or eliminating this right.

The Public Health Service (PHS) and the Department of Energy are

apparently the only agencies that have used the exceptional

circumstances provision. The PHS cases have involved situations

where a contractor was screening or manufacturing proprietary third

party compositions and the third parties were understandably

concerned that the contractor would be able to patent a novel use

of their proprietary composition. Without exceptional circumstance

protection, drug firms are extremely reluctant to participate in

NIH screening programs.

In addition to the exceptional circumstance provision, the Bayh-

Dole Act includes "march-in" rights which allow the Federal funding

agency to require the grantee/contractor (or its assignee or

exclusive licensee) to grant licenses to responsible applicants, if

necessary, under certain circumstances. In extreme cases, the

government has the right to grant such licenses itself, when, for

example, effective steps have not been taken, or is not expected to

be taken, within a reasonable time to achieve practical application

of an invention or such action is necessary to alleviate health or
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safety needs or to meet the requirements for public use. To date,

while the NIH has on occasion threatened to use "march in" rights

with some positive results, it has never fully exerted its "march-

in" rights, nor are we aware of any other Federal department that

has formally exercised these rights.

WORKING WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

The NIH is a member of an interagency group chaired by the

Assistant Secretary for Technology Policy for the Department of

Commerce. The purpose of this group is to address policy issues

concerning the Bayh-Dole Act. In addition to this interaction, the

NIH has taken a positive and assertive role in promoting better

understanding and consistency in implementing the Act.

On September 29, 1993 the NIH invited members of several Federal

agencies most of whom work in the technology transfer area

including the Department of Commerce to a meeting to discuss the

degree and kind of oversight each federal agency brings to

implementing technology transfer regulations. The NIH learned that

most agencies preferred better education of the entire community

and improved dissemination of information over a primarily

regulatory approach. Furthermore, for the most part, other

agencies do not conduct case-by-case oversight as recommended by

the OIG.
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In addition, on January 25 and 26 of this year, the NIH convened an

outside panel of experts in a public forum to explore and further

define issues arising from sponsored research agreements between

NIH grantee institutions and industry. The input from the panel

and other participants in the public forum promulgated guidelines

or "points to consider" when drafting sponsored research agreements

with industry. The intent of these guidelines were to assist

grantees in ensuring that sponsored research agreements comply with

the requirements of the Bayh-Dole Act and NIH funding agreements

while upholding basic principles of academic freedom.

The NIH, as a member of the Federal Demonstration Project (FDP)

which involve members from 12 Federal research agencies including

the Department of Energy, the Office of Naval Research and the

National Science Foundation, and approximately 50 universities,

plans to invite the Department of Commerce to join us at the FDP

meetings in a Federal-wide effort to develop consistent invention

reporting procedures and ensure that any procedures that are

developed are in agreement with the regulation and patent filing

procedures. The FDP is sponsored by the Government University

Industry Research Roundtable for the purpose of developing cost-

effective research administration. This forum has been successful

in standardizing certain administrative procedures among research

agencies. The NIH has requested that this issue be place on the

next FDP meeting agenda.
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IMPLEMENTATION OF THE BAYH-DOLE ACT TN THE NTH EXTRAMURAL PROGRAM

Each grantee or contractor is required to report an invention

within 60 days from the time an investigator discloses an invention

which has been conceived or first actually reduced to practice

under an NIH funding agreement. This requirement is supplemented

by instructions to investigators to report inventions as part of

the annual progress report for the period of their noncompetitive

NIH support and whenever they apply for competing renewal of

support. A invention report is one of three required reports that

are due 90 days after the end of a project. with each of these

reports, the investigator must notify NIH whether or not an

invention was made with NIH funds.

All reports identifying an invention are immediately referred by

NIH awarding units to the Extramural Invention Reports Office

(EIRO) . These reports are used to reconcile the detailed invention

disclosures which are reported independently to EIRO. If a full

invention disclosure, complete in technical detail, has not been

made to the EIRO, grantee institutions are notified. This system

of cross-referencing helps guard against omissions in reporting.

The NIH Guide for Grants and Contracts with a weekly circulation of

34,000 is the primary conduit for disseminating information between

the NIH and all of its grantees and contractors. We have used the

Guide to rapidly inform our extramural community of requirements,

responsibilities and new policies concerning inventions. Examples
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include the June 22, 1990 and the October 23, 1992 issues that

explained the requirements associated with inventions, the proper

procedures to ensure compliance and copyright and royalty income.

The NIH is in the process of reviewing our reporting systems

further to ensure that institutions have appropriately reported all

inventions made under NIH funding agreements. To this end, the OIG

and NIH staff have both reviewed information in the commercial

patent database DIALOG and analyzed the proportion of Federally-

supported patents to the total number of patents issued to a given

organization. Some of these proportions appear low in light of the

total Federal funding. As a pilot project to further evaluate

reporting compliance, we have contacted 20 institutions to

reconcile our records with theirs and to provide additional

utilization information. Fifteen of these institutions are among

those that report the greatest number of patents supported by

Federal funding agreements and their responses will help to

determine the completeness of their previous reporting. Five of

the institutions report few patents with Federal support even

though they are among our top 100 recipients. Their responses will

assist us in confirming that there were, in fact, few patents

developed with NIH support at these institutions. An analysis of

the patterns of responses from these institutions will be presented

at the November NIH Regional Grants Management Seminar which,

typically has 250 or more research administrators and faculty in
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attendance. Through discussions with the community at large, we

can determine whether further modification of our procedures is

needed.

EXPANSION AND IMPROVEMENTS TO TJI£ NJfl EXTRAMURAL INVENTION

REPORTING DATABASE

We are already making substantial improvements in our basic record

system and database. For example, the NIH is implementing a new

Invention Status Reporting System that will improve and expand the

invention disclosure database and permit the generation of regular

reports; and will directly link our grantees/contractors to our

database, allowing personal computer-based data entry. New

computer hardware and software have been ordered that will increase

our capability to record, organize, and generate information

reports. The system will generate follow-up queries to

institutions that disclosed inventions, but did not inform us

within the required time period about election of title, or provide

us with information on patent applications or request for waiver of

rights to title.

This initial reporting must be conducted invention by invention as

the grantees proceed through the patent process with attention to

the important time milestones, the confirmatory license to the

government and the clause regarding Federal royalty-free use by the

government. However, utilization information concerning licenses,

waivers for foreign manufacture of products of inventions for U.S.
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sale or use, preference for small business, and royalties can shift

to an institutional report that is done just once a year providing

specific utilization information about each patent. A report of

this kind will establish an annual institutional review of all

patent activity and help identify any inadvertent omission of

reports of individual inventions, patent applications or patents.

Additionally, the institutional official will provide a written

assurance as part of each report that there were no other

inventions, patent applications or patents conceived or first

actually reduced to practice in the performance of work under an

NIH funding agreement. This assurance will cite the appropriate

references to the False Claims Act, the Civil Remedies Act and

other applicable statutes and will help achieve cost-effective

compliance with the requirements for disclosure and subsequent

reporting.

In the spirit of "reinventing government", we believe that we can

convert this system of reports to a direct, on-line, electronic

communication process in the near future. Grantees/contractors

will provide both individual invention reports and institutional

utilization reports electronically, thereby reducing the total

paperwork and increasing the accuracy of the report system. An

electronic system will benefit both grantees and the NIH by 1)

building in oversight questions that will verify compliance with

regulations and 2) eliminating a significant amount of paper

transfer and duplication of data entry. We will develop this
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system in conjunction with institutional representatives and

professional associations. We believe electronic data entry and

communication with our grantees will significantly improve

compliance. In addition, we also realize that streamlined,

consistent Federal agency procedures promote compliance.

OUTREACH AND EDUCATION

Through its many contacts with investigators and institutional

officials, the NIH believes that many situations of noncompliance

are due to a misunderstanding of requirements and expectations. We

are increasing our efforts to educate and inform the research

community about the requirements of the Bayh-Dole Act. We intend

to publish an announcement of the concerns that have been

identified in the OIG review and any subsequent findings from our

inquiries with the 20 sample institutions. In addition we will

continue work with professional organizations, such as the Council

on Governmental Relations, the Association of Independent Research

Institutes, the Association of University Technology Managers, the

Society of Research Administrators, the National Council of

University Research Administrators, and other appropriate

organizations to communicate the requirements of the Act and the

procedures that are necessary to assure compliance.

SCRIPPS RESEARCH INSTITUTE

Like the OIG we are concerned about the under-reporting by Scripps

Research Institute on the number of patents that had been developed
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with Federal support. Within the last year, Scripps has updated

their reports to NIH and the number of NIH supported patents during

the period January 1979 to March 1993 has increased to 94.

We believe that Scripps has now accurately reported to the NIH all

patents that were developed with Federal support. We wrote to

Scripps on July 6 and asked that they either certify to us that

there were no other patents developed in part with Federal support

during the period of review that should be reported to us, or

report any additional patents that were not previously reported.

We believe that these steps resolve the concerns about under-

reporting by Scripps and that we can now rely on the improvements

that we are making in our routine reporting system to assure their

compliance in the future.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we are taking assertive steps to improve our own

capacity to monitor the invention reporting system and we will work

closely with the research community to further improve compliance

with the provisions of the Bayh-Dole Act. Nonetheless, the

fundamental objectives of the Act have been achieved. The real

success story is that the results of Federal research, in general,

and biomedical research, in particular, are being effectively

transferred to the private sector for development, thereby,

improving the nation's economic health as well as its citizen's

health. We will continue to do our part to ensure this success.
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This completes my testimony, Mr. Chairman. I will be glad to

answer any questions you or members of the Committee may have.
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I

am William Beers, Senior Vice President of The Scripps

Research Institute. With me this morning is Douglas

Bingham, Scripps' General Counsel. We welcome this

opportunity to speak with you about the report of the

Inspector General of the Department of Health and Human

Services concerning invention reporting at Scripps and,

more generally, to share with you Scripps' thoughts

concerning invention reporting by nonprofit research

institutions.

Scripps is one of the world's largest nonprofit

biomedical research organizations not affiliated with a

university. We are flattered that the Chairman has

characterized Scripps as one of America's "biomedical

research crown jewels." We have more than 200

scientists on our faculty and approximately 500 post-

doctoral fellows. Their work is reported in some 500

scientific publications annually.

Scripps receives financial support from a number

of sources, including individuals, foundations,

pharmaceutical and other companies, and of course, the

U.S. Government. Last year, Scripps' funding under

grants from the National Institutes of Health ("NIH")

totalled approximately $74 million. These grants

accounted for nearly 60% of Scripps' revenues.
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In March 1993, the Subcommittee's Chairman and

Ranking Minority Member asked the Inspector General of

the Department of Health and Human Services to audit the

patents issued to Scripps during the previous ten years

to determine whether Government sponsorship of the

underlying research had been duly reported. That

reguest prompted a year-long investigation by the

Inspector General into Scripps' compliance with the

invention reporting requirements of the Bayh-Dole Act,

which governs the rights of the Government and of

nonprofit organizations like Scripps in inventions made

with Government funding. The investigation ultimately

led to the June 15, 1994 Inspector General report that

you asked us to address this morning.

Rights in Inventions Made under Government Grants

Before turning to the details of the Inspector

General's Report, it might be useful to review just

briefly the structure of the Bayh-Dole Act.

Under the Act and its implementing regulations,

each invention made with Government funding must be

reported to the Government by the grantee institution

within two months of the time it becomes known to the

institution's personnel responsible for the

administration of patent matters. The Act then permits

the grantee institution to elect to retain title to the
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invention. In order to retain title, a grantee must

seek patent protection for the invention and take

effective steps to achieve practical application of the

invention.

When a grantee retains title to a Government

funded invention, the Government receives a nonexclusive

royalty-free license to use the invention for Government

purposes. To ensure that the Government and third

parties are aware of the Government's license rights,

the Bayh-Dole Act requires each patent covering such an

invention to include a notice that the patented

invention was made with Government support. We call

such a notice a "sponsorship statement."

The Inspector General's Report

The Inspector General found that Scripps' patents

did not always contain the required sponsorship

statements. Specifically, the Inspector General found

that Scripps had failed to include such statements in 43

patents covering Government funded inventions. We

accept this finding of the Inspector General and

acknowledge these errors of omission, errors we should

not have made.

We assure you, however, that these errors were

just that — inadvertent, unintentional mistakes.

Scripps derives no benefit from omitting such
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sponsorship statements. And as we will soon discuss, we

are pleased that the Government suffered no injury from

these omissions.

Scripps is committed to ensuring that such

mistakes do not happen again. Indeed, even before the

Inspector General's investigation began, Scripps was

conducting a comprehensive review of all of its

invention disclosures and patents. As a result of this

review, by June 30, 1993, Scripps had added sponsorship

statements to all of its existing patents and pending

patent applications as reguired by the Bayh-Dole Act.

In addition, Scripps provided NIH with a complete set of

the reguired documentation for each existing Scripps

patent covering an invention made with NIH support.

Thus, we addressed over a year ago all of the

deficiencies cited in the Inspector General's report.

The Inspector General's report raises the

question whether sponsorship statements should be added

to any of Scripps' 35 patents that do not now contain

them. Scripps believes that each of these inventions

either was made without Government funding or that no

sponsorship statement was required for other reasons.

The comments of the Public Health Service on the

Inspector General's report indicate preliminary

agreement with our conclusion with respect to 33 of

these patents. NIH still is studying the other 2
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Scripps patents, and Scripps will cooperate fully in

that inquiry.

The only other comment made by the Inspector

General regarding Scripps' inventions is that before

June 1993, NIH did not have disclosure records for 22

NIH funded inventions for which Scripps had obtained

patents.

Because we do not have access to NIH's records,

we cannot comment on what they might contain. However,

we reviewed our disclosure records against a list of

Scripps patents provided to us by the Inspector

General's office in response to our request. Our

comparison suggests that of the 21 patents on the list,

Scripps had submitted disclosures to NIH corresponding

to all but six of them. We have been unable to verify

whether disclosures for those six were provided to NIH,

but they related to inventions disclosed to Scripps'

Office of Technology Transfer ("OTT") between 1981 and

1987, the years immediately following enactment of the

Bayh-Dole Act. Thus, while Scripps may have patented

some Government funded inventions without disclosing

them to NIH, we believe that such mistakes were made in

a relatively small number of cases.

In retrospect, it is clear that we at Scripps

have done better at making inventions than at reporting

them. The regulations that govern the reporting of
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Government-funded inventions are complicated. There are

many requirements to be met and fairly rigid time

periods in which to do so. Perhaps some of Scripps'

invention reporting deficiencies could have been avoided

if we had devoted greater resources and attention to our

OTT.

However, our record of compliance appears to have

improved over the years, and we are taking additional

steps to improve our compliance in the future. We

certainly regret the past deficiencies in our invention

reporting.

Effect of Deficiencies Cited by the Inspector General

While Scripps wishes that it had not made the

mistakes we just described, we hasten to add that we

believe that these mistakes did not harm the Government

or the public in any way.

As we have described, the Bayh-Dole Act gives the

Government certain rights with respect to inventions to

which grantees retain title. Probably the most

important of these is a nonexclusive royalty-free

license to practice the invention for Government

purposes and the right, in certain circumstances, to

"march in" and direct that the invention be licensed to

others. These rights belong to the Government as a

matter of law; they could not be "lost" as a result of a
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belated disclosure by Scripps or a failure to include

sponsorship statements in certain patents.

One purpose of these sponsorship statements is to

notify the Government that it can invoke certain

provisions of the Federal Acquisition Regulation, or

"FAR," which ensure that when the Government buys

products, it does not pay royalties for the use of

patented technology in which it has a royalty-free

license. Even though Scripps neglected to include all

of the required sponsorship statements, however, the

Government was not prejudiced.

— If the Government itself practiced any Scripps

patents from which sponsorship statements were omitted,

it did not pay compensation to Scripps for doing so.

— If the Government procured any products

covered by Scripps patents, we are not aware of it.

Scripps does not have detailed information about

particular sales made by its licensees, so we would not

necessarily know of such sales. However, we do know

that sponsorship statements were not improperly omitted

from a single Scripps patent covering a commercially

available product.

Thus, we are confident that neither the

Government's nor the public's interests were prejudiced

in any way by the mistakes Scripps made in reporting its

inventions.
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corrective Measures Taken by Scripps

Scripps not only has corrected its past mistakes

in meeting Bayh-Dole Act obligations but also has taken

a number of steps to minimize the risk of similar errors

in the future.

First, Scripps has begun to account for all

invention disclosures on a monthly basis to

ensure that no inventions "slip through the

cracks" and that Bayh-Dole time deadlines

are met.

Second, Scripps has begun providing to NIH

in a single package every month all

disclosures of NIH funded inventions

received by Scripps' OTT, as well as other

documents required by the Act. We believe

that the discipline of monthly reporting

will minimize the risk of inadvertently

failing to report an invention.

Third, monthly reports to NIH and all

Scripps patent applications are now reviewed

and approved by at least two administrators

familiar with Bayh-Dole Act requirements in

addition to the person who prepared them.

Fourth, Scripps has expanded the briefing

provided to new faculty members to ensure
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that they fully understand applicable

invention disclosure requirements. Of

course, Scripps' OTT and General Counsel's

office always are available to answer

questions about invention reporting that

might arise.

And, finally, on an annual basis commencing

this fall, Scripps will conduct an internal

audit of its compliance with Bayh-Dole Act

requirements. This audit will be supervised

by the General Counsel and reported to the

Senior Vice President who oversees Scripps'

OTT.

Invention Reporting Policy Matters

The Chairman's letter inviting us to speak today

raised a number of more general questions about the

reporting of inventions made with Government funding.

At the outset, we must note that Scripps is a

biomedical research institute. Our expertise is in

science, not government. But with that caveat, we would

be pleased to share our views on these matters.

As to how widespread the problem of noncompliance

with Bayh-Dole Act reporting requirements may be, we

have no factual basis for drawing any conclusions. We

simply do not know the extent to which other
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institutions satisfy Bayh-Dole Act requirements. The

only information we have is anecdotal, and that

information suggests that the kind of inadvertent errors

made by Scripps are not uncommon. Press accounts also

suggest that other grantees have made similar errors.

However, we defer to others more knowledgeable about

these matters for a more informed response.

The Chairman asked our views on oversight of

invention reporting compliance by NIH grantees.

Although we claim no particular expertise in regulatory

enforcement, we believe that NIH, and not some other

agency, should oversee the compliance by NIH grantees

with invention reporting obligations, just as NIH

oversees its grantees' compliance with other conditions

of their grants. Indeed, NIH is probably the only

agency with the scientific expertise necessary to

evaluate and track the invention disclosures filed by

its grantees.

We recognize that NIH's Division of Extramural

Invention Reports has been criticized for its oversight

of grantees. We can certainly understand, however, why

the Division might have encountered problems. When one

considers that the Division must monitor the activities

of approximately 1,700 organizations that receive nearly

30,000 NIH grants and contracts each year, it is not
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surprising to hear that it sometimes has had difficulty

keeping up with the volume of work it faces.

Suggestions for Improvement

In connection with the Inspector General's

investigations, we have taken a close look at Scripps'

invention reporting and management practices. We

thought we might conclude our remarks today with a few

general observations about improving these practices

throughout the grantee community.

To the extent that grantee institutions have

not implemented invention reporting and

tracking practices like those recently

implemented by Scripps, they might consider

doing so.

Grantee institutions would benefit greatly

from NIH-sponsored workshops for OTT

personnel instructing them in Bayh-Dole Act

reporting requirements, suggesting effective

procedures for ensuring compliance, and

answering questions that commonly come up.

Currently, NIH does not provide

acknowledgment of its receipt of invention

reports and other required documents. If it

did so, grantee institutions would have
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greater assurance that NIH's records are

consistent with their own.

Increasing the staffing of NIH's Division of

Extramural Invention Reports would allow it

to carry out our suggestions as well as do a

more effective job of overseeing compliance

by grantees.

Finally, invention reporting would be less

burdensome for grantee institutions, and

inventions could be tracked more

effectively, if grantees could file required

documents electronically. This would be an

important capability to develop in

connection with NIH's Electronic Research

Administration initiative.

Mr. Chairman, we hope you have found this

information useful. We would be pleased to answer any

questions you might have.
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I. Introduction

Thank you for the opportunity to appear today to discuss the need tor better federal

government oversight ot taxpayer supported research and development. My name is James
P. Love. I work for the Center for Study ot Responsive Law, where I am the Director oi

Economic Research, and also the Director of its Taxpayer Assets Project (TAP).

The Center tor Study of Responsive Law is a non-protit organization which was
created in 1968 by Ralph Nader to conduct research on a wide range of public policy issues.

TAP is a project of the Center, which investigates the management and sale of government
property, including intellectual property rights trom government funded R6tD. Our mailing

address is P.O. Box 19367, Washington, DC 20036. I can be reached bv telephone at

202.' 387-8030 and via the Internet at love@essential.org.

1 My testimony today will:

briefly summarize the nature ot our research into the government's role in funding

pharmaceutical R&D,

describe the difficultly that we have encountered in obtaining information about the

government's role in drug development,

discuss the findings ot the June 1
004 Department of Health &nd Human Services

Office of Inspector General, report on under reporting o{ federal involvement by the

Scripps Research Institute,

discuss the NIH Role in Protecting the public Interest, and

offer suggestions tor remedial action.

II. Brief Summary o{ TAP Research into the government's role in funding
pharmaceutical R&.D.

In June 1991, this subcommittee asked TAP to provide testimony on a Cooperative

Research and Development Agreement (CRADA) between Bristol-Myers Squibb (BMS 1 and
the National Cancer Institution (NCI), regarding the development of taxol.' Our review of

'Our comments are reported in L'.S. House of Representatives, Committee on Small
Business, Subcommittee on Regulation, Business Opportunities, and Energy, Exclusive

Agreements Betueen Federal Agencies and Bristol-Myers Squibb Company for Drug
Development: is the Public Interest Protected, Serial No. 102-35, L'.S. Government Printing

Office. Washington, DC, July 2°, 1
00 1.

81-304 - 94 - 5
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the NCL'BMS taxol CR\DA was followed by a much broader review ot the government's

role in the development of new drugs.

For example, in a study presented in February 1993, TAP examined the federal

government's role in the development ot all FDA approved cancer drugs that were

discovered since 1°55, and tound that 34 ot the 37 cancer drugs were developed with

significant federal support."

Earlier this year TAP presented a study ot all "priority" drugs approved by the FDA
from 1987 to 1991. During this 5 year period the FDA issued 2,270 drug approvals, but

most were for generic drugs or new combinations of existing compounds. Only 117 of the

new drug approvals involved so called "New Molecular Entities" (NMEs), which is the name
given to drugs which are distinctly different in composition from drugs already on the

market. Q{ these 117 NMEs, only 30 were judged by the FDA to be drugs that were used

in the treatment ot severe illnesses (FDA class E or AA drugs) or to represent a substantial

gain in therapeutic value (FDA efficacy rating of A).
3

Of these 30 "important" new drugs approved by the FDA, 15 benefited from

significant funding by the U.S. government. When one considers the country where the

drug was first discovered the government's role is even more important. 17 of the

"important" new drugs were discovered in the L .S. Of these drugs, 12 were developed with

significant government funding - that is, 71 percent were developed with significant

government funding.

The U.S. government spends an enormous amount of money on health care

research, and this investment has been very productive. On the basis of our research, we
have concluded that while the private sector's RckD investments are also large, they tend to

be directed at the lower risk ventures, and often are directed at the development o( so called

"me too" drugs, which do not represent significant improvements in therapy, but rather are

marginally different methods ot treating illnesses which represent large markets, measured bv

the companies in the number of dollars they will receive from consumers.

One of the more interesting findings of our research was the fact that the drugs

developed with government funds were much more expensive than the drugs developed with

"Ralph Nader and James Love, "Federally Funded Pharmaceutical Inventions," included

in U.S. Senate, Special Committee on Aging, Trie Federal Government's Investment in

N'eu Drug Research and Development: Are We Getting Our Money's Worth, Serial No.

103-1, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC, February 24, 1993.

3James Love, "Prescription Drug Benefits and the Clinton Health Care Plan," prepared

statement, testimony before U.S. House of Representatives, Committee on Energy and

Commerce, Subcommittee on Health and the Environment, February 8. 1°94.
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only private funding. For the 30 drugs in our study, the median cost of the NMEs which
were developed with government funding was 54,854, while those drugs developed without
government tunding cost 5 1.626/ That is to say, the drugs developed with government
funding were about 3 times more expensive than the drugs developed with private funding.

Clearly the drug companies were not "passing" on the benefits of government funding to

the U.S. consumers, who pay for the research.

W'e have found that the federal government's role in the development of new drugs
is much larger than is generally recognized, particularly for the most important new drugs.

Ill Ditficulties in obtaining intormauon about the government's role in drug
development.

Our own research into the government's role in the development of new drugs has

been ditficult and time consuming, due to the lack of federal agency information regarding

the government's role in the development of new drugs, failures to report government
funding of research on patent applications, and a lack of candor by pharmaceutical

companies regarding the government's role in the development of new drugs.

As noted in the June 15, 1994, report by the Office of the Inspector General (OIG),
which is discussed in more detail below, there is shocking failure to identify federal funding
in patent applications. We have found this to be a common problem, not limited to

Scripps. Indeed, we never rely upon the information in patent applications when trying to

ascertain the government's role in funding new inventions.

Neither NIH, PHS nor HHS compile information on the amount of federal

involvement in individual pharmaceutical drugs on a regular basis, except for AIDS drugs,

where patient groups and journalists have been particularly interested following the dispute
over the pricing of AZT. This is surprising, since one might expect federal agencies to call

attention to the successful outputs from their research budgets. In fact, it is nearly

impossible to find anyone at most federal agencies who can even speculate what the public

has done to support the development of a particular drug.

Every year there are important new drugs entering the market with brand new-

pricing controversies. Now that the pharmaceutical companies have broken the 5 100,000

price barrier, we expect these pricing controversies to escalate, particularly in light of the

Clinton health care plan's combination of mandatory drug coverage w-ith no price controls.

Because we have done a great deal of research on government funded drugs, we are often

The cost of a drug was based upon a completed treatment or one year o( treatment,

whichever was less. The data are presented in "Prescription Drug Benefits and the Clinton
Health Care Plan," Ibid.
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asked if we know what the government has done tor new drugs entering the market. That

information is usually difficult to track down. The FDA doesn't collect or disseminate

information on the government's role in funding the R&D, and the agencies which may

have funded the research rarely yield any useful information without very persistent digging

by the researcher. Even when it is widely acknowledged that the government funded much

of the research, it typically takes a letter from a member of congress just to get an

accounting of the total amount of dollars involved.

When we ask research staff from NIH, a university or a company, whether or not

federal funds were used in the development of a drug, the most common response is "I don't

know." Sometimes we receive piece-meal information about a grant or two that they know-

about. In other cases, we are given misleading information. For example, when Michael

Ward from our office was doing research on Roberts Pharmaceutical's drug Supprelin

(histreline acetate), one university researcher who received industry research support told

him that the research on the use of histreline acetate tor precocious puberty was entirely

private. But two days later Mr. Ward was able to talk with Dr. William Krawley of

Massachusetts General Hospital, who told him that during about ten years of NIH funded

research on gondatropin releasing hormones, the doctor had used histreline acetate in the

treatment of precocious puberty, and that this research was the source of the largest group

of data used in the NDA. Had Mr. Ward believed the first researcher, who seemed to be in

position to know, we would have incorrecdy concluded that Supprelin was developed

entirely with private funds. This type of gum shoe activity is really quite time consuming,

and creates a barrier for public policy researchers who want to learn more about this role of

the federal government in drug development.

While we encourage much better reporting on patent applications, this will only

solve some of the problems. As the subcommittee knows, many important new drugs are

not patented, but may exercise considerable monopoly pricing power. Examples of this

include drugs such as Ceredase, which has market exclusivity under the Orphan Drug Act,

or TelxoI, whereby BMS benefits from a CRADA which gives the company the exclusive

rights to use federal research data for purposes ot obtaining FDA marketing approval.

There are also a number of cases where the patent application may pre-date crucial

government funded research. For example, consider the case of levamisole, a drug used to

treat colon cancer. Tetramisole and its close cousin levamisole were discovered to be

effective worm remedies for a broad range of nematodal infections in humans, cattle, pigs,

sheep, and poultry. Beginning in the 1960's, a series of independent observations led to the

conclusion that tetramisole and levamisole "did more than merely kill nematodes." For

example, when tetramisole was used to deworm beagles, the pre-weaning mortality rate

changed from 1 out of 4 to 1 out of 10. Cattle in Chad treated with tetramisole benefited

from an increased resistance to a contagious pneumonia, and levamisole was an apparent
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cure tor a herpes-like viral intection in monkeys in an Antwerp Zoo.
r

In 1°71 a large scale clinical research program was started to empirically test the

effect ot levamisole in human diseases possibly caused by impaired cellular immune
mechanisms, but the scientific community remained skeptical of the drug's usefulness. In

1°86 Janssen Pharmaceutica, a subsidiary ot Johnson and Johnson, received a use patent for

the idea of using levamisole for "Aiding the Regression of Neoplastic (tumorous) Disease."

But the most important clinical work occurred after the J&J patent was obtained. In 1°89

the North Central Cancer Treatment Group (NCCTG) issued a report on the benefits from
the use of levamisole for the treatment of colorectal cancer, based upon a federally funded
research project. In 1990 a more comprehensive study was funded by PHS, which included
contributions by the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group, the Southwestern Oncology
Group and the Mayo Clinic. Both of these studies were crucial in the development of
levamisole as a treatment for colon cancer. However, neither of these studies could have
appeared on the patent, which was issued in 1986.

In general, the government's contribution to the research may occur before or after

the patent is obtained, or there may be no patent at all, if the research has entered the

public domain.

IV. The June 1°94 Inspector General Report on the Scripps Research Institute.

The June 15, 1994, report by the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) of the

Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), entitled Under Reporting Federal

lniohement in New Technologies Developed at the Scripps Research Institute*, provides a

shocking illustration of the under reporting of the federal government's role by non-federal
recipients of federal funding for pharmaceutical research, and the lack of oversight by the
National Institutes of Health.

As a result of this subcommittee's excellent work, we now know that the Scripps
Research Institute (SRI) has been engaged in a bewildering array of contracts between SRI
research scientists and administrators and private pharmaceutical companies, including side

deals that involve stock options and consulting payments for the personal benefit of these

individuals. The OIG reported that SRI failed to disclose at least 43 out of °4 patented
inventions that benefited from NIH's $70 million per year in grant and contract funding, is

a matter of illegal activity that deserves immediate action, including such sanctions as

federal taking of patent rights, which is provided for under 35 L'SC Section 202.

This account taken from Paul A. J. Janssen, "Levamisole as an adjuvant in cancer
treatment," Journal of Clinical Pharmacology, 1991; 31: 395, and L'.S. Patent No. 4,584,305.

*CIN: A- 15-Q 3-00029.
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As Representative W'yden has pointed out in his June 13, 1994, letter to NIH
Director Dr. Harold Varmus, the under reporting of federal involvement in new technology

development is closelv related to the ability ol the federal government to exercise a number

of important property rights. As noted by the OIG report, the Bayh-Dole Act gives broad

property rights to non-profit and small business recipients of federal research grants,

including the rights to receive titles to patents and to license inventions for development on

an exclusive basis, without payment of royalties to the government, which tunded the

research. These rights are not unlimited, however, as the law reserves important rights for

the government, in order to achieve public interest objectives, such as requiring local

manufacturing, providing the government with a royalty tree license to the patent, and

providing "march-in" rights which give the government the right to provide compulsory

licensing of the invention in order to achieve a number of public interest objectives.

The under reporting of federal involvement should be considered a deliberate act by

the grant recipient, since it allows the grant recipient to overstate the degree of risk

associated with the development of the technology, and it reduces the likelihood that the

government will exercise its rights as a funder of the R&D. The omission of information

about the government's role in the development of the invention on a patent application is

a particularly serious matter, since the patent applications are prepared by lawyers, who are

reasonably presumed to know the law.

According to 35 USC Section 200, it is the policy and objective of Congress to:

. . . ensure that the Government obtains sutlicient rights in tederally

supported inventions to meet the needs ot the Government and protect the

public against non-use or unreasonable use of inventions;

The mechanisms to accomplish these public purposes include unambiguous

requirements regarding disclosure and Government rights to the patent. L nder 35 L SC
Section 202, each funding agency must provide requirements in contracts that require that:

. . . the contractor disclose each subject invention to the Federal agency

within a reasonable time after it is made and that the Federal Government

may receive title to any subject invention not reported to it within such time.
9

. . . With respect to any invention in which the contractor elects rights, the

Federal agency shall have a nonexclusive, nontransterable, irrevocable, paid-

up license to practice or have practices for or on behalf of the L nited States

'Public Law 96-317, as amended by PL °8-620.

635 USC Section 200.

'35 USC Section 202(cXl).
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or any subject invention throughout the world,"

. . . An obligation on the part of the contractor, in the event a United States

patent application is tiled by or on its behalf or by any assignee of the

contractor, to include within the specification of such application and any

patent issuing thereon, a statement specitying that the invention was made
with Government support and that the Government has certain rights in the

invention."

The government's "march-in" rights, as defined in 35 L SC Section 203, are

appropriately broad, and highly relevant to pharmaceutical inventions developed with

government support. The federal agency has the right to require the contractor or its

assignee or licensee to grant non-exclusive, partly exclusive, or exclusive licenses to the

patent to a third party or parties, if the agency determines that:

. . . action is necessary because the contractor or assignee has not taken, or is

not expected to take within a reasonable time, effective steps to achieve

practical application of the subject invention . . .

action is necessary to alleviate health or safety needs which are not reasonably

satisfied by the contractor, assignee, or their licensees;
15

or that action is required in order to meet public use requirements or to enforce preferences

for U.S. industry.

In our view, under Sections 200, 202 and 203, the government has the authority to

systematically review the prices for drugs developed with government grants, and to order

compulsory licensing of technologies in order to "alleviate" the "health" needs of the public,

when the prices are found to be "unreasonable." Surely there are drug pricing abuses which

warrant such action. However, in order for this to occur, it is necessary for the government

to be informed that the invention was developed with federal funds, and to systematically

organire and manage that information, including routine dissemination of the information

to the public.

V. NIH Role in Protecting the Public Interest

;:
35 USC Section 202(cX4).

"35 USC Section 202(cX6).

:: 35 USC Section 203(a).

• !

35 USC Section 203(b).
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The OIG report raises a number ot important issues relative to NIH's potential role

in protecting the public interest. According to Dr. Lee's May 24, 1994 memorandum to the

OIG, the NIH awards 28,000 research grants and 1,400 contracts to approximately 1,700

entities every year. The OIG report placed ty 1992 NIH grant and contract awards at 56.2

billion, representing a public investment in R&lD of about S°0 for a tour member
household.

Not only is NIH woetully understaffed with regarding to the office that receives and

manages the disclosure reports, but it does not appear to have any plans, even now, to

conduct the types of independent audits and investigations that will increase the rate of

truthful reporting.

In this regard, we believe the public interest would be served by a policy of imposing

strong sanctions for non-reporting, such as taking patent rights under 35 L'SC Section 202,

in order to send a signal to the grant and contract recipients that such omissions will not be

tolerated.

We have good reason to be highly skeptical of NIH as a guardian of the public

interest, and it may be necessary to rethink the way that government delegates important

public interest oversight responsibilities.

The failure of NIH to routinely collect and disseminate information about the

government's role in the development of new drugs does not appear to be an accident.

Rather, it is just one more example ot NIH's efforts to accommodate the pharmaceutical

industry's interest in a w-ide range ot matters. When we began our research into taxol, we

were surprised at the hostility ot some NCI officials over a number of routine questions we

were asking relative to the true extent of the BMS role in the development of taxol, or the

government's actual costs of producing taxol. I have testified before this subcommittee on

two occasions regarding the NCI/BMS taxol CRADA, and I simply remind this

subcommittee ot Dr. Bruce Chabner's spirited defense ot the BMS pricing of taxol, and his

eagerness for NCI to remain as ignorant as possible about any ot the facts regarding the

investments BMS was required to make during the development of the drug.'* For example,

despite the tact that publicly available SEC documents revealed the fact that BMS was

obtaining clinical grade taxol from the Hauser Chemical company, the NCI's tormer

contractor, for less than $.25 per milligram, and reselling the drug to the public for 54.87

per milligram. Dr. Chabner testified that he estimated costs of production for taxol were 25

to 35 percent of its price, which would be 51.22 to $1.70 per milligram. The tact that Dr.

Chabner was off by a factor of 5 to 7 times the actual production cost cannot be dismissed

as close enough for government work, since NCI itself had used Hauser as a contractor, and

NCI otticials clearly knew that the unit costs tell with larger production runs.

4
Dr. Chabner's comments are included in the published transcripts of the January 25,

1993, subcommittee hearing. Pricing of Drugs Codeveloped by Federal Laboratories and

Private Companies, Serial No. 103-2.
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As the subcommittee is aware, we have been highly critical of the methodologies

used by NIH to address the issue ot drug pricing in CRADA and license agreements. We
have asked on a number of occasions to work constructively with NIH to modify its model

CRADA and license agreements in order to obtain better data about the economics of

government funded drugs, and also to address a number of concerns that we have about the

NIH fair pricing methodology. To our knowledge, we are the only non-industry affiliated

group which has expressed such an interest on a regular basis.

Earlier this year Dr. Harold Varmus announced a NIH CRADA Forum, dealing

with "perspectives, outlook and policy development." This forum will be held on July 21,

1994 at the Bethesda Holiday Inn, and will include three "point/counterpoint" panels on
CRADA issues. My employer, Mr. Ralph Nader, personally asked Dr. Varmus if I could be

included on one of the panels, representing the taxpayer and consumer point of view. Mr.

Ward from our office was later asked to provide copies ot my vita to Barbara McGarey, the

Deputy Director ot the NIH Office ot Technology Transfer, which he did on June 6. About
one and half weeks later, Mr. Ward contacted Barbara McGarey, and was informed that Dr.

Varmus denied our request to participate in the CRADA forum, and that Dr. Varmus only

wanted industry and government panelists. We were told that we could appear during the

public comment period, which takes place alter the panel discussions, and just before the

dinner and panel writing session.

We don't think that Dr. Varmus is required to include me or any particular person

for this or any other panel on this topic, but we were dismayed by the lack of balance in

the torum. This, however, is typical ot the agency. NIH sees itselt as a partner with

industry, and it has become highly sympathetic of the industry views on issues such as drug

pricing and reporting requirements. Why is it that the U.S. government does not collect

data on drug prices, does not routinely collect data on drug development costs, even for

drugs developed with government funding, and does not express the slightest interest in

these matters? There are undoubtedly several answers.

The more benign explanation is that NIH officials believe that the only important

public interest concern is the rate o( which new drugs are developed, and since, in this view,

the costs of drug development to consumers and taxpayers are irrelevant, NIH should avoid

raising pricing or reporting issues, since the industry, which remains a key player in drug

development, is clearly hostile. There are also less benign reasons. NIH officials often seek

employment in the private sector after their government service, or anticipate lucrative

consulting arrangements with the private sector if they obtain a university appointment.

What's good for the industry may eventually be good for them too. Indeed, as Dr. Robert

Wittes has shown in the case of Taxol, one can work on a research project for NIH, then

leave the government to help a drug company commercialize the discovery, and then return

to the same government agency and begin a new research project.

In our view, the public interest is served by policies that enhance the rate of new-

drug development, while protecting the consumer and taxpayer interests. There can be no
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doubt but that financial reporting requirements and fair pricing rules are negatives, trom the

point of view of investors. After all, its always better, from the point of view of the

pharmaceutical industry, if one can obtain public funds without any accountability what-so-

ever. But there is not necessarily a negative tradeoff between greater accountability and the

rate of innovation in drug development.

The federal government and consumers have tinite resources, and it NIH and other

federal agencies would do a better job of protecting consumer and taxpayer interests, the

same amount of R&tD overall could be undertaken with lower consumer drug prices or

taxpayer support, or alternatively, a higher R&D effort could be supported by the same

amount of consumer and taxpayer spending. When money doesn't grown on trees, the

issue is not whether more money gets a bigger bang, but rather, how does one get the

biggest bang for the buck? This question can't be answered without better data.

VI. Suggestions for Remedial Action.

Congress should direct HHS, the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office (L'SPTO), and

the FDA to work together to develop a system to monitor and report on the role of federal

support for technologies used for health care. This system should include information on

patented and non-patented inventions, as well as on federal support which occurs before

and after patents are granted. Every FDA NDA should include a report that would be

available to the public which describes the role of the federal government in supporting the

research that led to the NDA, including such details as contract and grant numbers and the

amount of money involved.

HHS should announce to all the non-federal entities that have received public

support from NIH and other research agencies that HHS will give a 120 day grace period,

and then begin a random audit of reporting requirements, with a public promise to take no

less than 30 percent of all patents tor which the entity failed to make a proper disclosure,

and to impose other penalties, such as a two year moratorium on future grants and a 50

percent cut in overhead allowances tor four years.

Congress should also insist that an office independent of NIH routinely audit the

NIH compliance with the reporting and public interest sections o( the Bayh-Dole Act.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear today to address this important issue. This

concludes my prepared testimony.
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STATEMENT OF PROFESSOR MICHAEL H. DAVIS
to the

United States House of Representatives
Committee on Small Business

Subcommittee on Regulation, Business Opportunities, and
Technology

July 11, 1994

I have been asked to discuss several features of the Bayh-

Dole Act, 35 U.S.C. § 200 et seq. , including 1) the apparent

under-reporting by the Scripps Institute of inventions produced

by Scripps pursuant to federal contracts, 2) the steps NIH should

take with Scripps in this particular matter, 3) the role other

government agencies should play in overseeing NIH contractors,

4) the problems raised by such under-reporting, including

possible examples involving the drug AZT, 5) the possibility that

the Scripps problem is part of a larger problem common to the

majority of NIH researchers, and 6) whether the rights identified

in the IG report as needing better protection are sufficient to

protect and serve the public interest in the commercialization of

Federally developed technologies.

While all six issues are important and of interest to me, I

have chosen to address only the last three, since I am most

familiar with the AZT example 1 and my general work in patent law

policy has led me to devote a great deal of my professional time

* Professor of Law, College of Law, Cleveland State University.

1. The author served as co-counsel to plaintiffs in People with
ATns Health Q£0_up Yj. Burroughs Wellcome Co. . 1992 U.S. Dist.
Lexis 578.
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to considering the changing role of government and the private

sector in technological innovation and how patent law and policy

should adjust to that transformation.

1. AZT, Bayh-Dole, and "march-in" rights. 2

Under-reporting of inventions developed with government

support means, among other things, the government cannot track

the compliance of contractors who are required not only to

commercialize such inventions but also market them at reasonable

prices 3 (as well as comply with other goals of Bayh-Dole, such as

the requirement that such inventions be commercialized by U.S.

firms). To the extent the government can better track these

inventions, contractors will be encouraged to comply with Bayh-

Dole, because the failure to comply with Bayh-Dole can trigger

"march-in" rights by the goverrunent, allowing the licensing of

such inventions to other firms.

2. Because I have been asked to address, among other things, the
effect of "march-in" rights upon compliance with the Bayh-Dole
Act, I use that term throughout to refer to the possible exercise
of governmental rights for failure to comply. However, march-in
rights are triggered not by the procedural failure to disclose
government support but by the failure to comply with various
substantive provisions of the Act such as the failure to
practically apply the invention, the presence of health or safety
problems, the failure to implement meaningful public use, or the
failure to procure domestic commercialization. 35 U.S.C. f 203.

On the other hand, the failure to disclose government
participation seems to trigger absolute forfeiture of title to
the invention, a far more serious, and therefore effective,
penalty. 35 U.S.C. § 202(c)(1).

3. "to establish that the invention ... and ... its benefits
are ...available to the public on reasonable terms." 35 U.S.C. §

201 (t).
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The anti-AIDS drug AZT was invented by government

scientists. The patenting of its use 4 against HIV by the

Burroughs Wellcome company and the oppressively high price

charged for it is a notorious example of how such unpoliced

private exploitation of publicly developed inventions can be

abused. Partially because Burroughs Wellcome, however, was not a

small business subject to Bayh-Dole, the lessons that AZT

presents for the Scripps situation are not immediately obvious.

But it is a fact that the high prices Burroughs Wellcome

initially demanded were eventually lowered because of the threats

of Congressional action, combined with determined public opinion

and the eventual filing of lawsuits challenging the validity of

the Burroughs Wellcome patent. 5

It was undoubtedly the fear of Congressional action,

Including the possibility that the federal government would seize

the AZT patent under eminent domain theories , that forced

4. Burroughs Wellcome obtained a patent only on the use of AZT
against AIDS and Hiv infections; it was unable to patent the
chemical itself since it had already been discovered a decade
earlier by NCI contractors.

5. See Milt Freudenheim, "Maker of Schizophrenia Drug Bows to
Pressure to Cut Cost," The New York Times, December 6, 1990,
Section A, Page 1. ("Outcry over soaring drug prices has been
growing steadily. Last year, the Burroughs Wellcome Company
reduced its price for AZT, the AIDS drug, to $6,500 from $8,200,
after AIDS advocacy groups staged protests and mobilized support
in Congress."); See also, "Aids Drug Patent Challenged in Suit,"
The New York Times, March 20, 1991, Section A; Page 19"

6. See 28 U.S.C.S. I 1498.
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Burroughs Wellcome to lower the price. The seizure of a patent

under eminent domain theories is similar, though more draconian,

than the "march-in" rights afforded the federal government under

Bayh-Dole. 7 But in many ways the economic dynamics are the same;

the threat that the government might interfere with the exclusive

monopoly rights of the patent holder logically acts as a brake on

excessive pricing and other abusive practices allowed by an

otherwise unpoliced patent monopoly.

Thus, the AZT case is strong evidence that Scripps and other

government contractors subject to Bayh-Dole a) will more readily

respond to the public interest when their patent monopolies are

subject to government intervention 6uch as "march-in" rights, and

b) will logically try to minimize the reporting of inventions

that are subject to Bayh-Dole to escape such intervention. The

need for close scrutiny and policing of the reporting requirement

seems therefore obvious.

While not directly relevant to the present subcommittee

inquiry, it is certainly important for future legislative

consideration to briefly describe the scandalous nature of the

Burroughs Wellcome AZT patent and why Bayh-Dole could not address

or remedy the problem. First, Burroughs Wellcome is not a

"nonprofit organization or small business firm" 8 otherwise

entitled to the disposition of patent rights and subject to

7. 35 U.S.C.S. § 203.

8. 35 USCS I 202.
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march-in procedures. Importantly, however, Burroughs Wellcorae's

parent corporation is a British charitable organization which

might have come within the spirit, if not the letter, of Bayh-

Dole. Second, Burroughs Wellcome may not have been a contractor

pursuant to a funding agreement, since it profited from NIH

testing of its chemicals, but had no clear agreement with NIH

and, in any event, Burroughs Wellcome would surely have claimed

that its invention was not "conceived or first actually reduced

to practice in the performance of work under a funding

agreement" 9 Finally, much of the government-subsidized

research— including especially the very invention of AZT— that

virtually gave Burroughs Wellcome the AZT patent cost-free was

accomplished many years earlier, and the truly crucial testing of

AZT on the dangerous virus was done at tremendous taxpayer

expense but arguably after Burroughs Wellcome would claim it had

already made its so-called invention.

All of those problems, however, have less to do with

policing the present Bayh-Dole Act than with expanding it some

day to the much wider range of government-subsidized technology

outside the present Act's scope.

2. The larger problem of private sector compliance and reporting

under Bayh-Dole.

9. 35 U.S.C. I 201(e).
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Under Bayh-Dole, a contractor must report by placing the

appropriate legend in a patent application that an "invention was

made with government support", thus placing any resulting patent

within Bayh-Dole. Every year, hundreds of issued patents bear

this legend10 . But the problem suggested by the Scripps outrage is

the inverse: how many patents are granted without such

designation, thereby escaping the Act, and the possible exercise

of Government rights, including march-in rights?

Compliance with Bayh-Dole is essentially self-enforcing and

therefore unreliable, because any denial by an inventor of

government support with respect to an invention that was even

arguably outside the bounds of a government contract would be, by

definition, self-serving. As a result, logically, the Inspector

General's Report11 suggested

"that PHS have NIH develop procedures to obtain, from the
USPTO, information on patents issued to NIH
grantees. . .

." 12

The response of PHS was particularly disheartening, stating

it does not agree ... if the intent of the
recommendation requires NIH to validate USPTO data
against NIH data for all grantee patents not indicating
Government support. The PHS claims that the latter
would require too much work. 13

10. 35 U.S.C. § 202(c)(6).

11. Memorandum from Inspector General June Gibbs Brown to Philip
r. Lee, June 15, 1994.

12. Id. p. 9.

13. Id.
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The position of PHS is simply absurd, because it suggests

policing only those applications on which the applicant has

already admitted that which is supposedly being policed. It is

exactly and only those applications which do not have the legend

which require further policing, and exactly those upon which the

PHS declines to act, because it would involve work.

The opportunities for evading Bayh-Dole, through its self-

reporting mechanisms, are difficult to overlook. First of all,

the contractor must identify the date upon which the invention

was first conceived or reduced to practice. 14 The definitions of

both of those concepts are highly fluid, and are continually

litigated . With such vague perimeters, it would perhaps require

a masochistic contractor to choose the date which burdened him

rather than one which did not. Second, a contractor must decide

that a particular innovation was made "in the performance of work

under a funding agreement." 16 This is similar to deciding whether

the work of an agent is that of an employee or that of an

independent contractor, for in both situations the "scope of

employment" 17
, or in this case the scope of a "funding agreement"

must be decided. Thus, with so much temptation to choose less

14. 35 U.S.C. $ 201 (e).

15. see credit Yj. Bond, 30 u.s.p.q.2d 1911 (Fed. cir.
1994) (reduction to practice); Monoplastics, Inc. y^. Caldor. Insu,
378 F.2d 20 (2d Cir. 1967) (conception)

.

16. 35 U.S.c. § 201 (e)

.

17. See gnmuaifat 1st Creative Non-violence y_^ Rfiid , 490 U.S.
730; 109 S. Ct. 2166; 104 L. Ed. 2d 811 (1989).
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burdensome--and more potentially profitable—conclusions, it ie

highly unlikely that, without close oversight, Bayh-Dole will

work as intended.

In fact, however, the most simple and unsophisticated search

of USPTO records indicates a wealth of patents demanding further

investigation. This author, in less than one hour on the evening

before this hearing, conducted an electronic search of the patent

files on the Lexis legal database. Randomly choosing 1985 as a

sample year, a search of patents for that year revealed several

hundred patents bearing the legend. Randomly choosing the first

five inventors' names, a second search revealed 137 patents

issued to those five inventors. But only 30 of those patents bore

the legend. One hundred and seven patents were issued to those

five inventors without the legend, and of those 107, 55 were

issued to those five inventors after each of their first

government contracts. Of those 55 patents, 36 were plainly within

the area of research for which the first government grant was

made. In other words, only 30 patents contained the legend while

36— in the same area of work as the first government

grant—contained no such admission.

If that random sample is representative, and there is no

reason to think that it is not (although clearly a larger sample

needs to be taken for reliable results), inventors benefiting

from government support may be identifying less than half of

their inventions with the appropriate legend. Or, more
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depressingly, Bayh-Dole is being evaded more often than it is

being obeyed.

3. Bayh-Dole and protecting the public interest in government-

supported technological innovations.

Bayh-Dole' s provisions for march-in rights are the wave of

the future. It is clear that a patent system premised on a

completely private sector producing technological innovations is

today out of date. The 17 year patent monopoly which is thought

appropriate for private sector investments is, by definition,

inappropriate for innovations which are produced through

substantial public sector participation, for the private sector

does not need and cannot justify the full 17 year term to recoup

an investment which has been provided in whole or in part by

public funds. Bayh-Dole's attempt to encourage commercialization

through preferences given to small and non-profit institutions is

thoughtfully balanced by the prophylactic measures, such as

march-in rights, designed to police those institutions which fail

to comply with Bayh-Dole's policies. Those rights are fully

justified by the fact that the patentees are enjoying a 17 year

monopoly which is unsupported by a corresponding private

investment.

Thus, to the extent that public sector funds produce

technological innovations, strict compliance with Bayh-Dole is

essential. To rely upon self -pol icing with regard to valuable

properties is plainly preposterous. This is especially true with
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regard to intellectual property, the only valuable property which

is, by its very nature, intangible and therefore untraceable.

Can it be too much work for the government to carefully, and

honestly, police compliance with Bayh-Dole? Although the Act

contains no specific punitive measures 18 , the consequences for

non-compliance seem sufficiently serious—and potentially

profitable to the government—to avoid abuse if the Act is

responsibly policed. The result of a failure to disclose

government participation is loss of title to the invention. 19 The

cost of hiring staff to police this appears to be far less than

the potential royalties that such forfeited inventions would

fetch.

18. Several measures of the Act are designed to discourage
governmental misconduct, and to prevent unwarranted retentions of
title to inventions by the government. E.g., 35 U.S.C.
§( a), (b)(1). Apparently, when the Act was enacted, contractor
abuse and non-compliance was not perceived to be as serious a
threat to the Act's objectives as reversing the historic
government policy of retaining title to technological
innovations. Clearly, the time has come to attend to private
misconduct as well.

19. "Each funding agreement with a small business firm or
nonprofit organization shall contain appropriate
provisions to effectuate the following:

"That the contractor disclose each subject invention
to the Federal agency within a reasonable time after it
becomes known to contractor personnel responsible for
the administration of patent matters, and that the
Federal Government may receive title to any subject
invention not disclosed to it within such time."
35 u.s.c. 5202(c) (l)

.
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depressingly, Bayh-Dole is being evaded more often than it is

being obeyed.

3. Bayh-Dole and protecting the public interest in government-

supported technological innovations.

Bayh-Dole's provisions for march-in rights are the wave of

the future. It is clear that a patent system premised on a

completely private sector producing technological innovations is

today out of date. The 17 year patent monopoly which is thought

appropriate for private sector investments is, by definition,

inappropriate for innovations which are produced through

substantial public sector participation, for the private sector

does not need and cannot justify the full 17 year term to recoup

an investment which has been provided in whole or in part by

public funds. Ba^h-Dole's attempt to encourage commercialization

through preferences given to small and non-profit institutions is

thoughtfully balanced by the prophylactic measures, such as

march-in rights, designed to police those institutions which fail

to comply with Bayh-Dole's policies. Those rights are fully

justified by the fact that the patentees are enjoying a 17 year

monopoly which is unsupported by a corresponding private

investment.

Thus, to the extent that public sector funds produce

technological innovations, strict compliance with Bayh-Dole is

essential. To rely upon self-policing with regard to valuable

properties is plainly preposterous. This i9 especially true with
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EFFECTS OF THE NONEXCLUSIVE, ROYALTY-FREE LICENSE RESERVED BY THE

GOVERNMENT IN SUBJECT INVENTIONS IN WHICH THE GRANTEE /CONTRACTOR
RETAINS TITLE

The Bayh-Dole Act, 35 U S.C 200-21 1, and the implementing regulation promulgated by the

Department of Commerce, 37 CFR 401, provide that with respect to any invention in which the

contractor elects rights, the Federal agency shall have a nonexclusive, nontransferable,

irrevocable, paid-up license to practice or have practiced for or on behalf of the United States any

subject invention throughout the world

This license does not require the delivery of patented products to the government, rather it means

that the government does not have to pay a royalty for the manufacture or use of the specific

invention Thus, if the government had a contract for the manufacture of materials covered by the

patent, it would not have to pay a royalty to the contractor which might otherwise be an allowable

cost under the contract The Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) has provisions for negotiated

contracts which require the reporting of royalties a contractor must pay and that these costs are

not allowable where the government has a royalty-free license This does not normally apply to

sealed bid contracts since royalty costs are not separable from the amount of the bid. Neither

would it apply to procurement directly from the patentee since no royalty would be applicable

Prices for drugs purchased by the National Institutes of Health (NIH) as well as the Department

of Veteran's Affairs and the Department of Defense have been legislated since 1992 by PL

102585, the Veteran's Health Care Act By law, pharmaceutical manufacturers cannot charge

more than 76% of the manufacturer's average non-Federal price This is a significantly greater

reduction in price compared to the royalty-free price Royalties are estimated to range from 4 to

7% of the market price of the drug In addition, pharmaceutical manufacturers that are

sponsoring NIH clinical drug trials oftentimes provide the drugs free, at cost, or at significantly

reduced cost
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August 24, 1994

REPORT ON PATENTS AND LICENSING ACTIVITIES

SUPPORTED BY NIH EXTRAMURAL FUNDS:

A PILOT STUDY OF 20 ACADEMIC INSTITUTIONS

A pilot study is described herein, the objective of which was to begin to assess

compliance with Federal regulations governing inventions and patents that issue from NIH

extramural funding agreements.

On July 7, 1994, a letter was sent to 20 academic institutions chosen to participate in the

pilot study. In the letter (included as Appendix 1), each institution was requested to

provide various documentation for each patent issued on subject inventions conceived

or first reduced to practice under an NIH funding agreement. Upon receipt of the

information by the Extramural Invention Reporting Office, within the Office of Policy for

Research Administration at the NIH, responses were analyzed and are provided in

summary fashion in the Table that follows.

Table I: Patent and Licensing Data from Pilot Study

The Table includes information provided by the 20 institutions. In positions within the

Table that indicate "(info not given)", the respondent did not provide any relevant details.

Moreover, several of the institutions are noted in the Table as having not provided

complete information, due primarily to misunderstanding the scope of our request. These

data as well as any other relevant updates provided by the respondents will be conveyed

upon receipt by the Extramural Invention Reporting Office.

Further explanations of each column in the Table include:

COLUMN HEADING COMMENTS

Timeframe Each institution was asked to provide information

for at least the most recent 10 year period. As

can be seen, numerous respondents provided

data well before the requested timeframe.

# of Grants Numbers reflect instances in which patents arose

from more than one grant, occasions in which

grants have led to licensed research tools (non-

patented), and/or patent pending activities.

# of Patents Issued Numbers indicate only active patents.
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# Acknow.

# Licensed

# Exclusive

# Small Business

# Domestic Production

This column provides the number of issued

patents in which NIH support is acknowledged. In

many instances where institutions were not fully

compliant, they indicated that certificates of

correction had been issued, or were in the

process of being filed.

Included in this column are the number of issued

patents that have been licensed.

The number of such licenses that are either

exclusive or exclusive within a given field are listed

in this column.

The number of licensees that qualify as small

businesses (less than 500 employees) are

provided in this column.

While the letter requested an indication of whether

the licensee was a domestic manufacturer, most
respondents only indicated if the licensee was
domestically-owned. Both types of responses are

presented in this column. Efforts are ongoing to

refine this information.
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APPENDIX 1

July 7, 1994

1~
2~

Dear 3~,

The National Institutes of Health (NIH) continues to be concerned
with the timeliness, completeness and accuracy of reports for
inventions made with Federal support as part of its respon-
sibility to ensure grantee compliance with regulations under the
Bayh-Dole Act (P.L. 96-517) as amended by the Trademark
Clarification Act (P.L. 92-620) . In particular, Federal
regulations require that grantees submit a written disclosure to
the NIH within two months after being notified by the inventor of
an invention. Grantees must then elect whether they will retain
title to the invention within two years after disclosure. Should
the grantee elect to retain title, the NIH is required by Bayh-
Dole to ensure that the government retains its rights to
Federally-supported inventions by securing a non-exclusive,
nontransferable, irrevocable, paid-up license from the grantee
and verifying that the patent contains a clause stating that the
invention was made with NIH support. NIH also has responsibility
for ensuring that grantees make an effort to license to firms
that will manufacture the invention substantially in the United
States (U.S.) before granting an exclusive license to use or sell
the invention in the U.S. In the case of nonprofit organiza-
tions, reasonable efforts should be made to give licensing
preference to small businesses.

In order to assure that our records are complete and to assist us
in monitoring compliance with Federal regulations governing
extramural research inventions, please forward, as promptly as
possible, but before August 1, a list of issued patents on
subject inventions, i.e. inventions conceived or first actually
reduced to practice under an NIH funding agreement such as a
grant, contract or cooperative agreement. We are providing you
with our current list of patents made with NIH support at your
institution which can be updated if needed. For each patent,
please identify the inventor, NIH grant/contract number, title of
patent, patent serial number, name of licensee and amount of
annual royalties, if licensed. If this information is deemed
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Page 2

confidential, it should be clearly marked "Confidential." Also,
please indicate whether or not the patent contains a clause
stating that the invention was made with NIH support, and whether
or not the patent is licensed to domestic manufacturers and, in
particular, small business firms.

We suggest that the information provided to us be presented in a
tabular format. As an example, the initial column would report
the inventor's name followed by the NIH grant/contract number,
patent title, patent serial number, name of licensee, annual
royalties, acknowledgement of NIH support of the invention and
whether the patent is licensed to domestic manufacturers and
small business. Such a display will greatly aid the input of
this information into our database.

We look forward to your prompt response to this request. If
there are any questions, please contact Sue Ohata at 301/402-0850
or fax 301/480-8443.

Sincerely yours,

Geoffrey E. Grant
Acting Director, Office of
Policy for Research
Administration

Enclosure

o

81-304 (160)







BOSTON PUBLIC LIBRARY

3 9999 05983 133 7





ISBN 0-16-046042-5

780 60M60425

90000


